## UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

## **FORM 10-Q**

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2024

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from <u>to</u>.

Commission File Number: 001-40443

## Singular Genomics Systems, Inc.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

81-2948451

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

3010 Science Park Road San Diego, California 92121 (858) 333-7830 (Registrant's address of principal executive offices and telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class	<b>Trading Symbol</b>	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share	OMIC	Nasdaq Capital Market

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes  $\boxtimes$  No  $\square$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (\$232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes  $\boxtimes$  No  $\square$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer  $\Box$ 

 $\left| \times \right|$ 

Non-accelerated filer

Accelerated filer 
Smaller reporting company

Emerging growth company

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.  $\Box$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗆 No 🗵

There were 74,092,970 shares of common stock, \$0.0001 par value, outstanding as of April 30, 2024.

#### SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This filing contains forward-looking statements. All statements other than statements of historical facts contained in this report, including statements regarding our future results of operations and financial position, future revenue, business strategy, prospects, products, research and development costs, timing and likelihood of success, as well as plans and objectives of management for future operations, are forward-looking statements. These statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other important factors that are in some cases beyond our control and may cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements.

The words "anticipate," "believe," contemplate," "continue," "could," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "might," "plan," "potential," "predict," "project," "should," "target," "will" or "would" or the negative of these terms or other similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements contained in this report include, but are not limited to, statements about:

- estimates of our addressable market, market growth, future revenue, expenses, capital requirements and our needs for additional financing;
- our ability to timely and successfully complete the development and implement our commercialization plans for the G4X, spatial biology services, and our product pipeline;
- the implementation of our business model and strategic plans for the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and our product pipeline;
- our expectations regarding the rate and degree of market acceptance of the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and our product pipeline;
- our ability to compete with competitive companies and technologies in our industry;
- our ability to manage and grow our business and commercialize the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and our product pipeline;
- our ability to develop and commercialize new products and product enhancements;
- the impact of downward macroeconomic pressures on our business;
- our ability to establish and maintain intellectual property protection for our products or avoid or defend claims of infringement;
- our ability to fulfill our contractual commitments;
- the performance of third-party manufacturers and suppliers;
- our ability to effectively manufacture our products;
- the potential effects of government regulation;
- our ability to hire and retain key personnel and to manage our future growth effectively;
- our ability to obtain additional financing on favorable terms to us or at all;
- the impact of local, regional, national and international economic conditions and events;
- our expectations about market trends; and
- our expectations regarding the period during which we will qualify as an emerging growth company under the JOBS Act.

These forward-looking statements are subject to a number of risks, uncertainties and assumptions, including those described in the section titled "Risk Factors" elsewhere in this report. Moreover, we operate in a very competitive and rapidly changing environment. New risks emerge from time to time. It is not possible for our management to predict all risks, nor can we assess the impact of all factors on our business or the extent to which any factor, or combination of factors, may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements we may make. In light of these risks, uncertainties and assumptions, the forward-looking events and circumstances discussed in this report may not occur and actual results could differ materially and adversely from those anticipated or implied in the forward-looking statements.

You should not rely on forward-looking statements as predictions of future events. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot guarantee that the future results, advancements, discoveries, levels of activity, performance or events and circumstances reflected in the forward-looking statements will be achieved or occur. Moreover, except as required by law, neither we nor any other person assumes responsibility for the accuracy and completeness of the forward-looking statements. We undertake no obligation to update publicly any forward-looking statements for any reason after the date of this report to conform these statements to actual results or to changes in our expectations.

You should read this report and the documents that we reference in this report and have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission as exhibits to this report with the understanding that our actual future results, levels of activity, performance and events and circumstances may be materially different from what we expect.

#### Summary of Material Risks Associated with Our Business

Our business is subject to a number of risks that if realized could materially affect our business, prospects, operating results and financial condition. These risks are discussed more fully in the "Risk Factors" section elsewhere in this report. These risks include the following:

- Our limited operating history makes it difficult to evaluate our future prospects and the risks and challenges we may encounter.
- We have incurred significant losses since inception, we expect to incur significant losses in the future and we may not be able to generate sufficient revenue to achieve and maintain profitability.
- We have only recently generated revenue and have very limited history in developing and commercializing our products or technology, which makes it difficult to evaluate our prospects and predict our future performance.
- The life sciences technology market is highly competitive. If we fail to compete effectively, our business and operating results will suffer.
- If we are sued for infringing, misappropriating or otherwise violating intellectual property rights of third parties, such litigation could be costly and time-consuming and could prevent or delay us from developing or commercializing our products.
- We could have disputes with contractual counterparties regarding our or their performance under those contracts, we could be unable to fulfill such contractual commitments, or our contractual obligations may exceed our current expectations.
- If our products fail to achieve early customer and scientific acceptance, we may not be able to achieve broader market acceptance for our products, and our revenues and prospects may be harmed.
- We expect to be highly dependent upon revenue generated from the sale of G4 consumables, the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and future products, and any delay or failure by us to successfully develop and commercialize the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, or other future products could have a substantial adverse effect on our business and results of operations.
- Our business will depend significantly on research and development spending by academic institutions and other research institutions, and any reduction in spending could limit demand for our products and adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial condition and prospects.
- Our operating results may fluctuate significantly in the future, which makes our future operating results difficult to predict and could cause our operating results to fall below expectations or any guidance we may provide.
- We have only launched one commercial product, the G4, and we may not be able to successfully develop or commercially launch the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, or any other products as planned.
- The G4 is, and the G4X and any associated spatial biology services will be, sold as a research-use-only product or services, as applicable; changes in the regulatory landscape could affect the market for such products and services.
- If we are unable to obtain and maintain sufficient intellectual property protection for our products and technology, or if the scope of the intellectual property protection obtained is not sufficiently broad, our competitors could develop and commercialize products similar or identical to ours, and our ability to successfully commercialize our products may be impaired.
- We may require substantial additional funding, which may not be available to us on acceptable terms, or at all, and, if not available, may require us to delay, scale back or cease our product development programs or operations.

#### **Trademarks and Trade Names**

Singular Genomics<sup>®</sup>, G4<sup>®</sup>, G4X and our other logos and trademarks are the property of Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. All other brand names or trademarks appearing in this report are the property of their respective holders. Our use or display of other parties' trademarks, trade dress or products in this report does not imply that we have a relationship with, or the endorsement or sponsorship of, the trademark or trade dress owners.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Part I. Financial Information	2
Item 1. Financial Statements (Unaudited)	2
Balance Sheets	2
Statements of Operations	3
Statements of Comprehensive Loss	4
Statement of Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Equity	5
Statements of Cash Flows	6
Notes to Financial Statements	7
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	20
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	29
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	29
Part II. Other Information	30
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	30
Item 1A. Risk Factors	31
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	66
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities	66
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	66
Item 5. Other Information	66
Item 6. Exhibits	67
Signatures	68

## PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

## Item 1. Financial Statements

#### Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. Balance Sheets (In thousands, except share and par value amounts)

	Ν	Aarch 31,	De	ecember 31,
		2024		2023
	(U	naudited)		
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	24,109	\$	16,233
Short-term investments		126,629		157,708
Accounts receivable		137		565
Inventory, net		13,081		13,572
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		2,519		4,150
Total current assets		166,475		192,228
Right-of-use lease assets		57,094		57,797
Property and equipment, net		13,854		13,692
Restricted cash		600		600
Other noncurrent assets		1,078		1,150
Total assets	\$	239,101	\$	265,467
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$	2,012	\$	2,587
Accrued expenses		3,265		6,079
Lease liabilities, current		7,822		7,764
Other current liabilities		2,980		1,857
Total current liabilities		16,079		18,287
Lease liabilities, noncurrent		58,092		58,623
Long-term debt, net of issuance costs		7,627		8,901
Other noncurrent liabilities		605		650
Total liabilities		82,403		86,461
Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)				
Stockholders' equity:				
Series A common stock equivalent convertible preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value; 7,000 shares authorized, 2,500 shares issued and outstanding at March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023		-		-
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 400,000,000 shares authorized, 74,067,366 and				
73,823,161 shares issued and outstanding at March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023, respectively		7		7
Additional paid-in capital		519,361		516,439
Accumulated other comprehensive gain (loss)		(51)		155
Accumulated deficit		(362,619)		(337,595
Total stockholders' equity		156,698		179,006
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	239,101	\$	265,467

See accompanying notes to these unaudited financial statements.

# Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. Statements of Operations (Unaudited) (In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

		rch 31,			
	2024			2023	
	•		•		
Revenue	\$	442	\$	863	
Cost of revenue		861		807	
Gross margin		(419)		56	
Operating expenses:					
Research and development		11,494		12,230	
Selling, general and administrative		14,935		13,204	
Total operating expenses		26,429		25,434	
Loss from operations		(26,848)		(25,378)	
Other income (expense):					
Interest income		2,108		2,004	
Interest expense		(284)		(259)	
Total other income		1,824		1,745	
Net loss	\$	(25,024)	\$	(23,633)	
Net loss per share:					
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$	(0.34)	\$	(0.33)	
Weighted-average shares used to compute basic and diluted net loss per share	e	73,925,966		71,926,412	

See accompanying notes to these unaudited financial statements. 3

## Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. Statements of Comprehensive Loss (Unaudited) (In thousands)

	Three Months Ended March 31,							
		2024		2023				
Net loss	\$	(25,024)	\$	(23,633)				
Other comprehensive loss:								
Unrealized gain (loss) on available-for-sale securities		(206)		446				
Comprehensive loss	\$	(25,230)	\$	(23,187)				

See accompanying notes to these unaudited financial statements.

### Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. Statements of Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Equity (Unaudited) (In thousands, except share data)

## See accompanying notes to these unaudited financial statements.

	Preferred Sto	ck	Common St	ock	Additional Paid-In	Accumulated Other Comprehensive	Accumulated	Total Stockholders'
-	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Capital	Gain (Loss)	Deficit	Equity
Balance at December 31, 2023	2,500	\$ -	73,823,161	\$ 7	\$ 516,439	\$ 155	\$ (337,595)	179,006
Vesting of common stock issued for early exercise of stock options	-	-	16,255	-	26	-	-	26
Issuance of common stock in connection with vesting of restricted stock units	-	-	227,950	-	-	-	-	
Stock-based compensation	-	-	-	-	2,896	-	-	2,896
Unrealized loss on available-for-sale marketable securities	-	-	-	-	-	(206)	-	(206)
Net loss	-	-	-	-	-	-	(25,024)	(25,024)
Balance at March 31, 2024	2,500	\$-	74,067,366	\$ 7	\$ 519,361	\$ (51)	\$ (362,619)	\$ 156,698

-	Preferred St Shares	ock Amount	Common St Shares	tock Amount	Additional Paid-In Capital	ccumulated Other mprehensive Loss	A	Accumulated Deficit	Total ckholders' Equity
Balance at December 31, 2022	2,500	\$ -	71,854,688	\$ 7	\$ 503,926	\$ (837)	\$	(242,775)	\$ 260,321
Vesting of common stock issued for early exercise of stock options	-	-	121,799	-	97	-		-	97
Issuance of common stock in connection with exercise of stock options	-	-	19,479	-	13	-		-	13
Stock-based compensation	-	-	-	-	3,081	-		-	3,081
Unrealized gain on available-for-sale marketable securities	-	-	-	-	-	446		-	446
Net loss	-	-	-	-	-	-		(23,633)	(23,633)
Balance at March 31, 2023	2,500	\$-	71,995,966	\$ 7	\$ 507,117	\$ (391)	\$	(266,408)	\$ 240,325

### Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited) (In thousands)

	Three Months Ended March 31,					
		2024		2023		
Operating activities						
Net loss	\$	(25,024)	\$	(23,633)		
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:						
Stock-based compensation		2,896		3,081		
Amortization of right-of-use lease assets		703		1,024		
Depreciation		1,019		793		
Accretion of debt issuance costs		39		38		
Amortization of premium (accretion of discount) on short-term investments		(751)		1,327		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:						
Accounts receivable		428		899		
Inventory, net		(1,320)		831		
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		1,651		1,031		
Other noncurrent assets		72		-		
Accounts payable		(28)		(1,781)		
Accrued expenses		(2,706)		(1,447)		
Other current liabilities		(190)		92		
Lease liabilities		(473)		(276)		
Other noncurrent liabilities		(19)		87		
Net cash used in operating activities		(23,703)		(17,934)		
Investing activities						
Purchases of short-term investments		(19,184)		(7,018)		
Maturities of short-term investments		50,619		72,144		
Sales of short-term investments		169		7,981		
Purchases of property and equipment		(25)		(162)		
Net cash provided (used) by investing activities		31,579		72,945		
Financing activities						
Proceeds from issuance of common stock under equity incentive plans		-		13		
Repurchases of common stock under equity incentive plans		-		(7)		
Net cash provided by financing activities		-		6		
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash		7,876		55,017		
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash, beginning of year		16,833		75,977		
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash, end of year	\$	24,709	\$	130,994		
Supplemental disclosure for cash activities						
Interest paid	\$	246	\$	216		
Supplemental disclosure for non-cash activities						
Inventory transferred to property and equipment	\$	1,180	\$	1,009		
Purchases of inventory included in accounts payable	\$	594	\$	562		
Purchases of inventory included in accrued expenses	\$	59	\$	217		
Vesting of common stock issued for early exercise of stock options	\$	26	\$	97		
Purchases of property and equipment included in accounts payable	\$	-	\$	97		

See accompanying notes to these unaudited financial statements.

#### Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. Notes to Financial Statements (Unaudited)

#### 1. Business

#### **Description of Business**

Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. (the "Company") is a life science technology company that develops next-generation sequencing and multiomics technologies. The commercially available G4 Sequencing Platform is a powerful, highly versatile benchtop genomic sequencer designed to produce fast and accurate results. In addition, the Company is currently developing the G4X Spatial Sequencer, which will leverage the Company's proprietary sequencing technology, applying it as an *in situ* readout for transcriptomics, proteomics and fluorescent H&E in tissue, with spatial context and on the same platform as the G4. The Company's mission is to empower researchers and clinicians to advance science and medicine.

The Company was incorporated in the state of Delaware in June 2016 and has its principal operations in San Diego, California.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

The Company has incurred net losses since inception and, as of March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023, had an accumulated deficit of \$362.6 million and \$337.6 million, respectively. The Company has a limited operating history, and the revenue and income potential of the Company's business are unproven. From incorporation in June 2016 through March 31, 2024, substantially all of the Company's operations have been funded by the sales of equity securities and issuances of debt. As of March 31, 2024, the Company had cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments of \$150.7 million. The Company believes that its cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments as of March 31, 2024 are sufficient to fund its operations for at least 12 months from the issuance date of the accompanying unaudited financial statements.

#### 2. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

#### **Basis of Presentation and Use of Estimates**

The accompanying unaudited financial statements have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") for interim financial information and with the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X. Accordingly, certain information and disclosures required by GAAP for annual financial statements have been omitted. In the opinion of management, all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring adjustments considered necessary for fair presentation, have been included. Interim financial results are not necessarily indicative of results anticipated for the full year.

The preparation of the Company's unaudited financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that impact the reported amounts of assets, liabilities and expenses and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities in the Company's unaudited financial statements and accompanying notes. Although these estimates are based on the Company's knowledge of current events and actions it may undertake in the future, actual results may significantly differ from these estimates and assumptions. For the year ended December 31, 2023, significant estimates and assumptions include the value of lease liabilities and right-of-use lease assets. There were no changes to the Company's significant estimates and assumptions subsequent to December 31, 2023.

#### **Summary of Significant Accounting Policies**

During the three months ended March 31, 2024, other than the policies described below, there were no changes to the Company's significant accounting policies as described in Note 2 to the audited financial statements included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023.

#### Cash, Cash Equivalents and Restricted Cash

The following table provides a reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash reported within the balance sheets (in thousands):

	Μ	larch 31,	December 31,		
	2024				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	24,109	\$	16,233	
Restricted cash		600		600	
Total	\$	24,709	\$	16,833	

#### Short-term Investments

Short-term investments primarily consisted of treasury securities, corporate debt securities and asset-backed securities. The Company's investments in securities are classified as current as they are available for use in current operations. The following tables summarize the short-term investments held by the Company at March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023 (in thousands):

			Ma	rch 31, 2024	March 31, 2024						
		Gross									
	I	Amortized Cost	ι	Unrealized Losses		Estimated Fair Value					
U.S. treasury securities	\$	125,507	\$	(51)	\$	125,456					
Corporate debt securities	*	1,173	*	-	Ŧ	1,173					
Total	\$	126,680	\$	(51)	\$	126,629					

			Decem	ber 31, 2023	
	GrossAmortizedUnrealizedCostGains (Losses)				stimated air Value
U.S. treasury securities	\$	149,129	\$	158	\$ 149,287
Corporate debt securities		8,255		(3)	8,252
Asset-backed securities	\$	169	\$	-	\$ 169
Total	\$	157,553	\$	155	\$ 157,708

The following table summarizes the estimated fair value of contractual maturities of available-for-sale securities held by the Company at March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023 (in thousands):

	Ι	March 31,	De	ecember 31,
		2024		2023
Due within one year	\$	126,629	\$	157,540
Due after one but within five years		-		168
Total	\$	126,629	\$	157,708

As of March 31, 2024, the Company considered the nature and number of available-for-sale debt securities in an unrealized loss position. The Company reviews its portfolio of available-for-sale debt securities at least quarterly to determine if any investment is impaired, whether due to changes in credit risk or other potential valuation concerns. Unrealized losses on available-for-sale debt securities at March 31, 2024 were primarily due to increases in market interest rates. The Company does not intend to sell the available-for-sale debt securities that are in an unrealized loss position, and it is not more-likely-than-not that the Company will be required to sell these debt securities before recovery of their amortized cost bases, which may be at maturity. Based on the credit quality of the available-for-sale debt securities in an unrealized loss position, and the Company's estimates of future cash flows to be collected from those securities, the Company believes the unrealized losses are not credit losses. Accordingly, the Company did not record an allowance for credit losses related to its available-for-sale debt securities at March 31, 2024.

#### **Revenue Recognition**

The Company generates revenue from sales of its products, which currently consist of the G4 instrument, related consumable flow cell kits and services. Revenue from instrument sales is recognized generally upon customer acceptance. Revenue from consumables sales is recognized generally upon shipment to the customer. Revenue from services, which are primarily comprised of assurance-type services, is recognized over the applicable service period.

Revenue is recorded net of discounts and sales taxes. The Company invoices its customers for instruments generally upon acceptance, for consumables generally on delivery, and for services generally in advance of the service period. Invoice terms are generally net 30 days. Cash received from customers in advance of revenue recognition is recorded as a contract liability. The Company's contracts with its customers generally do not include rights of return or a significant financing component.

The Company regularly enters into contracts that include a combination of products and services, which are distinct within the context of the contract and are accounted for as separate performance obligations. The transaction price is allocated to each performance obligation in proportion to its standalone selling price. Until the Company has sufficient volume of historical sales data for each performance obligation, the Company determines the standalone selling price using observable prices when available and with consideration of current market conditions, which is primarily based on prices set by management, adjusted for applicable discounts. The Company then recognizes revenue for each performance obligation as that performance obligations is satisfied, as discussed above.

The Company has entered into instrument arrangements with certain customers, under which the Company provides the G4 instrument at no cost to the customer, other than shipping, and the customer pays for consumables at list price, or at list price plus a mark-up, as consumables are ordered, shipped and invoiced. Revenue is recognized as consumables are shipped to the customer and disclosed within consumables revenue below. The G4 instrument provided to the customer is recorded on the balance sheet as property and equipment and disclosed as instruments at customer sites under Note 6 to these financial statements. Depreciation expense for these instruments is included in cost of revenue. Revenue associated with any lease elements of these arrangements was not material during the three months ended March 31, 2024 and 2023.

During the three months ended March 31, 2024, the Company recognized \$0.2 million of revenue for G4 instruments and \$0.2 million of revenue for G4 consumables and services. Contract liabilities, which consists of deferred revenue, as of March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023 were \$0.2 million and \$0.3 million, respectively. As of March 31, 2024, \$0.2 million of this balance was classified as current. Deferred revenue represents the value of performance obligations that have been invoiced but for which revenue has not yet been earned.

For the three months ended March 31, 2024, all of the Company's revenue was generated within the United States. During the period, the Company generated approximately 59% of revenue from its top three customers.

#### **Concentration of Credit Risk**

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentration of credit risk consist of cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities. The Company invests its cash equivalents in highly rated money market funds. The Company's marketable securities consist of short-term investments in a variety of interest-bearing instruments, which have included U.S. government and agency securities, high-grade U.S. corporate bonds and asset-backed securities. Deposits may exceed federally insured limits, and the Company is exposed to credit risk on deposits with financial institutions to the extent account balances exceed the amount insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation ("FDIC"). During the periods presented, the Company has not experienced any losses on its cash, restricted cash, cash equivalents or marketable securities.

#### Long-lived Asset Impairment

Long-lived assets consist primarily of right-of-use lease assets and property and equipment. During the year ended December 31, 2023, the Company identified an indicator of impairment of its long-lived assets due to a sustained decline in the trading price of the Company's common stock over the preceding year, resulting in the Company's market capitalization being below its net asset value. Although the Company is confident in the utility of its long-lived assets, and there have been no changes in their intended use, the implied cash flows based on the market capitalization of the Company indicated its long-lived assets may not be recoverable. In determining the fair value of its long-lived assets, the Company used a combination of discounted cash flows and observable market data. As a result of its fair value analysis, the Company recorded a \$1.9 million impairment charge on its property and equipment as selling, general and administrative expense in the statement of operations during the year ended December 31, 2023. The above indicator of impairment continued to exist as of March 31, 2024. The Company updated its fair value analysis as of March 31, 2024 and recorded no additional impairment. No impairment loss was recorded during the three months ended March 31, 2024 or March 31, 2023.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

There were no additions to the new accounting pronouncements not yet adopted as described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023.

Other amendments to GAAP that have been issued by the FASB or other standards-setting bodies that do not require adoption until a future date are not expected to have a material impact on our financial statements upon adoption.

#### 3. Fair Value Measurements

For accounting purposes, fair value is defined as an exit price representing the amount that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants. As such, fair value is a market-based measurement that should be determined based on assumptions that market participants would use in pricing an asset or liability. As a basis for considering such assumptions, the accounting guidance establishes a three-tier fair value hierarchy, which prioritizes the inputs used in measuring fair value as follows:

Level 1: Observable inputs such as quoted prices in active markets.

Level 2: Inputs, other than quoted prices in active markets, that are observable either directly or indirectly.

Level 3: Unobservable inputs where there is little or no market data, which require the reporting entity to develop its own assumptions.

When quoted market prices are available in active markets, the fair value of assets and liabilities is estimated within Level 1 of the valuation hierarchy. If quoted prices are not available, then fair values are estimated by using pricing models, quoted prices of assets and liabilities with similar characteristics, or discounted cash flows, within Level 2 of the valuation hierarchy. In cases where Level 1 or Level 2 inputs are not available, the fair values are estimated by using are estimated by using bricing models.

None of the Company's assets or liabilities are recorded at fair value on a recurring basis other than cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments. No transfers between levels occurred during the periods presented. The fair value of short-term investments is based on market prices quoted on the last day of the fiscal period or other observable market inputs.

The following tables summarize the Company's assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023 (in thousands):



## Table of Contents

	March 31, 2024						
	1	Level 1		Level 2	1	Level 3	Total
Cash and cash equivalents:							
Cash	\$	18,215	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 18,215
Money market funds		5,894		-		-	5,894
Total cash and cash equivalents		24,109		-		-	 24,109
Short-term investments:							
U.S. Treasury securities		125,456		-		-	125,456
Corporate debt securities		-		1,173		-	1,173
Total short-term investments		125,456		1,173		-	126,629
Total cash and cash equivalents and short-term investments	\$	149,565	\$	1,173	\$	-	\$ 150,738

	December 31, 2023						
		Level 1		Level 2	L	evel 3	Total
Cash and cash equivalents:							 
Cash	\$	16,184	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 16,184
Money market funds		49		-		-	49
Total cash and cash equivalents		16,233		-		-	 16,233
Short-term investments:							
U.S. Treasury securities		149,286		-		-	149,286
Corporate debt securities		-		8,253		-	8,253
Asset-backed securities		-		169		-	 169
Total short-term investments		149,286		8,422		-	 157,708
Total cash and cash equivalents and short-term investments	\$	165,519	\$	8,422	\$	-	\$ 173,941

### 4. Inventory

Inventory consisted of the following (in thousands):

	М	arch 31,	De	ecember 31,
		2024		2023
Raw materials	\$	10,596	\$	11,627
Work in process		2,046		1,276
Finished goods		439		669
Total inventory	\$	13,081	\$	13,572

## 5. Prepaid Expenses and Other Current Assets

Prepaid expenses and other current assets consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Ma	rch 31,	1	December 31,
	2	024		2023
Prepaid expenses	\$	1,116	\$	1,672
Interest receivable		1,039		1,019
Current deposits and other current assets		364		1,459
Total prepaid expenses and other current assets	\$	2,519	\$	4,150

## 6. Property and Equipment, Net

Property and equipment, net, consisted of the following (in thousands):

		Μ	larch 31,	Dec	ember 31,
	Useful Life		2024		2023
Equipment	5 years	\$	12,837	\$	12,837
Computers and software	3 years		3,445		3,445
Leasehold improvements	14 years or less		2,244		2,244
Furniture and fixtures	5 years or less		660		660
Instruments at customer sites	5 years		3,707		2,527
Total property and equipment, gross			22,893		21,713
Less: accumulated depreciation			(9,039)		(8,021)
Total property and equipment, net		\$	13,854	\$	13,692

Transfers of assets from inventory to property and equipment are transferred at standard cost and recognized at carrying value.

#### 7. Accrued Expenses

Accrued expenses consisted of the following (in thousands):

	March 31,		D	December 31,	
		2024		2023	
Accrued compensation and other employee benefits	\$	1,982	\$	5,229	
Accrued research and development expenses		278		264	
Accrued professional services		361		178	
Accrued other expenses		644		408	
Total accrued expenses	\$	3,265	\$	6,079	

#### 8. Long-term Debt

#### Silicon Valley Bank Loan

In November 2019, the Company entered into a loan and security agreement with SVB pursuant to which SVB agreed to lend to the Company up to \$15.0 million in a series of term loans (the "2019 SVB Loan"). Contemporaneously, the Company borrowed \$2.5 million in the first of three draw-downs available under the 2019 SVB Loan. In March 2020, the Company borrowed an additional \$7.5 million as a second draw. The 2019 SVB Loan was to mature on September 1, 2023 and bore interest at an annual rate equal to the greater of (i) 0.65% above the prime rate or (ii) 5.90%. Payment on the 2019 SVB Loan was for interest only through September 30, 2021. In addition, a final payment equal to the original principal amount of each advance multiplied by 5.50% was to be due on the maturity date.

On September 30, 2021, the Company refinanced its 2019 SVB Loan. In connection with the refinancing, the Company entered into an amended and restated loan and security agreement (the "2021 SVB Loan," together with the 2022 SVB Loan Amendment (defined below), the "SVB Loan") with SVB. The 2021 SVB Loan provided for term loans in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$35.5 million to be delivered in three tranches. The tranches consisted of: (i) a term loan advance to the Company in an aggregate principal amount of \$10.5 million on the loan closing date (the "First Tranche"); (ii) an additional term loan advance available to the Company through September 30, 2022 in an aggregate principal amount of \$15.0 million (the "Second Tranche"); and (iii) subject to SVB's approval, a right of the Company to request that SVB make an additional term loan advance in an aggregate principal amount of \$10.0 million. The proceeds from the First Tranche were used to repay in full the then-existing indebtedness under the 2019 SVB Loan. The SVB Loan matures on September 1, 2026 and bears interest at an annual rate equal to the greater of (i) 0.75% plus the prime rate as reported in *The Wall Street Journal* and (ii) 4.00%. As of March 31, 2024, the SVB Loan bears interest at an annual rate of 9.25%. The SVB Loan has an initial interest-only period of 36 months, or until September 2024, from which point the Company is required to make interest and principal payments through the maturity date. In addition, a final payment (the "Final Payment Fee") equal to the original principal amount of each advance multiplied by 4.00% will be due on the maturity date. The Final Payment Fee is recorded in other noncurrent liabilities on the balance sheet.

On September 30, 2022, the Company entered into an amendment to the 2021 SVB Loan (the "2022 SVB Loan Amendment"). The 2022 SVB Loan Amendment extended the period to draw down the additional tranches totaling \$25.0 million from September 30, 2022 to March 31, 2024, provided that in order for the Company to access the Second Tranche availability the Company must achieve a six-month trailing revenue hurdle. The draw period for the additional tranches of up to \$25.0 million under the SVB Loan have expired without being drawn.

On March 10, 2023, SVB was closed by the California Department of Financial Protection and Innovation, which appointed the FDIC as receiver, and all of SVB's deposits and substantially all of SVB's assets were transferred into a new entity, Silicon Valley Bridge Bank, N.A. ("SVBB"). On March 12, 2023, the Department of the Treasury, the Federal Reserve and the FDIC jointly released a statement indicating that SVBB had assumed the obligations and commitments of former SVB. On March 27, 2023, First-Citizens Bank & Trust Company ("First Citizens Bank") assumed all of SVBB's obligations and commitments, and SVBB began operating as Silicon Valley Bank, a division of First Citizens Bank.

As of March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023, the unamortized debt issuance costs related to the SVB Loan were \$0.2 million and \$0.4 million, respectively. The debt issuance costs are amortized to interest expense over the term of the loan using the effective interest method.

As of March 31, 2024, the current portion of the SVB Loan of \$2.6 million, which consists of principal payments due in the next 12 months, is included in other current liabilities on the balance sheet, and the remaining noncurrent amount is recorded in long-term debt, net of issuance costs.

The SVB Loan and unamortized discount balances as of March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023 are as follows (in thousands):

	March 31,	Dec	ember 31,
	 2024		2023
Total debt	\$ 10,500	\$	10,500
Less: issuance costs	 (248)		(287)
Total debt, net of issuance costs	\$ 10,252	\$	10,213
Less: current portion of long-term debt	 2,625		1,312
Total long-term debt	\$ 7,627	\$	8,901

#### Table of Contents

Future minimum payments of outstanding principal and interest at the rate in effect as of March 31, 2024 under the SVB Loan are as follows (in thousands):

#### As of March 31, 2024

2024 (9 months remaining)	\$ 2,122
2025	5,886
2026	4,510
Total future minimum payments	12,518
Less: interest, Final Payment fee	(2,018)
Total debt	10,500
Less: issuance costs	(248)
Total debt, net of issuance costs	\$ 10,252

The Company is subject to customary affirmative and restrictive covenants under the SVB Loan. The Company's obligations under the SVB Loan are secured by a first priority security interest in substantially all of the Company's current and future assets, other than intellectual property. The Company has agreed not to encumber its intellectual property assets, except as permitted by the SVB Loan.

The SVB Loan provides for events of default customary for term loan facilities of this type, including but not limited to: non-payment; breaches or defaults in the performance of covenants or representations and warranties; bankruptcy and other insolvency events of the Company; and the occurrence of a material adverse change as defined in the SVB Loan. After the occurrence of an event of default, SVB may, among other remedies, accelerate the payment of all outstanding obligations.

As of March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023, the Company was in compliance with all covenants under the SVB Loan and there had been no events of default.

#### 9. Commitments and Contingencies

#### **Columbia License Agreement**

In 2016, the Company entered into an Exclusive License Agreement (the "License Agreement") with The Trustees of Columbia University ("Columbia"). Under the License Agreement, the Company acquired the exclusive right to use certain patents, materials and information. The License Agreement includes a number of diligence obligations that requires the Company to use commercially reasonable efforts to research, discover, develop and market Patent Products and/or Other Products (as defined in the License Agreement) by certain dates. Under the License Agreement, the Company pays an annual license fee that increases each year, until it reaches a low six-digit fee for the fifth year, and for each subsequent year, for so long as the License Agreement remains in force. The license fee was immaterial for all periods presented. For any products within the scope of the License Agreement that the Company commercializes, the Company is required to pay royalties ranging from low to mid-single digits on net sales of Patent Products and low single-digit royalty rates on net sales of Other Products. The Company can credit the yearly annual license fee against any yearly royalty fees payable to Columbia. Additionally, if the Company receives any income in connection with any sublicenses, the Company is achievement of certain development and commercialization milestones, which could total up to \$3.9 million over the life of the License Agreement. As of March 31, 2024, the Company accrued \$0.5 million related to these milestones. During the three months ended March 31, 2024 and 2023, the Company paid \$0 and \$0.1 million, respectively, to Columbia pursuant to the terms of the License Agreement.

#### **Operating Leases**

#### **Overview of Operating Leases**

In November 2019, the Company entered into a lease agreement for office and laboratory space in San Diego, California (the "3033 Lease"). The Company gained access to the leased space and began recognizing rent expense under the 3033 Lease in May 2020. The Company has since amended the 3033 Lease, most recently in September 2023, which extended the term of the lease and provided a tenant improvement allowance of approximately \$1.0 million. The term of the 3033 Lease will end in October 2036. The Company provided a standby letter of credit in the amount of \$0.2 million as a security deposit during the term of the lease. As of March 31, 2024, \$0.2 million was pledged as collateral for the letter of credit and recorded as restricted cash.

In June 2020, the Company entered into a lease agreement for office and laboratory space in San Diego, California (the "3010 Lease"). The Company gained access to the leased space and began recognizing rent expense under the 3010 Lease in April 2022. The Company has since amended the 3010 Lease, most recently in September 2023, which extended the term of the lease. The term of the 3010 Lease will end in October 2036. The Company provided a standby letter of credit in the amount of \$0.4 million as a security deposit during the term of the lease. As of March 31, 2024, \$0.4 million was pledged as collateral for the letter of credit and recorded as restricted cash.

In April 2021, the Company entered into a lease agreement for office and manufacturing space in San Diego, California (the "MR Lease"). The Company gained access to the leased space and began recognizing rent expense under the MR Lease in June 2021. The term of the MR Lease will end in July 2026.

In January 2022, the Company entered into a lease agreement (the "OAS Lease") with an affiliate of Alexandria Real Estate Equities, Inc. ("ARE") to lease two buildings to be constructed in connection with One Alexandria Square in La Jolla, California. In July 2023, the Company entered into an agreement to terminate the OAS Lease. Pursuant to this agreement, the OAS Lease terminated, effective September 13, 2023. In connection with the lease termination, ARE agreed to pay the Company lease termination payments of (a) approximately \$1.8 million, which the Company received in September 2023, and (b) an additional amount of approximately \$1.0 million, which the Company received in January 2024. In addition, ARE refunded the Company approximately \$1.1 million in prepaid base rent under the terms of the OAS Lease in September 2023 and returned to the Company a letter of credit in the amount of approximately \$1.1 million, previously issued to ARE pursuant to the terms of the OAS Lease, in November 2023.

#### Accounting for Operating Leases

During the three months ended March 31, 2024, the Company incurred \$2.9 million of lease costs, of which \$0.8 million was related to variable lease payments, which primarily comprised common area maintenance, and \$2.1 million related to straight-line operating lease cost. During the three months ended March 31, 2023, the Company incurred \$3.0 million of lease costs, of which \$0.9 million was related to variable lease payments, which primarily comprised common area maintenance, and \$2.1 million related to straight-line operating lease cost.

As of March 31, 2024, future minimum payments under the Company's non-cancelable operating leases are as follows (in thousands):

2024 (9 months remaining)	\$ 6,097
2025	5,716
2026	8,607
2027	8,580
2028	8,837
Thereafter	79,058
Future non-cancelable minimum lease payments	116,895
Less: present value discount	(50,981)
Total lease liabilities	65,914
Less: current portion	7,822
Lease liabilities, noncurrent	\$ 58,092

#### Indemnification

As permitted under Delaware law and in accordance with the Company's bylaws, the Company indemnifies its officers and directors for certain events or occurrences while the officers or directors are or were serving in such capacity. The Company is also party to indemnification agreements with its officers and directors. The Company considers the fair value of the indemnification rights and agreements as minimal. Accordingly, the Company has not recorded any liabilities for these indemnification rights and agreements as of March 31, 2024 or December 31, 2023.

#### **Other Contingencies**

We are not currently a party to any material legal proceedings. From time to time, we may become involved in legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of our business. Regardless of outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us due to defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources, negative publicity, reputational harm and other factors.

#### **10. Preferred Stock**

#### Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock

In January 2022, the Company entered into an exchange agreement (the "Exchange Agreement") with Deerfield Private Design Fund IV, L.P. (the "Deerfield Holder"), pursuant to which the Deerfield Holder exchanged an aggregate of 2,500,000 shares of the Company's common stock held by the Deerfield Holder for 2,500 shares of a newly created class of non-voting preferred stock designated as Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock. Additionally, in connection with the issuance of the Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock, the Company filed a Certificate of Designation, Preferences and Rights of Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, of the Company with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware. Each outstanding share of Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock is convertible into 1,000 shares of common stock for each share of Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock at the option of the holder. Additionally, the ability of a holder to convert non-voting Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock is prohibited to the extent that, upon such conversion, such holder, its affiliates and other persons whose ownership of common stock would be aggregated with that of such holder for purposes of Section 13(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, would exceed 4.9% of the total number of shares of common stock then outstanding.

The Company classifies Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock as permanent equity on the balance sheet because it is not redeemable for cash or other assets of the Company and is not considered debt under ASC 480 *Distinguishing Liabilities from Equity*. There are no features of the Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock that require bifurcation and separate accounting under ASC 815 *Derivatives and Hedging*. Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock is considered a participating security for purposes of calculating earnings per share under ASC 260 *Earnings Per Share* because it participates in dividends ratably on an as-converted basis with common stock.

#### 11. Stock Incentive Plans

#### 2021 and 2016 Equity Incentive Plans

The Company's Board of Directors and stockholders adopted and approved the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Plan") in May 2021, which was amended in July 2022. The 2021 Plan replaced the Company's 2016 Equity Incentive Plan adopted in September 2016 (the "2016 Plan"); however, awards outstanding under the 2016 Plan will continue to be governed by their existing terms. The number of shares of the Company's common stock that were initially available for issuance under the 2021 Plan equaled the sum of 7,500,000 shares plus 585,720 shares that were then available for issuance under the 2016 Plan. The 2021 Plan provides for the following types of awards: incentive and nonqualified stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted shares and restricted stock units. As of March 31, 2024, 6,318,044 shares of common stock remained available for future grants under the 2021 Plan.

The number of shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the 2021 Plan is increased automatically on the first day of each fiscal year, commencing in 2022 and ending in 2031, by a number equal to the lesser of: (i) 5% of the shares of common stock outstanding on the last day of the prior fiscal year; or (ii) the number of shares determined by the Company's Board of Directors. In general, to the extent that any awards under the 2021 Plan are forfeited, terminated, expired or lapsed without the issuance of shares, or if the Company reacquires the shares subject to awards granted under the 2021 Plan, those shares will again become available for issuance under the 2021 Plan, as will shares applied to pay the exercise or purchase price of an award or to satisfy tax withholding obligations related to an award.

Stock-based awards are governed by agreements between the Company and the recipients. Incentive stock options and nonqualified stock options may be granted under the 2021 Plan (and previously the 2016 Plan) at an exercise price of not less than 100% of the fair market value of the Company's common stock on the grant date. The grant date is the date the terms of the award are formally approved by the Company's Board of Directors or its designee.

Common stock reserved for future issuance under equity incentive plans consisted of the following as of March 31, 2024:

Stock options and restricted stock units issued and outstanding under all Plans	16,780,427
Authorized for future grants under the 2021 Plan	6,318,044
Authorized for future purchases under the ESPP	1,278,910
Total as of March 31, 2024	24,377,381

The table above does not include 18,129 shares of common stock for early exercised stock options that remain subject to the Company's repurchase right.

#### Stock Option Activity

The following table summarizes stock option activity during the three months ended March 31, 2024:

			Weighted-Average		
	Number of Options	eighted-Average Exercise Price (per Share)	Remaining Contract Term (in Years)	Intrin	gregate isic Value iousands)
Outstanding at December 31, 2023	11,751,749	\$ 4.18			
Exercisable at December 31, 2023	6,045,163	4.55			
Canceled or forfeited	(641,110)	4.01			
Outstanding at March 31, 2024	11,110,639	\$ 4.20	7.7	\$	127
Exercisable at March 31, 2024	6,453,705	\$ 4.49	7.1	\$	62

Options outstanding as of March 31, 2024 consist of stock options vested and expected to vest, assuming no forfeitures. Aggregate intrinsic value as of March 31, 2024 in the table above is the total in-the-money value of the options, which is the aggregate of the difference of each option with an exercise price lower than the Company's last closing stock price per share of \$0.51 as of March 31, 2024.

The 2016 Plan allows for the early exercise of awards by plan participants, subject to the Company's right of repurchase at the lower of the original exercise price or fair market value for unvested awards. At March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023, the Company had a liability for the cash received from the early exercise of stock options in the amount of \$0.1 million. The Company reduces the liability as the underlying stock options vest in accordance with the vesting terms of the awards or when the Company repurchases unvested awards.

As of March 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023, there were 18,129 and 34,384, respectively, of early exercised stock options that remain subject to the Company's repurchase right.

#### **Restricted Stock Unit Activity**

Restricted stock units ("RSUs") represent the right to receive common stock, subject to vesting for continued service to the Company. The following table summarizes RSU activity during the three months ended March 31, 2024:

	Number of Units	Weighted-Average Grant Date Fair Value (per Unit)
Outstanding at December 31, 2023	4,077,449	\$ 1.02
Granted	2,253,750	0.54
Vested	(227,950)	1.18
Canceled	(433,461)	0.87
Outstanding at March 31, 2024	5,669,788	\$ 0.83

#### **Employee Stock Purchase Plan**

In May 2021, the Company's Board of Directors approved the 2021 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "ESPP"). A total of 730,000 shares of common stock were initially reserved for issuance under the ESPP. As of March 31, 2024, 1,278,910 shares of common stock remained available for future issuance under the ESPP. The price at which common stock is purchased by employees under the ESPP is equal to 85% of the fair market value of the Company's common stock on the first day of the offering period or purchase date, whichever is lower. The number of shares of common stock reserved for issuance under the ESPP is increased automatically on the first day of each fiscal year, commencing in 2022 and ending in 2041, by a number equal to the lesser of: (a) 1,460,000 shares of common stock (subject to proportionate adjustment in the event of a stock split, stock dividend, reverse stock split, etc.), (b) 1% of the total number of shares of common stock outstanding as of the last day of the prior fiscal year, or (c) a number of shares of common stock determined by the Company's Board of Directors.

During the three months ended March 31, 2024 and 2023, no shares of common stock were issued under the ESPP.

#### **Stock-based Compensation Summary**

The classification of stock-based compensation expense is summarized as follows (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended March 31,						
	 2024		2023				
Research and development	\$ 918	\$	923				
Selling, general and administrative	1,978		2,158				
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$ 2,896	\$	3,081				

As of March 31, 2024, total unrecognized stock-based compensation expense was \$16.7 million and is expected to be recognized over a weightedaverage period of approximately 2.2 years.

The following table shows the weighted-average assumptions used to calculate the fair value of the stock option awards granted to employees and nonemployees using the Black-Scholes option pricing model during the periods below:

	Three Months Ended March 31,						
Assumption	2024	2023					
Expected volatility	-	78.48%					
Expected term (years)	-	5.4-6.1					
Expected dividend yield	-	0.00%					
Risk-free interest rate	-	3.65%					

The fair value of RSUs is determined as the closing market price of our common stock on the grant date. The fair value of RSUs is recognized as stock-based compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period of the award, which is generally the vesting period of the award. There were no option award grants during the three months ended March 31, 2024.

#### 12. Net Loss per Share

The Company's preferred stock was considered a participating security for purposes of calculating earnings per share because it had a right to participate in dividends with common stock. However, because the Company's preferred stock does not have a contractual obligation to share in the losses of the Company on a basis that is objectively determinable, it was excluded from the calculation of basic net loss per share.

The following common stock equivalents were excluded from the calculation of diluted net loss per share for the periods presented because their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive:

	March 3	81,
	2024	2023
Employee stock options and RSUs issued and outstanding	16,780,427	13,178,609
Series A Common Stock Equivalent Convertible Preferred Stock	2,500,000	2,500,000
Common stock subject to the Company's repurchase right	18,129	392,966
Total	19,298,556	16,071,575

#### 13. Workforce Reduction

On March 14, 2024, the officers of the Company approved a plan for a workforce reduction of approximately 20% of headcount in order to focus the Company's resources more heavily on its spatial sequencing roadmap. During the three months ended March 31, 2024, expenses for these activities were \$1.5 million, with \$0.3 million included in research and development expense and \$1.2 million included in selling, general and administrative expense. Total expense comprised \$1.2 million for one-time termination benefits to the affected employees, including cash severance and healthcare benefits, and \$0.3 million for the acceleration of stock-based compensation to affected employees. As of March 31, 2024, the Company had paid approximately \$0.9 million for cash severance; the remaining \$0.3 million for cash severance and healthcare benefits is included in accrued payroll and related expenses and is expected to be paid in the second quarter of 2024. Further, the Company expects to incur and pay an additional \$0.2 million in the second quarter of 2024 related to its March 2024 workforce reduction.

#### Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and the related notes to those statements included in Item 1 of this report. In addition to historical financial information, the following discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements that involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Our actual results and timing of selected events may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of many factors, including, but not limited to, those discussed under the section titled "Risk Factors" elsewhere in this report. See the section titled "Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" elsewhere in this report.

#### Overview

We are a life science technology company that develops next-generation sequencing ("NGS") and multiomics technologies. The commercially available G4 Sequencing Platform is a powerful, highly versatile benchtop genomic sequencer designed to produce fast and accurate results. In addition, we are currently developing the G4X Spatial Sequencer, which will leverage our proprietary sequencing technology, applying it as an *in situ* readout for transcriptomics, proteomics and fluorescent H&E in tissue, with spatial context and on the same platform as the G4. Our mission is to empower researchers and clinicians to advance science and medicine.

We developed a unique and proprietary NGS technology, which we refer to as our Sequencing Engine. This Sequencing Engine is the platform technology of our products and core product tenets: power, speed, flexibility and accuracy. The core of our Sequencing Engine is comprised of unique and proprietary chemistry, including novel chemical compounds, polymers and enzymes. This chemistry is designed to produce high-accuracy sequencing and rapid cycle times that we believe can drive improvements in NGS. To take full advantage of our proprietary chemistry, we have developed and continue to develop purpose-built instrumentation consisting of high-speed, high-resolution imaging and innovative fluidic design. We believe that our Sequencing Engine, together with our proprietary innovations in molecular biology techniques, will enable differentiated applications in fast-growing markets, supported by our intellectual property portfolio.

The G4 is a benchtop next-generation sequencer designed to produce fast and accurate sequencing results. The G4 is designed to target the NGS market in particular applications that require power, speed, flexibility and accuracy. We commercially launched the G4 in December of 2021, and we began recognizing revenue on sales of the G4 in the fourth quarter of 2022. We are currently focusing our activities primarily on completing the development of and commercializing our G4X instrument and consumables and delivering spatial biology services.

We are actively developing the G4X Spatial Sequencer for *in situ* multiomic analysis. The G4X is designed to offer high-throughput *in situ* direct sequencing of RNA ("Direct-Seq"), targeted transcriptomics, proteomics and fluorescent H&E profiling from formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded ("FFPE") tissues, and to share the same platform as the existing G4 sequencer. The G4X is expected to be the first dual-purpose instrument offering both traditional NGS and tissue-based spatial sequencing capabilities. The G4X is being designed to offer up to 40 cm<sup>2</sup> of flexible imaging area and single-day run times, which is expected to provide significant advantages in throughput over existing technologies. We have applied the learnings from our PX development program and the previously announced PX technology access program to the development, methods and features of the G4X, and plan to offer spatial sequencing technology access services on the G4X in the middle of 2024. We plan to deliver the G4X to initial customers through an early access program by the end of 2024 with an initial immuno-oncology panel of transcripts and proteins, and the ability to customize content. We expect to release Direct-Seq and additional panels at a later date.

#### **Corporate and Financial Overview**

Since we were incorporated in 2016, we have devoted substantially all of our resources to research and product development activities, initiating our commercialization plans, establishing and maintaining our intellectual property portfolio, hiring personnel, raising capital, building our commercial infrastructure and providing general and administrative support for these activities. Since our incorporation, we have incurred significant losses and negative cash flows from operations. During the three months ended March 31, 2024, we incurred a net loss of \$25.0 million and used \$23.7 million of cash in our operations. As of March 31, 2024, we had an accumulated deficit of \$362.6 million. We expect to continue to incur significant losses and do not expect positive cash flows from operations for the foreseeable future, and our net losses may fluctuate significantly from period to period depending on the timing of and expenditures on our commercialization and research and development activities.

From the date of our incorporation through March 31, 2024, we have financed our operations primarily through private placements of convertible preferred stock and convertible promissory notes, the net proceeds from our initial public offering in June 2021 (the "IPO"), and borrowings under our credit facility. Through these efforts, we have raised aggregate net proceeds of approximately \$447.4 million, net of issuance costs, including the \$237.2 million we raised through our IPO, the \$130.5 million we raised through the issuance of convertible promissory notes in February 2021 (the "2021 Convertible Notes"), and the \$10.5 million of advances on our loan agreement with Silicon Valley Bank. As of March 31, 2024, we had cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments of \$150.7 million.

We expect our operating expenses to be slightly down in the near term and to increase in the longer term in connection with our operations and investments as we:

- continue to develop our planned G4X and related products, enhancements and service offerings;
- support our G4 customers;
- attract, hire and retain qualified personnel;
- continue to invest in our commercial, service, support and distribution infrastructure;
- continue to support our in-house manufacturing capabilities; and
- obtain, maintain, expand and protect our intellectual property portfolio.

#### **Columbia License Agreement**

In August 2016, we entered into an Exclusive License Agreement (the "License Agreement") with Columbia. The License Agreement includes a number of diligence obligations that require us to use commercially reasonable efforts to research, discover, develop and market Patent Products and/or Other Products (as defined in the License Agreement) by certain dates. Under the License Agreement, we pay an annual license fee that increases each year, until it reaches a low six-digit fee for the fifth year, and for each subsequent year, for so long as the License Agreement remains in force. For any products within the scope of the License Agreement that we commercialize, we are required to pay royalties ranging from low to mid-single digits on net sales of Patent Products and low single-digit royalty rates on net sales of Other Products. We can credit our yearly annual license fee against any yearly royalty fees payable to Columbia. Additionally, if we receive any income in connection with any sublicenses, we must pay Columbia a high single-digit percentage of that income. Finally, the License Agreement provides for payments to Columbia based on our achievement of certain development and commercialization milestones, which could total up to \$3.9 million over the life of the License Agreement.

#### The Macroeconomic Environment

The global markets have been facing downward pressure, extreme volatility, rising interest rates and disruptions in the capital and credit markets, reducing our ability to raise additional capital through equity, equity-linked or debt financings, which could negatively impact our short-term and long-term liquidity, access to capital markets, and our ability to operate in accordance with our operating plan, or at all. The capital and credit markets may be adversely affected by the ongoing conflict between Russia and Ukraine, conflicts in the Middle East, and the possibility of a wider global conflict, global sanctions imposed in response thereto or an energy crisis, and other pressures including increasing interest rates. A severe or prolonged economic downturn, such as the global financial crisis, could result in a variety of risks to our business, including a weakened demand for our products and technologies and our ability to raise additional capital when needed on favorable terms, if at all. A weak or declining economy could strain our customers' budgets or cause delays in their payments to us. Any of the foregoing could harm our business and results of operations, financial condition or our ability to raise capital.

#### **Results and Components of Operations**

The following table summarizes our results of operations for the periods indicated:

	Three Months Ended March 31,						
		2024 2023		2023	\$	Change	% Change
	(in thousands)						
Revenue	\$	442	\$	863	\$	(421)	-49 %
Cost of revenue		861		807		54	7 %
Gross margin		(419)		56	_	(475)	-848 %
Operating expenses:							
Research and development		11,494		12,230		(736)	-6%
Selling, general and administrative		14,935		13,204		1,731	13 %
Total operating expenses		26,429		25,434		995	4 %
Loss from operations		(26,848)		(25,378)		(1,470)	6%
Other income (expense):							
Interest income		2,108		2004		104	5%
Interest expense		(284)		(259)		(25)	10%
Total other income		(284)		(259)		(25)	10%
Net loss	\$	(27,132)	\$	(25,637)	\$	(1,495)	-6 %

#### Revenue, Cost of Revenue and Gross Margin

We generate revenue from the sale of our products, which currently consist of the G4 instrument, related consumable flow cell kits and services. Revenue from instrument sales is recognized generally upon customer acceptance. Revenue from consumables sales is recognized generally upon shipment to the customer. Revenue from services, which currently primarily comprise assurance or extended warranty–type services, is recognized over the applicable service period. When a single contract has multiple obligations, revenue is allocated to each of those performance obligations. This results in revenue being deferred for performance obligations to be satisfied in the future, such as services and discounted consumables.

We have entered into instrument arrangements with certain customers, under which we provide the G4 instrument at no cost to the customer, other than shipping, and the customer pays for consumables at list price, or at list price plus a mark-up, as consumables are ordered, shipped and invoiced. Revenue is recognized as consumables are shipped to the customer and disclosed within consumables revenue below. The G4 instrument provided to the customer is recorded on our balance sheet as property and equipment. Revenue associated with any lease elements of these arrangements was not material during the three months ended March 31, 2024 and March 31, 2023.

The following table summarizes our revenue, cost of revenue and gross margin for the periods indicated:

	Three Mon Marc					
	 2024	2023		\$ (	Change	% Change
	 (in thou	sands)				
Revenue	\$ 442	\$	863	\$	(421)	-49 %
Cost of revenue	861		807		54	7 %
Gross margin	(419)		56		(475)	-848 %

During the three months ended March 31, 2024, we recognized \$0.2 million of revenue for instruments and \$0.2 million of revenue for consumables and services.

During the three months ended March 31, 2023 we recognized \$0.8 million of revenue for instruments and \$0.1 million of revenue for consumables and services. The decrease in revenue was due to fewer instrument capital purchases in the current quarter, offset by higher consumables pull through.

Cost of revenue consists of the following: direct costs of the materials and labor to build products; overhead such as facilities and indirect labor that support manufacturing; shipping and handling costs; labor and direct costs to install the G4; estimated costs to satisfy customary assurance-type warranty provisions; and depreciation and service costs for instruments provided to customers under instrument arrangements described above.

Our cost of revenue was \$0.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2024, which was primarily related to the materials, labor and overhead to build and deliver the G4 instruments and consumables that were recognized as revenue during the period. Cost of sales also includes warranty costs, service costs and depreciation on instruments at customer sites.

Our gross margin for the three months ended March 31, 2024 was negative due to additional discounts provided to certain customers and higher costs associated with the support of system placements. Further, gross margins associated with certain non–capital purchase arrangements were negative as the related consumable revenue has not exceeded their instrument support and depreciation costs. We expect our gross margins to continue to be variable as we support our existing G4 customers, focus our activities primarily on completing the development of and commercializing our G4X instrument and consumables, and deliver spatial biology services.

#### **Research and Development Expense**

Research and development expense consists primarily of the following: salaries, payroll taxes, employee benefits and stock-based compensation for personnel engaged in research and development activities; consultant fees; fees incurred under intellectual property license agreements; laboratory supplies and development compound materials; and allocated facilities, information technology and depreciation costs. Research and development costs are charged to expense as incurred.

We plan to continue to invest in our research and development efforts related to our product development pipeline, including our G4X instrument and consumables and related spatial biology service offerings, and our proprietary technology. We expect our research and development expenses to be roughly flat to slightly down in the near term and to increase in the longer term.

The following table summarizes our research and development expense for the periods indicated:

	Three Months Ended March 31,						
		2024				Change	% Change
	(in thousands)						
Research and development	\$	11,494	\$	12,230	\$	(736)	-6 %

Research and development expense decreased by \$0.7 million, or 6%, for the three months ended March 31, 2024 compared to the same period in 2023. The decrease in the current period was due to a decrease of \$1.0 million in employee compensation costs, excluding stock-based compensation, due to reduced headcount period over period, offset by severance costs of \$0.3 million. Stock-based compensation expense remained approximately flat period over period. Facilities and information technology costs decreased \$0.3 million in the current period, which were offset by an increase in costs for general lab supplies and other research and development costs.

#### Selling, General and Administrative Expense

Selling, general and administrative expenses consist primarily of the following: salaries, payroll taxes, employee benefits and stock-based compensation for personnel in our executive management, sales, finance, legal, administration and human resources functions; professional service fees, including for legal, accounting, patent, auditing and other services; allocated facilities, information technology and depreciation costs; long-lived asset impairment costs; and other costs to support our operations. We expect our selling, general and administrative expenses to be slightly down in the near term and to increase in the longer term.

The following table summarizes our selling, general and administrative expense for the periods indicated:

	Three Months Ended March 31,						
		2024 (in tho		2023	\$ (	Change	% Change
		(in tho	usanus	)			
Selling, general and administrative	\$	14,935	\$	13,204	\$	1,731	13 %

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased by \$1.7 million, or 13%, for the three months ended March 31, 2024 compared to the same period in 2023. The increase was due to an increase of \$1.7 million of employee compensation costs, excluding stock-based compensation, including a \$0.8 million charge for employee severance costs. Stock-based compensation expense decreased by approximately \$0.4 million in the current period, offset by one-time stock-based compensation acceleration of \$0.3 million related to employee severance. Other increases in the current period included \$0.6 million for increased marketing, legal and other general and administrative expenses, offset by a decrease of \$0.4 million in insurance costs.

#### Other Income (Expense)

Other income (expense) consists of interest income and interest expense.

Interest Income—Interest income consists of interest earned on cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments primarily from holdings in government notes, money market funds and corporate notes.

Interest Expense—Interest expense consists of interest related to our SVB Loan, including amortization of debt issuance costs.

The following table summarizes our other income (expense) for the periods indicated:

	Three Mon Marc		ded			
	2024		2023	\$ C	hange	% Change
	 (in thou	(sands)	)			
Interest income	\$ 2,108	\$	2,004	\$	104	5 %
Interest expense	(284)		(259)		(25)	10%
Total other income	1,824		1,745		79	5%

Other income was approximately flat for the three months ended March 31, 2024 compared to the same period in 2023. The slight increase was primarily due to minimal changes in interest rates during the period, resulting in relatively consistent interest expense and interest income.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

Since we incorporated in June 2016, we have devoted substantially all of our resources to research and product development activities, initiating our commercialization plans, establishing and maintaining our intellectual property portfolio, hiring personnel, raising capital, building our commercial infrastructure and providing general and administrative support for these activities. Since our incorporation, we have incurred significant operating losses and negative cash flows from operations and have only recently recognized revenue from product sales. From our incorporation through March 31, 2024, we have financed our operations primarily through the net proceeds from our IPO, private placements of convertible preferred stock and convertible promissory notes and advances on our loan agreement with Silicon Valley Bank. We expect to continue to incur significant losses and do not expect positive cash flows from operations for the foreseeable future, and our net losses may fluctuate significantly from period to period depending on the timing of, and expenditures on, our commercialization and research and development activities. During the three months ended March 31, 2024, we incurred a net loss of \$25.0 million and used \$23.7 million of cash in operations. As of March 31, 2024, we had an accumulated deficit of \$362.6 million and had cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments of \$150.7 million.



Our capital obligations include minimum lease payments of \$6.1 million for the remainder of 2024, \$5.7 million in 2025 and \$105.1 million thereafter. Our capital obligations also include minimum payments under our SVB Loan of \$2.1 million for the remainder of 2024, \$5.9 million in 2025 and \$4.5 million in 2026. Our capital obligations also include payments under our License Agreement with Columbia. Under the License Agreement, we will pay a low six-digit annual license fee for so long as the License Agreement remains in force. For any products within the scope of the License Agreement that we commercialize, we are required to pay royalties ranging from low to mid-single digits on net sales of certain covered products and low single digit royalty rates on net sales of certain other products. We can credit our yearly annual license fee against any yearly royalty fees payable to Columbia. Additionally, if we receive any income in connection with any sublicenses, we must pay Columbia a high single-digit percentage of that income. Finally, the License Agreement provides for payments to Columbia based on our achievement of certain development and commercialization milestones, which could total up to \$3.9 million over the life of the License Agreement. Our leases and the License Agreement are further described in Note 9 to the unaudited financial statements contained elsewhere in this report. The SVB Loan is further described in Note 8 to the unaudited financial statements contained elsewhere in this report.

Our future capital requirements will depend on many factors including executing on our commercialization plans, continuing to invest in our research and development projects and other factors described in the section titled "Risk Factors" elsewhere in this report. Based on our current operating plan, we believe our existing cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments will enable us to fund our planned operations for at least 12 months from the issuance date of this report. We have based our estimate of capital requirements on assumptions that may prove to be incorrect, and, as we continue to face challenges and uncertainties, our available capital resources may be consumed more rapidly than currently expected due to a variety of factors, including those factors described in the section titled "Risk Factors" elsewhere in this report.

We may need to seek additional financing in the future to support our operations, research and development activities and commercialization plans. If we are not able to generate sufficient revenue to finance our cash requirements, or if we are not able to raise additional capital or enter into financing agreements or arrangements when required on favorable terms, or at all, we may have to delay, reduce the scope of, or discontinue one or more development or commercial programs, delay potential commercialization or reduce the scope of sales or marketing activities and pursue other cost cutting measures, including the further reduction of headcount, scope of operations and planned capital expenditures, which may have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition or ability to fund our scheduled obligations on a timely basis or continue as a going concern. The draw period for the additional tranches of up to \$25.0 million under the SVB Loan have expired without being drawn. We can provide no assurance that we will ever be profitable or generate positive cash flow from operating activities or that, if we achieve profitability, we will be able to sustain it.

On July 19, 2022, we filed a shelf registration statement (the "Shelf Registration Statement") on Form S-3 with the SEC (that was declared effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") on July 27, 2022), which permits us to offer up to \$250 million of common stock, preferred stock, debt securities and warrants in one or more offerings and in any combination, including in units from time to time, subject to certain limitations. Our Shelf Registration Statement is intended to provide us with additional flexibility to raise capital in the future for general corporate purposes. As part of this Shelf Registration Statement, we also filed a sales agreement prospectus covering "at the market" offerings, pursuant to which we may offer and sell up to \$100 million of our common stock under a sales agreement (the "Sales Agreement") with Cowen and Company, LLC. However, so long as our public float remains below \$75 million, we are subject to limitations with respect to the use of our Shelf Registration Statement pursuant to General Instruction I.B.6 of Form S-3 (the "Baby Shelf Limitations"), which limits the amount we can offer to up to one-third of our public float during any trailing 12-month period. We would be no longer subject to Baby Shelf Limitations if our public float exceeds \$75 million. Through the date of this filing, we have not sold any shares of our common stock in "at the market" transactions pursuant to the Sales Agreement.

#### Cash Flows

The following table sets forth the sources and uses of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash for each of the periods presented below:

	Three Months Ended March 31,						
	 2024		2023				
	 (in thousand						
Net cash provided by (used in):							
Operating activities	\$ (23,703)	\$	(17,934)				
Investing activities	31,579		72,945				
Financing activities	-		6				
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash	\$ 7,876	\$	55,017				

#### **Operating** Activities

During the three months ended March 31, 2024, cash used in operating activities was \$23.7 million attributable to a net loss of \$25.0 million and changes in working capital of \$2.6 million, offset by non-cash charges of \$3.9 million and cash lease incentives received of \$1.8 million. Non-cash charges primarily consisted of \$2.9 million of stock-based compensation expense, \$0.7 million related to the amortization of the Company's right-of-use lease assets, and \$1.0 million of depreciation.

During the three months ended March 31, 2023, cash used in operating activities was \$17.9 million attributable to a net loss of \$23.6 million and changes in working capital of \$0.6 million, offset by non-cash charges of \$6.3 million. Non-cash charges primarily consisted of \$3.1 million of stock-based compensation expense, \$1.0 million related to the amortization of the Company's right-of-use lease assets, \$2.0 million related to the amortization of premiums on the Company's short-term investments and \$0.8 million of depreciation.

#### **Investing** Activities

During the three months ended March 31, 2024, cash provided by investing activities was \$31.6 million, which related to proceeds from sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities of \$50.8 million, offset primarily by purchases of available-for-sale securities of \$19.2 million.

During the three months ended March 31, 2023, cash provided by investing activities was \$72.9 million, which related to proceeds from sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities of \$80.1 million, offset by purchases of available-for-sale securities of \$7.0 million and \$0.2 million in payments for purchases of property and equipment.

#### **Financing** Activities

During the three months ended March 31, 2024, no cash was provided by financing activities.

During the three months ended March 31, 2023, cash provided by financing activities was less than \$0.1 million, which was related to cash proceeds from issuance of common stock for exercises of stock options under our employee equity incentive plans, offset by repurchases.



#### Indebtedness

In November 2019, we entered into a loan and security agreement with SVB pursuant to which SVB agreed to lend us up to \$15.0 million in a series of term loans (the "2019 SVB Loan"). We borrowed an aggregate of \$10.0 million under the 2019 SVB Loan. The 2019 SVB Loan was to mature on September 1, 2023 and bore interest at an annual rate equal to the greater of (a) 0.65% above the prime rate or (b) 5.90%. Payment on the 2019 SVB Loan was for interest only through September 30, 2021. In addition, a final payment equal to the original principal amount of each advance multiplied by 5.50% was to be due on the maturity date.

On September 30, 2021, we refinanced our 2019 SVB Loan. In connection with the refinancing, we entered into the Loan Agreement (the "2021 SVB Loan," together with the 2019 SVB Loan, the "SVB Loans") with Silicon Valley Bank. The 2021 SVB Loan provides for term loans in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$35.5 million to be delivered in three tranches. The tranches consist of: (i) a term loan advance to us in an aggregate principal amount of \$10.5 million on the loan closing date (the "First Tranche"); (ii) an additional term loan advance available to us through September 30, 2022 in an aggregate principal amount of \$15.0 million; and (iii) subject to Silicon Valley Bank's approval, our right to request that Silicon Valley Bank make an additional term loan advance in an aggregate principal amount of \$10.0 million. The proceeds from the First Tranche were used to repay in full the existing indebtedness under the 2019 SVB Loan. The 2021 SVB Loan matures on September 1, 2026 and bears interest at an annual rate equal to the greater of (a) 0.75% plus the prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal and (b) 4.00%. The 2021 SVB Loan has an initial interest-only period of 36 months. In addition, a final payment (the "Final Payment Fee") equal to the original principal amount of each advance multiplied by 4.00% will be due on the maturity date.

In September 2022, we entered into an amendment to the 2021 SVB Loan (the "2022 SVB Loan Amendment"). The 2022 SVB Loan Amendment extended the period to draw down the additional tranches totaling \$25.0 million from September 30, 2022 to March 31, 2024, provided that in order for us to access the Second Tranche availability we must achieve a six-month trailing revenue hurdle. The draw period for the additional tranches of up to \$25.0 million under the SVB Loan have expired without being drawn.

We are subject to customary affirmative and restrictive covenants under the SVB Loan. Our obligations under the SVB Loan are secured by a first priority security interest in substantially all of our current and future assets, other than intellectual property. We have agreed not to encumber our intellectual property assets, except as permitted by the SVB Loan. The SVB Loan provides for events of default customary for term loan facilities of this type, including but not limited to: non-payment; breaches or defaults in the performance of covenants or representations and warranties; bankruptcy and other insolvency events; and the occurrence of a material adverse change as defined in the SVB Loan. After the occurrence of an event of default, SVB may, among other remedies, accelerate payment of all obligations.

#### Critical Accounting Policies, Significant Judgments and Use of Estimates

Our management's discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations is based on our financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"). The preparation of financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, costs and expenses and related disclosures. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. Changes in estimates are reflected in reported results for the period in which they become known. Actual results could differ significantly from the estimates made by our management.

There have been no material changes to our critical accounting policies and estimates as compared to the critical accounting policies and estimates disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

A description of recent accounting pronouncements that may potentially impact our financial position, results of operations or cash flows is disclosed in Note 2 to our unaudited financial statements included elsewhere in this report.

#### **Off–Balance Sheet Arrangements**

Since our inception, we have not engaged in any off-balance sheet arrangements, as such term is defined in the rules and regulations of the SEC.

#### JOBS Act

We are an "emerging growth company" as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, as amended (the "JOBS Act"). We will remain an emerging growth company until the earliest to occur of: (i) the last day of the fiscal year in which we have more than \$1.235 billion in annual gross revenue; (ii) the date we qualify as a "large accelerated filer" as defined in Rule 12b-2 under the Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), with at least \$700 million of equity securities held by non-affiliates; (iii) the issuance, in any three-year period, by us of more than \$1.0 billion in non-convertible debt securities; or (iv) December 31, 2026. As a result of this status, we have taken advantage of certain exemptions from various reporting requirements in this report that are applicable to other publicly traded entities that are not emerging growth companies and may elect to take advantage of other exemptions from reporting requirements in our future filings with the SEC. In particular, these exemptions include:

- the option to present only two years of audited financial statements and only two years of Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations;
- not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, as amended;
- not being required to submit certain executive compensation matters to stockholder advisory votes, such as "say-on-pay," "say-on-frequency," and "say-on-golden parachutes;" and
- not being required to disclose certain executive compensation-related items, such as the correlation between executive compensation and performance and comparisons of the chief executive officer's compensation to median employee compensation.

As a result, we do not know if some investors will find our common stock less attractive. The result may be a less active trading market for our common stock, and the price of our common stock may become more volatile.

In addition, Section 107 of the JOBS Act provides that an emerging growth company can take advantage of an extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards, delaying the adoption of these accounting standards until they would apply to private companies. We have elected to avail ourselves of this exemption and, as a result, we will adopt new or revised accounting standards on the relevant dates on which adoption of such standards is required for private companies. Accordingly, the information contained herein may be different than the information you receive from other public companies.

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

There were no substantial changes to our market risks during the quarter ended March 31, 2024 when compared to the disclosures in "Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023.

#### **Item 4. Controls and Procedures**

#### **Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures**

Our management, with the participation of our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer, has evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on that evaluation, our Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer concluded that, as of the end of the period covered by this report, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms and to provide reasonable assurance that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

#### **Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting**

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) that occurred during the period covered by this report that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### Inherent Limitations on Effectiveness of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, does not expect that our disclosure controls and procedures or our internal control over financial reporting will prevent all errors and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-making can be faulty, and that breakdowns can occur because of a simple error or mistake. Additionally, controls can be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people or by management override of the controls. The design of any system of controls is also based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions; over time, controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with policies or procedures may deteriorate. Due to inherent limitations in a cost-effective control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

## PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

### **Item 1. Legal Proceedings**

We are not currently a party to any material legal proceedings. From time to time, we may become involved in legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of our business. Regardless of outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us due to defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources, negative publicity, reputational harm and other factors.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

Investing in our common stock is speculative and involves a high degree of risk. You should consider and read carefully all of the risks and uncertainties described below, together with all of the other information contained in this report, including the section titled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our financial statements and the related notes, before investing in our common stock. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only ones we face. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial also may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and/or operating results. If any of the following risks occur, our business, financial condition, results of operations and future growth prospects could be materially and adversely affected. In these circumstances, the market price of our common stock could decline, and you may lose all or part of your investment. This report also contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in the forward-looking statements as a result of a number of factors, including the risks described below. See "Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" elsewhere in this report.

#### **Risks Related to Our Business and Industry**

#### Our limited operating history makes it difficult to evaluate our future prospects and the risks and challenges we may encounter.

We operate in a highly competitive market characterized by rapid technological advances, frequent new product introductions, evolving industry standards and changing customer preferences. Our limited operating history makes it difficult to evaluate our future prospects and our ability to respond to our competitors, changes in our market and the risks and challenges we may encounter as we expand our business operations. If we fail to address the risks, uncertainties and difficulties that we face, including those described elsewhere in this "Risk Factors" section, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected. We have encountered in the past, and will encounter in the future, risks and uncertainties frequently experienced by companies developing and introducing new products in competitive and rapidly changing markets. If our assumptions regarding the risks and uncertainties successfully, our results of operations could differ materially from our expectations, and our business, financial condition and results of operations could differ materially from our expectations, and our business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected.

## We have incurred significant losses since inception, we expect to incur significant losses in the future and we may not be able to generate sufficient revenue to achieve and maintain profitability.

We have incurred significant losses since we were formed in 2016 and have only recently generated revenue. We expect to continue to incur significant losses for the foreseeable future as we expand our business operations, manufacture and commercialize the G4, develop and commercialize the G4X and spatial biology services, continue to enhance and develop our current and future products and implement our business plans and strategies. Our net loss for the three months ended March 31, 2024 was \$25.0 million and for the three months ended March 31, 2023 was \$23.6 million. As of March 31, 2024, we had an accumulated deficit of \$362.6 million. We expect that our losses will continue for the foreseeable future as we continue to invest significant additional resources toward the commercialization of our products and service offerings and ongoing research and development. We have experienced these losses and accumulated deficit primarily due to the investments we have made in developing our proprietary technologies and products, building our team and manufacturing capabilities and commercially launching our first product, the G4. Over the next several years, we expect to continue to incur significant expenses as we continue our research and development activities, continue to commercialize the G4, continue the development of the G4X and our product pipeline and spatial biology service offerings, continue to build our sales and marketing organization and increase our manufacturing and commercialization capabilities. These efforts may prove to be more costly, or take longer, than we currently anticipate. Additionally, we may encounter unforeseen expenses, product development or manufacturing delays, declines in revenue or other unknown factors that may result in losses in future periods. We have only recently generated revenue, and we may never generate revenue sufficient to offset our expenses. In addition, as a public company, we have incurred and will incur significant legal, accounting, administrative, insurance and other expenses that we did not incur as a private company. To date, we have financed our operations principally from the sale of common stock, convertible preferred stock, convertible notes and the incurrence of other indebtedness. There can be no assurance that our revenue and gross margin will increase sufficiently such that our net losses decrease, or that we attain profitability, in the future. Further, our limited operating history makes it difficult to effectively plan for and model our operating expenses and our ability to generate revenue. Our ability to achieve and then sustain profitability is based on numerous factors, many of which are beyond our control, including the impact of market acceptance of our products, product development results and timing, offerings or actions taken by our competitors, our market



#### Table of Contents

penetration and margins and current and future litigation. We may never be able to generate sufficient revenue to achieve or sustain profitability, which could negatively impact the value of our common stock.

## We have only recently generated revenue and have limited experience developing and commercializing our products or technology, which makes it difficult to evaluate our prospects and predict our future performance.

We commercially launched our first product, the G4, in December of 2021, and we began recognizing revenue on sales of the G4 in the fourth quarter of 2022. There can be no assurance that we will be able to generate sufficient revenue in the future to support our operations and plans. Our operations to date have been focused on developing and commercializing our technologies and products, including developing and commercializing the G4 and G4X and our product pipeline, spatial biology service offerings, and product enhancements. The early performance of our products may not be indicative of the performance our customers experience following commercial launch, and we may need to make modifications to improve our products. For example, we expect to make modifications to improve the reliability, quality and/or functionality of our instrument and product offerings. However, there can be no assurance that this will occur or that we will avoid delays in finalizing these improvements. There can be no assurance that we will be able to timely achieve market acceptance for the G4 and/or the G4X in the future. We have limited experience manufacturing the G4 for commercial use, conducting sales and marketing activities at scale and managing customer support at the commercial level. Further, while we commenced the development of the G4X, we have not completed its development and have no experience manufacturing or commercializing the G4X or commercializing spatial biology services. Further, while we had commenced development of the PX, we have paused its development to focus our efforts on the development of the P4X and its related product and service offerings. Consequently, predictions about our future success or viability are highly uncertain and hard to predict as a result of our limited operating history, the development stage of our products and our limited history commercializing our technologies or products. Our prospects must be considered in light of the uncertainties, risks, expenses, and difficulties frequently e

Further, we are transitioning from a company with a focus on research and development to a company capable of supporting both research and development and robust manufacturing and commercial activities, and we may not be successful in this transition. We have encountered in the past, and will encounter in the future, risks and uncertainties, delays and scientific setbacks frequently experienced by development stage companies with limited operating histories in competitive and rapidly changing industries, such as the genomics industry. If our assumptions regarding these risks and uncertainties, which we use to plan and operate our business, manufacturing and commercialization activities, are incorrect or change, or if we do not address these risks, delays or uncertainties successfully, our results of operations could differ materially from our expectations, and our business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected.

#### The life sciences technology market is highly competitive. If we fail to compete effectively, our business and operating results will suffer.

We face significant competition in the life sciences technology market. More specifically, the NGS and spatial biology markets are characterized by rapid technological changes, frequent new product introductions, established and emerging competition, extensive intellectual property disputes and litigation, price competition, aggressive marketing practices, evolving industry standards and changing customer preferences. Our primary competitors and potential competitors are large publicly traded companies or are divisions of large publicly traded companies, including 10x Genomics Inc., Becton, Dickinson and Company, Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., Illumina Inc., MissionBio Inc., Nanostring Technologies, Inc., Oxford Nanopore Technologies Inc., Pacific Biosciences Inc. and Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc. There are other companies, both established and early stage, such as Element Biosciences, Inc. and Ultima Genomics, Inc., who have begun commercializing NGS and/or spatial biology technologies and offering products to our target customers. We also face competition from companies and research institutes developing their own products or applications for omics research. This is particularly true for the largest research centers and laboratories who are continually testing and trying new technologies, whether from a third-party vendor or developed internally.

Our current competitors, including those who are large publicly traded companies, or are divisions of large publicly traded companies, enjoy a number of competitive advantages over us, including:

- greater name and brand recognition;
- greater financial and human resources;
- established and trusted commercial relationships with our target customers;
- broader product lines;
- superior product offerings, features or capabilities;
- greater pricing flexibility, including the ability to offer significant discounts and to bundle products and services;
- larger sales and customer service forces and more established distributor networks;
- substantial intellectual property portfolios;

- exclusive or long-term supply agreements with our target customers;
- approvals with the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (the "FDA") that allow our competitors to market their products for additional uses;
- numerous scientific papers and publications supporting their technologies and product claims; and
- better established, larger scale and lower cost manufacturing capabilities.

We cannot assure investors that we can successfully compete with these competitors or that the G4, the G4X or any other technologies and products or services we may develop can compete favorably with the offerings from such competitors. We also cannot assure investors that we can successfully defend our technologies and product and service offerings from lawsuits filed by our competitors without significant expenses, the requirement to complete additional product and technology development, potential manufacturing or commercialization delays, or at all. Further, we cannot assure investors that we will be successful in the face of increasing competition from products and technologies introduced by our existing or future competitors, or developed by our customers internally. In addition, we cannot assure investors that our competitors do not have or will not develop products or technologies that currently or in the future will enable them to offer products with greater capabilities or at lower costs than ours or that are able to run comparable experiments at a lower total experiment cost. Many of our competitors have also been able to enter into long-term, exclusive agreements with major potential customers, often by offering favorable pricing and other terms. Until these agreements expire, our ability to place our products with these customers will be limited. Even after exclusive agreements expire, we may not be able to compete with the terms offered by our competitors in their efforts to extend exclusive relationships with these major potential customers. Any failure to compete effectively could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition and operating results.

## If our products fail to achieve early customer and scientific acceptance, we may not be able to achieve broader market acceptance for our products or services, and our revenue and prospects may be harmed.

We cannot guarantee that customer experiences or reviews of the G4, the G4X and/or our spatial biology service offerings from our customers will be favorable. Initial negative perception of the G4, G4X and/or our spatial biology service offerings by customers could irreparably damage our reputation and ability to successfully commercialize the G4, G4X, our spatial biology services, or any of our other future products or services. Further, the life sciences scientific community is comprised of a small number of early adopters and key opinion leaders ("KOLs") who significantly influence the rest of the community and the marketplace in general. The success of life sciences products and services is due, in large part, to acceptance by the scientific community and their adoption of certain products as best practice in the applicable field of research. The current system of academic and scientific research views publishing in a peer-reviewed journal as a measure of success. In such journal publications, the researchers will describe not only their discoveries, but also the methods and typically the products and/or services as best practices. Ensuring that early adopters and KOLs publish research involving the use of our products and/or services as best practices. Ensuring that early adopters and KOLs publish research involving the use of our products and services, do not compare our products and/or services favorably to existing products and KOLs do not favorably describe the use and operation of our products and/or services in publications, it may drive potential customers and KOLs do not favorably describe the use and operation of our products and/or services in publications, it may drive potential customers away from our products and services and services in publications, it may drive potential customers away from our products and services and services and services favorably to existing products and technologies, or negatively describe the use and operation of our products and services in publications, it may driv

# We expect to be highly dependent upon revenue generated from the sale of the G4, G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and future products and services, and any delay or failure by us to successfully develop and commercialize the G4, G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, or other future products or services could have a substantial adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

We have commercially launched the G4 and began recognizing revenue on sales of the G4 in the fourth quarter of 2022 and have commenced development of the G4X, which is a platform we designed to target the spatial multiomics market. We are also developing certain spatial biology service offerings using the G4X. While we have continued to support our existing G4 customers, we are currently focusing our activities primarily on completing the development of and commercializing our G4X instrument and consumables and delivering spatial biology services. As a result, we expect to generate substantially all of our revenue in the near term from the sale of spatial biology services and the sale of the G4X and its consumables, once commercially launched. There can be no assurance of the following: that we will be able to successfully complete the development of, or commercialize, the G4X or any other future products, services or product enhancements we elect to pursue; that the G4X and our spatial biology service offerings will meet the expectations of our customers, including those relating to cost, reliability, performance and features, or otherwise gain market acceptance; that we can manufacture the G4X in commercial quantities; that we will be able to successfully commercialize the G4X and deliver competitive spatial biology service offerings; or that we will be able to service and maintain the products that we have sold. To date, we have limited experience simultaneously designing, testing, manufacturing and selling products or offering services and there can be no assurances we will be able to upgrade or adapt our products and service offerings in order to keep up with the latest technology. Further, our competitives may offer or develop products or technologies that cause the G4, G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, or other future products to not be commercially attractive to our customers.

### Our future financial performance will be dependent on our ability to increase penetration and utilization in our existing markets.

Our financial performance will be driven by, and a key factor to our future success will be, the rate of commercial adoption of the G4, G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and future products and services. In addition, our financial performance will be dependent on our ability to increase customer utilization of our products and services, and thereby, increase sales of our consumables and any other associated products and services we offer. There is no assurance that we will be successful in demonstrating our product or service performance claims and value proposition to potential customers. There also is no assurance that our direct sales and marketing organization in the United States will drive broad customer adoption of our products or services. Further, we may not be successful in increasing our customers' usage of our products or services, or their associated purchase of our consumables and other products and services. Any failure to establish a broad installed base of the G4, G4X or other future products among our target customers, failure to offer competitively differentiated spatial biology services, or failure to increase the usage of our products and the associated sales of our consumables and other products and services, will limit our revenue growth and harm our results of operations and financial performance.

# Our business will depend significantly on research and development spending by academic institutions and other research institutions, and any reduction in spending could limit demand for our products and services and adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial condition and prospects.

We are initially targeting customers who are already familiar with genomic analysis, including academic institutions, genomic research centers/core labs and government laboratories, as well as pharmaceutical, clinical research organizations ("CROs"), biotechnology, consumer genomics, commercial molecular diagnostic laboratories and agrigenomics companies. We believe that a substantial amount of our sales revenue in the near term will be generated from sales of products and services to academic and other research institutions. Therefore, we expect much of these customers' funding will be, in turn, provided by various state, federal and international governmental agencies. As a result, the demand for the G4, G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and any other products or services we elect to develop in the future may depend in part upon the research and development budgets of these customers, which are impacted by factors beyond our control, such as:

- decreases in government funding of research and development;
- changes to programs that provide funding to research laboratories and institutions, including changes in the amount of funds allocated to different areas of research or changes that have the effect of increasing the length of the funding process;
- macroeconomic conditions and the political climate;
- scientists' and customers' opinions of the utility of new products or services;
- researchers' opinions of the utility of the G4, the G4X and our spatial biology service offerings, once developed, or any other products or services we elect to develop and offer in the future;
- citation of the G4, G4X, our spatial biology services, or our other future products or services in published research;

- potential changes in the regulatory environment;
- differences in budgetary cycles, especially government- or grant-funded customers, whose cycles often coincide with government fiscal year ends;
- competitor product offerings or pricing;
- the effect of inflation on budgets of our potential customers;
- market acceptance of new technologies; and
- market driven pressures to consolidate operations and reduce costs.

In addition, various state, federal and international agencies that provide grants and other funding may be subject to stringent budgetary constraints that could result in spending reductions, reduced grant making, reduced allocations or budget cutbacks, which could jeopardize the ability of these customers, or the customers to whom they provide funding, to purchase our products. For example, congressional appropriations to the National Institutes of Health (the "NIH") have generally increased year-over-year for the last 20 years, but the NIH also experiences occasional year-over-year decreases in appropriations, including as recently as 2013. There is no guarantee that NIH appropriations will not decrease in the future. A decrease in the amount of, or delay in the approval of, appropriations to NIH or other similar United States or international organizations, such as the Medical Research Council in the United Kingdom, could result in fewer grants benefiting life sciences research. These reductions or delays could also result in a decrease in the aggregate amount of grants awarded for life sciences research or the redirection of existing funding to other projects or priorities, any of which in turn could cause our customers and potential customers to reduce or delay purchases of our products. Our operating results may fluctuate substantially due to any such reductions and delays. Any decrease in our customers' budgets or expenditures, or in the size, scope or frequency of their capital or operating expenditures, could materially and adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial condition and prospects.

### Our operating results may fluctuate significantly in the future, which makes our future operating results difficult to predict and could cause our operating results to fall below expectations or any guidance we may provide.

We have very limited operating history in manufacturing, commercializing and providing customer support for our first product, the G4, and have limited history in developing the G4X and other products. In addition, we have never commercialized service offerings based on our technology. As a result, our quarterly and annual operating results may fluctuate significantly as we support our G4 customers, continue the development of the G4X and our spatial biology service offerings, and perform manufacturing, commercialization and customer support activities and continue the development of our product pipeline and service offerings, which makes it difficult for us to predict our future operating results. These fluctuations may occur due to a variety of factors, many of which are outside of our control, including but not limited to:

- our ability to successfully support the G4;
- our ability to develop and successfully manufacture and commercialize the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, or other products, services and technologies on our anticipated timelines and costs;
- the timing and cost of, and level of investment in, research and development, manufacturing and commercialization activities relating to our products, service offerings, and technologies, which may change from time to time;
- the level of demand for any products, services, or product enhancements we are able to commercialize, particularly the G4, the G4X, and our spatial biology service offerings, which may vary significantly from period to period;
- market acceptance of our products and services, especially by early adopters and KOLs;
- our ability to drive adoption of our products, services and technologies, including the G4, the G4X and our spatial biology service offerings, in our target markets and our ability to expand into any future target markets;
- the prices at which we will be able to sell our products, services and technologies;
- our ability to lower the cost of manufacturing our products and product enhancements;
- the availability and cost of components and raw materials;
- actions taken by our competitors, including new product introductions, pricing changes, product bundling and aggressive marketing practices;
- intellectual property disputes and litigation;
- the outcomes of and related rulings in litigation and administrative proceedings in which we may in the future become involved in;
- the operating performance and financial results of our competitors;
- the volume and mix of our sales between our instruments, services and other products and technologies, including consumables, or changes in the manufacturing or sales costs related to our products and services;
- the utilization of our instruments and the volume and mix of the sales of our consumables;



- the length of time of the sales cycle for purchases of our products, services and technologies, including the G4, the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and future products and services;
- the timing and amount of expenditures that we may incur to develop, commercialize or acquire additional products and technologies or for other purposes, such as the expansion of our facilities;
- changes in governmental funding of life sciences research and development or changes that impact budgets or budget cycles;
- the timing of when we recognize revenue;
- future accounting pronouncements or changes in our accounting policies;
- the outcome of any future governmental investigations involving us, our industry or both;
- higher than anticipated service, replacement and warranty costs;
- the impact of recent macroeconomic conditions on our business, financial condition, liquidity and results of operations, including inflation, increasing interest rates and volatile market conditions, instability in the global banking system, and other global events, including the ongoing war in Ukraine and conflicts in the Middle East;
- general industry, economic and market conditions and other factors, including factors unrelated to our operating performance or the operating performance of our competitors; and
- the other factors described in this "Risk Factors" section.

The cumulative effects of the factors discussed above could result in large fluctuations and unpredictability in our quarterly and annual operating results. As a result, comparing our operating results on a period-to-period basis may not be meaningful. Investors should not rely on our past results as an indication of our future performance. This variability and unpredictability could also result in our failing to meet the expectations of industry or financial analysts or investors for any period. If we are unable to commercialize products or services or generate sufficient revenue, or if our operating results fall below the expectations of analysts or investors or below any guidance we may provide, or if the guidance we provide is below the expectations of analysts or investors, it could cause the market price of our common stock to decline.

### We expect to continue to incur substantial operating expenses in the future, which will negatively impact our ability to achieve or maintain profitability.

We have experienced net losses and negative cash flows from operations since our formation in 2016. As of March 31, 2024, we had an accumulated deficit of \$362.6 million. Over the next several years, we expect to continue to incur significant expenses as we continue to build our sales and marketing organization, begin commercially offering spatial biology services, increase our manufacturing and commercialization capabilities, continue our research and development activities and continue the development and enhancement of our products and services. These efforts may prove to be more costly, or take longer, than we currently anticipate. We have only recently recognized revenue, and we may never generate revenue sufficient to offset our expenses. If our revenue does not eventually grow to a level that exceeds our expenses, we will not be able to achieve or maintain profitability. Additionally, we may encounter unexpected development delays, unforeseen expenses, operating delays, declines in revenue or other unknown factors that may result in losses in future periods. If we are unable to achieve and maintain sustained profitability, our business, results of operations, financial condition and prospects will be materially harmed.

### Recent downward macroeconomic pressures, unfavorable market conditions and changing circumstances, some of which may be beyond our control, could adversely affect our business, financial condition, stock price and results of operations.

Our results of operations could be adversely affected by general conditions in the global economy and in the global financial markets. Market conditions and changing circumstances, some of which may be beyond our control, could impair our ability to access our existing cash, cash equivalents and investments and to timely pay key vendors and others. For example, Silicon Valley Bank ("SVB") was closed by the California Department of Financial Protection and Innovation, which appointed the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation ("FDIC") as receiver, and all of SVB's deposits and substantially all of SVB's assets were transferred into a new entity, Silicon Valley Bridge Bank, N.A. ("SVBB"). On March 12, 2023, the Department of the Treasury, the Federal Reserve and the FDIC jointly released a statement indicating that depositors at SVB would have access to their funds, even those in excess of the standard FDIC insurance limits, under a systemic risk exception. Such parties also announced, among other items, that SVBB had assumed the obligations and commitments of former SVB and that commitments to advance under existing credit agreements with former SVB will be honored pursuant to the terms of such credit agreements by SVBB. On March 27, 2023, First Citizens Bank assumed all of SVBB's obligations and commitments and SVBB began operations as Silicon Valley Bank, a division of First Citizens Bank. While we only had a minimal amount of our cash directly at SVB, and, since that date, the FDIC has stated that all depositors of SVB will be made whole, and First Citizens Bank has assumed our deposits from SVB, there is no guarantee that the federal government would guarantee all depositors as they did with SVB depositors in the event of further bank closures, and continued instability in the global banking system may adversely impact our business and financial condition. In addition, in such circumstances, we might not be able to timely pay key vendors, our employees and others. Further, prior to these events we did not have a business relationship with First Citizens Bank or with SVB, a division of First Citizens Bank. Therefore, we may have conflicts with SVB regarding the interpretation of contractual obligations under the SVB Loan, including those relating to our ability to draw down additional capital. The draw period for the additional tranches of up to \$25.0 million under the SVB Loan have expired without being drawn.

Likewise, the capital and credit markets may be adversely affected by the ongoing conflict between Russia and Ukraine, conflicts in the Middle East, and the possibility of a wider global conflict, global sanctions imposed in response thereto or an energy crisis. A severe or prolonged economic downturn, such as the global financial crisis, could result in a variety of risks to our business, including a weakened demand for our products and technologies and our ability to raise additional capital when needed on favorable terms, if at all. A weak or declining economy could strain our customers' budgets or cause delays in their payments to us. Any of the foregoing could harm our business and results of operations, and we cannot anticipate all of the ways in which the current economic climate and financial market conditions could adversely impact our business, results of operations, financial condition or our ability to raise capital. Further, our stock price may continue to decline due in part to the volatility of the stock market and any general economic downturn.

### Risks Related to the Development and Commercialization of Our Products

### Our efforts to support the G4 and to complete the development and commercially launch the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, or any future products and services may not be successful.

We began recognizing revenue on sales of the G4 and its associated consumables in the fourth quarter of 2022. In addition, we are currently developing the G4X, which will share the same platform as the G4, as well as certain spatial biology service offerings. Our commercialization and development plans for these products, services and other products or technologies we elect to pursue or offer may not progress as planned or meet our expected timelines or may not be successful due to:

- the level of customer demand for the G4;
- the ability of our commercial products and service offerings to regularly meet target specifications;
- our ability to manufacture and ship our products efficiently and at sufficient commercial scale to meet demand;
- delays in completing development of the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, or any future products or services, whether as a result of limited resources, changes in priorities or other factors;
- our ability to complete the development and manufacture of the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, or any future products or services, whether as a result of limited resources, changes in priorities or other factors;
- our inability to establish the capabilities and value proposition of our products and services with KOLs and early adopters in a timely fashion, including through information included in scientific publications and presentations;
- our inability to establish broad scientific acceptance of our products and services;
- potential litigation brought by our competitors against our products, services, technology or intellectual property;
- the impact of recent macroeconomic conditions on our business, financial condition, liquidity and results of operations, including inflation, increasing interest rates and volatile market conditions, instability in the global banking system, and global events, including the ongoing war in Ukraine and conflicts in the Middle East;



- our inability to overcome the long-term relationships, including exclusive agreements, that our competitors have established with our target customers;
- actions taken by our competitors, including new product introductions and the ability to offer significant discounts and to bundle products and services to our target customers;
- our customers' willingness and ability to adopt new products, service offerings, and workflows, including in light of commercial pressures applied by our competitors and pre-existing long-term contracts with our competitors;
- our ability to demonstrate that the G4, G4X, our service offerings, or any future products and services provide meaningful advantages over competing products, services and technologies;
- the prices we charge for the G4, G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and any other products, services and technologies;
- our ability to develop new products, services, and workflows and solutions for customers, and the impact of our investments in product and service innovation and commercial growth;
- our ability to provide services and maintain the products we have sold;
- changing industry or market conditions, customer expectations or requirements;
- delays in building out our sales, service, customer support and marketing organization as needed for our commercial launch plans; and
- delays in ramping up manufacturing, including obtaining required materials and components from third-party suppliers, to meet expected or actual demand for our products and services.

We cannot assure you that we will be successful in addressing each of the risks and uncertainties that might affect the development and market acceptance of any products or services we commercialize. Initial negative perception of the G4 by customers could irreparably damage our reputation and ability to successfully commercialize the G4 or future products or services, such as the G4X and our anticipated spatial biology service offerings. In addition, as we support our G4 customers and complete the development of and commercialize the G4X and our spatial biology service offerings, we will also need to continue to make corresponding improvements to other operational functions, such as our customer support, lab services, billing systems, compliance programs and our internal quality assurance programs. We cannot assure you that any increases in scale, service capabilities, required manufacturing improvements and quality assurance will be successfully implemented or that appropriate personnel will be available. To the extent any of our commercial plans and related activities are delayed, unsuccessful or more expensive than we currently anticipate, our financial results may be adversely impacted and we may never generate sufficient revenue to achieve and maintain profitability.

### If we are unable to establish sales and marketing or laboratory services capabilities, we may not be successful in commercializing the G4X, our spatial biology services, and any future products and services.

We have limited experience commercializing our products, and our ability to achieve profitability depends on being able to successfully develop and commercialize the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and any future products and services. Although members of our management team have considerable industry experience, we are in the process of expanding our sales, marketing, distribution and customer and laboratory service and support capabilities with the appropriate technical expertise. To perform sales, marketing, distribution, and customer and laboratory service and support successfully, we will face a number of risks, including:

- our ability to attract, train, retain and manage the sales, marketing and customer and laboratory service and support force necessary to commercialize and gain market acceptance for our products and service offerings and train and support our customers in the use of our systems;
- our ability to adopt successful marketing and pricing strategies;
- the time and cost of establishing a specialized sales, marketing and laboratory and customer service and support force; and
- our sales, marketing and laboratory and customer service and support force may be unable to initiate and execute successful commercialization activities.

We may seek to enlist one or more third parties to assist with sales, distribution and laboratory and customer service and support globally or in certain regions of the world. There is no guarantee, if we do seek to enter into such arrangements, that we will be successful in attracting desirable sales and distribution partners or that we will be able to enter into such arrangements on favorable terms. If our sales and marketing efforts, or those of any third-party sales and distribution partners, are not successful, the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and any future products or services may not gain market acceptance, which could materially impact our business and results of operations.

#### Our products and service offerings could fail to achieve key performance metrics we are targeting and our prospects could be harmed.

We believe our Sequencing Engine can impart commercially marketable capabilities to our products and service offerings, including power, speed, flexibility and accuracy. To successfully commercialize our products and services, we are targeting certain performance metrics, including cycle times for each base, accuracy for base reads, quality scores and the number of independent flow cells that can run independently and concurrently. We are also targeting performance metrics in the number of transcripts and number of protein targets per panel on various tissue types, and the ability to directly sequence RNA in tissues. If our Sequencing Engine or our products or service offerings are unable to meet and to consistently achieve key performance metrics, including once commercially deployed or offered, or, if the data supporting our preliminary achievement of certain key performance metrics are incorrect or not viewed favorably by KOLs or potential customers, demand for the G4, G4X, our spatial biology services, or any future products or services may not develop as anticipated, which could adversely affect our revenue and our results of operations.

### If we fail to complete the development of the G4X and our spatial biology service offerings, our revenue and our prospects could be harmed.

We commercially launched the G4 and began recognizing revenue on sales of the G4 in the fourth quarter of 2022. While we have continued to support our existing G4 customers, we are currently focusing our activities primarily on completing the development of and commercializing our G4X instrument and consumables and delivering spatial biology services.

We commenced development of the G4X and are currently developing certain spatial biology service offerings, which are subject to all the risks and uncertainties associated with the development of highly complex and novel life sciences products and services. We have not met a number of technical and performance metrics that we believe will be necessary to achieve prior to commercialization. If we do not achieve the required technical specifications and performance metrics for the G4X or our spatial biology service offerings or if development work is delayed, reprioritized, or otherwise not performed according to schedule, then we may not be successful in completing development of the G4X or our spatial biology service offerings and their commercial launch may be adversely affected, delayed or not occur at all. Additionally, the G4X and/or our spatial biology service offerings could be subject to redesign or further improvements, which could result in delays in finalizing development and commercialization, after feedback from collaborators and KOLs. Any delay or failure by us to successfully develop, release, commercialize and maintain the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, or other multiomic technologies could have a substantial adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

### If we fail to continue to improve our planned products and services or introduce compelling new products, services, product or service enhancements, or product or service configurations, our revenue and our prospects could be harmed.

Our ability to attract customers and earn revenue will depend in large part on our ability to continue to enhance and improve our products and services and to introduce compelling new products, services, and product and service capabilities. The success of any enhancements to our products and product and/or service capabilities, such as the G4X our anticipated spatial biology service offerings, depends on several factors, including timely completion and delivery of such enhancements, services and products, competitive pricing, adequate quality testing, integration with existing products, services and technologies, appropriately timed and staged introduction, overall market acceptance and our ability to properly manufacture, service and maintain these products and services. Any new products, services or enhancements that we develop, such as the G4X and our anticipated spatial biology service offerings, may not be introduced in a timely or cost effective manner, may contain defects, errors, vulnerabilities or bugs, or may not achieve the market acceptance necessary to increase our revenue and improve our operating results. Further, if we are unable to successfully develop any new products or services, enhance the capabilities of our existing products and services to meet evolving customer requirements and demands, compete with alternative products, services and technologies, or otherwise gain and maintain market acceptance, our business, results of operations and financial condition could be harmed.

### The sizes of the markets for our products, services and technologies may be smaller or grow slower than we estimate, and new markets may not develop as quickly as we expect, or at all, limiting our ability to successfully sell our products and services.

The market for NGS and spatial multiomics products, services and technologies is evolving, making it difficult to predict with any accuracy the market opportunity for our current and future products, services and technologies. Our estimates of the total addressable market for our current and future products, services and technologies are based on a number of internal and third-party estimates and assumptions. In particular, while we believe that our target markets may be underserved by existing genomics products, services and technologies and that our target customers will recognize the value proposition offered by our products and services, we cannot be certain that our target customers will recognize enough value from our products or services to purchase our products or services in place of, or in addition to, tools and technologies they already use. Further, we cannot be certain that our target customers will view our products or services as competitive alternatives to existing tools and technologies in our target markets, especially given that our competitors have long relationships, including exclusive arrangements, with our target customers and may be able to offer significant discounts and/or bundle products, services or offerings to our target customers.



While we believe our assumptions and the data underlying our estimates of the total annual addressable market for our products, services and technologies are reasonable, these assumptions and estimates may not be correct and the conditions supporting our assumptions or estimates, or those underlying the third-party data we have used, may change at any time, thereby reducing the accuracy of our estimates. As a result, our estimates of the annual total addressable market for our products, services and technologies may be incorrect. Further, the future growth of the market for our current and future products and services depends on many factors beyond our control, and if the markets for our current and future products and services are smaller than estimated or do not develop as we expect, our growth may be limited and our business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected.

### We expect to commercialize the G4, the G4X, and our spatial biology service offerings outside of the United States, which could expose us to business, regulatory, political, operational, financial and economic risks associated with doing business outside of the United States.

Engaging in international business inherently involves a number of difficulties and risks, including:

- required compliance with existing and changing foreign regulatory requirements and laws that are or may be applicable to our business in the future, such as the EU's General Data Protection Regulation ("GDPR") and other data privacy requirements, labor and employment regulations, anti-competition regulations, the U.K. Bribery Act of 2010 and other anti-corruption laws, regulations relating to the use of certain hazardous substances or chemicals in commercial products, and require the collection, reuse, and recycling of waste from products we manufacture;
- required compliance with U.S. laws such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, and other U.S. federal laws and regulations established by the office of Foreign Asset Control;
- export requirements and import or trade restrictions;
- laws and business practices favoring local companies;
- foreign currency exchange, longer payment cycles and difficulties in enforcing agreements and collecting receivables through certain foreign legal systems;
- changes in social, economic, and political conditions or in laws, regulations and policies governing foreign trade, manufacturing, research and development, and investment both domestically as well as in the other countries and jurisdictions in which we operate and into which we may sell our products or offer our services;
- potentially adverse tax consequences, tariffs, customs charges, bureaucratic requirements and other trade barriers;
- difficulties and costs of staffing and managing foreign operations; and
- difficulties protecting, maintaining, enforcing or procuring intellectual property rights.

If one or more of these risks occurs, it could require us to dedicate significant resources to remedy such occurrence, and if we are unsuccessful in finding a solution, our financial results would suffer.

#### Risks Related to Our Financial Position and Need for Additional Capital

### We may require substantial additional funding, which may not be available to us on acceptable terms, or at all, and, if not available, may require us to delay, scale back, or cease our product development or commercialization activities.

Based on our current plans, we believe that our current cash and cash equivalents, short-term investments and anticipated cash flow from operations, if any, will be sufficient to meet our anticipated cash requirements for at least 12 months from the date of this report. If our available cash resources and anticipated cash flows from operations, if any, are insufficient to satisfy our liquidity requirements, we may be required to raise significant additional capital to support our continued operations and the implementation of our business plans. Our future funding requirements will depend on many factors, including but not limited to:

- our rate of progress in commercializing and scaling the manufacturing of our products;
- the costs of the sales and marketing activities associated with establishing adoption of our products and services;
- the effect of competing technological and market developments, including any requirement to provide discounts for our products and services because of competitive pressures;
- litigation expenses we incur to defend against claims, including claims that we infringe the intellectual property of others or judgments we
  must pay to satisfy such claims;
- contractual obligations to third parties;
- our progress, if any, in developing, launching and commercializing the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings, and any new products, services or product enhancements we pursue;
- our ability to control our manufacturing and operating costs;
- our ability to satisfy our outstanding debt obligations; and

• the costs of responding to the other risks and uncertainties described in this report.

We may also be required to raise additional capital in the future to expand our business and operations to pursue strategic investments or for other reasons, including but not limited to:

- increasing our sales and marketing and other commercialization efforts to drive market adoption of our products and services;
- completing the development of and commercializing the G4X, our spatial biology service offerings or any other future products;
- scaling up our manufacturing and customer support capabilities;
- funding development and marketing efforts of our other future products, services and product enhancements;
- expanding our technologies into additional markets;
- acquiring, licensing or investing in technologies and other intellectual property rights;
- acquiring or investing in complementary businesses or assets; and
- financing capital expenditures and general and administrative expenses.

We may seek required funding through issuances of equity or convertible debt securities, entering into additional loan facilities or renegotiating the terms of our SVB Loan. Each of the various ways we could raise additional capital carry potential risks. If we raise funds by issuing equity securities, dilution to our stockholders would result. If we raise funds by issuing additional debt securities, those debt securities would have rights, preferences and privileges senior to those of holders of our common stock. Our SVB Loan restricts our ability to pursue certain transactions that we may believe to be in our best interest, including incurring additional indebtedness without the prior written consent of the lender under the SVB Loan. If we raise funds through collaborations or licensing arrangements, we might be required to relinquish significant rights to our technologies or products or grant licenses on terms that are not favorable to us.

If we are unable to obtain adequate financing or financing on terms satisfactory to us, we may have to delay, reduce the scope of, or discontinue one or more development or commercial programs, delay potential commercialization or reduce the scope of sales or marketing activities and pursue other cost cutting measures, including the further reduction of headcount, scope of operations and planned capital expenditures, which may have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition or ability to fund our scheduled obligations on a timely basis or continue as a going concern. Further, our ability to continue to pursue our business objectives and to respond to business opportunities, challenges, or unforeseen circumstances could be significantly limited and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

### Our results of operations could be materially harmed if we are unable to accurately forecast customer demand for the G4, G4X, our spatial biology service offerings and any other future products, services and product enhancements we elect to pursue.

To ensure adequate supply of our products and services to meet demand, we must forecast our future inventory needs and appropriately scale-up our manufacturing operations and personnel. We must also place orders with our third-party suppliers based on such forecasts. Our ability to accurately forecast demand for our products and services could be negatively affected by many factors, including: our ability to timely scale our manufacturing operations and capabilities; the success of our sales and marketing activities; customer acceptance of our products and services; and supply delays and shortages. These same risks and uncertainties would also apply to the G4X, our spatial biology product offerings, and any other future products and product enhancements we elect to pursue.

Inventory levels in excess of customer demand may result in inventory write-downs or write-offs, which would cause our gross margin to be adversely affected and could impair the strength of our brand. Similarly, a portion of our inventory could become obsolete or expire, which could have a material and adverse effect on our earnings and cash flows due to the resulting costs associated with inventory impairment charges and costs required to replace obsolete inventory. Any of these occurrences could negatively impact our financial performance.

Conversely, if we underestimate customer demand for the G4, G4X, our spatial biology service offerings or any other future products, services and product enhancements we elect to pursue or offer, we may not be able to deliver sufficient products or services to meet our customer requirements, which could result in damage to our reputation and customer relationships. In addition, if we experience a significant increase in demand, we may not be able to increase our manufacturing or service delivery capacity on a timely basis. Further, we may not be able to obtain the components for our products or to perform our services when required on terms that are acceptable to us, or at all, which could have an adverse effect on our ability to meet customer demand and harm our business and results of operations.



### Our existing indebtedness may limit our flexibility in financing and operating our business and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

As of March 31, 2024, we owed \$10.5 million of principal under our SVB Loan (as defined in Note 8 to our financial statements elsewhere in this report). In addition to this outstanding amount, we may borrow substantial funds in the future to provide a portion of the capital needed in our business and may secure the repayment of such borrowings by placing additional liens or other encumbrances on our assets. Our SVB Loan contains customary conditions to borrowing, events of default and affirmative and negative covenants, including covenants that restrict our ability (and the ability of certain of our subsidiaries) to incur additional indebtedness, grant liens, make certain fundamental changes and asset sales, pay dividends or make other distributions to holders of our stock, make investments or engage in transactions with our affiliates. Such restrictions could limit our ability to take certain actions and reduce our flexibility to run and manage our business, which could have an adverse effect on our results of operations. The obligations under the SVB Loan are also secured by liens on substantially all of our assets, excluding our intellectual property on which there is a negative pledge, subject to customary exceptions. If we were unable to repay amounts due under the SVB Loan, SVB could proceed against such assets. Any declaration by SVB of an event of default could significantly harm our business and prospects and could cause the price of our common shares to decline.

#### Our ability to use our net operating loss carryforwards and certain other tax attributes may be limited.

We have incurred substantial losses during our history, which we expect to continue for the foreseeable future, and we may never achieve profitability. As of December 31, 2023, we had federal and California tax loss carryforwards of approximately \$195.3 million and \$188.8 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2023, we had federal and state tax credit carry forwards of approximately \$9.4 million and \$7.7 million, respectively. Under Sections 382 and 383 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, (the "Code"), if a corporation undergoes an "ownership change," generally defined as a greater than 50 percentage point change (by value) in its equity ownership by certain stockholders over a three-year period, the corporation's ability to use its pre-change net operating loss carryforwards ("NOLs"), and other pre-change tax attributes (such as research tax credits) to offset its post-change income or taxes may be limited. We have not yet completed an ownership change analysis. If a requisite ownership change occurs, the amount of remaining tax attribute carryforwards available to offset taxable income and reduce income tax expense in future years may be restricted or eliminated. Similar provisions of state tax law may also apply to limit our use of accumulated state tax attributes. In addition, at the state level, there may be periods during which the use of NOLs is suspended or otherwise limited, which could accelerate or permanently increase state taxes owed. As a result, even if we attain profitability, we may be unable to use a material portion of our NOLs and other tax attributes based on restrictions in the Code, which could adversely affect our future cash flows and results of operations.

#### U.S. federal income tax reform and the implementation of such reforms could adversely affect us.

On December 22, 2017, the United States enacted the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the "TCJA") that significantly reformed the Code. The TCJA, among other things, contained significant changes to corporate taxation, including a reduction of the corporate tax rate from a top marginal rate of 35% to a flat rate of 21%, the limitation of the tax deduction for net interest expense to 30% of adjusted earnings (except for certain small businesses), the limitation of the deduction for NOLs arising in taxable years beginning after December 31, 2017 to 80% of current year taxable income and elimination of NOL carrybacks for losses arising in taxable years ending after December 31, 2017 (though any such NOLs may be carried forward indefinitely), the imposition of a one-time taxation of offshore earnings at reduced rates regardless of whether they are repatriated, the elimination of U.S. tax on foreign earnings (subject to certain important exceptions), the allowance of immediate deductions for certain new investments instead of deductions for depreciation expense over time, and the modification or repeal of many business deductions and credits. The financial statements contained herein reflect the effects of the TCJA based on current guidance. However, there remain uncertainties and ambiguities in the application of certain provisions of the TCJA, and, as a result, we made certain judgments and assumptions in the interpretation thereof.

As part of Congress's response to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (the "FFCR Act"), was enacted on March 18, 2020, and the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act, (the "CARES Act"), was enacted on March 27, 2020. Both contain numerous tax provisions. In particular, the CARES Act retroactively and temporarily (for taxable years beginning before January 1, 2021) suspends application of the 80%-of-income limitation on the use of NOLs, which was enacted as part of the TCJA. It also provides that NOLs arising in any taxable year beginning after December 31, 2017 and before January 1, 2021 are generally eligible to be carried back up to five years. The CARES Act also temporarily (for taxable years beginning in 2019 or 2020) relaxes the limitation of the tax deductibility for net interest expense by increasing the limitation from 30% to 50% of adjusted taxable income.

#### **Risks Related to Manufacturing Our Products**

#### We may be unable to manufacture the G4 or the G4X to meet our commercialization plans on a timely or cost effective basis.

We must successfully increase our manufacturing output to meet our long-term commercialization plans. We currently manufacture our instruments and consumables in our facilities in San Diego, California. In order to manufacture sufficient instruments and consumables to meet our commercialization plans, we will need to hire and train a sufficient number of manufacturing, engineering and quality personnel. Manufacturing our instruments and consumables requires complex processes, and depends on the skill and experience of our manufacturing personnel. The manufacturing process for our instruments and consumables also includes sourcing components from various third-party suppliers and then assembling and testing the final product offerings. We must manufacture our instruments and consumables in compliance with our demanding specifications in a timely and efficient manner and at an acceptable cost in order to achieve and maintain profitability. We have a limited history of manufacturing and assembling our instruments and consumables, and, as a result, we may have difficulty manufacturing and assembling sufficient quantities of such products in a timely and cost-effective manner. For example, we had previously experienced delays in the scale-up of our manufacturing process when producing our first commercial units of the G4, and we have since improved this process. In addition, to manage our manufacturing operations and the supply of components from our third-party suppliers, we will need to forecast anticipated demand to predict our inventory needs from six months to a year in advance and enter into purchase orders on the basis of these requirements. Our limited manufacturing history may not provide us with enough data to allow us to accurately and effectively predict our manufacturing capacity requirements or our need for components from our third-party suppliers, including appropriately anticipating supply shortages or unavailability and fluctuations in the pricing of required components. We may experience delays in obtaining components required for our instruments and consumables, including due to recent supply chain challenges being experienced in the economy generally, or not have sufficient manufacturing capabilities and personnel for such products, which could impede our ability to manufacture and assemble these products on our expected timeline. As a result of this or any other delays, we may encounter difficulties in instrument and/or consumable production, including problems with quality control and assurance, component supply shortages or surpluses, increased costs, shortages of gualified personnel and difficulties associated with compliance with local, state, federal and foreign regulatory requirements. Our costs may also significantly increase as a result of inflation, and we may not be able to offset those higher costs by increasing our prices to our customers to the extent we have generated sales. Our operating costs have increased, and may continue to increase, due to the recent growth in inflation, which could have an adverse effect on our results of operation and financial condition.

#### We are dependent on single source suppliers for some components to our consumables and the loss of any of these suppliers could harm our business.

We do not have long-term contracts with third-party suppliers from whom we obtain some components to manufacture our instruments and consumables. We are, therefore, subject to the risk that these third-party suppliers will not continue to provide us with components that meet our specifications, quality standards and delivery schedules. Factors that could impact our suppliers' willingness and ability to continue to provide us with the required components include disruption at or affecting our suppliers' facilities, such as work stoppages or natural disasters, demand for and availability of raw materials and subcomponents, adverse weather or other conditions that affect their supply, the financial condition of our suppliers and deterioration in our relationships with these suppliers. In addition, we cannot be sure that we will be able to obtain these components on satisfactory terms. Any increase in component costs could reduce any potential future sales of our products or services and harm our gross margins.

While we have qualified second sources for several of our critical components, including flow cells, optics and oligonucleotides, we do not have qualified secondary sources for all components that we source through a single supplier and we cannot assure investors that the qualification of a secondary supplier will prevent future supply issues. Disruption in the supply of materials or components would impair our ability to sell our products, perform services and meet customer demand, and also could delay the launch of new products or services, any of which could harm our business and results of operations. If we were to have to change suppliers, the new supplier may not be able to provide us components in a timely manner and in adequate quantities that are consistent with our quality standards and on satisfactory pricing terms. In addition, alternative sources of supply may not be available for components for which there are a limited number of suppliers which could result in a requirement to redesign certain aspects of our products and adversely affect our service offerings. Further, supply shortages could require us to redesign our products to be compatible with components that are more readily available, which could lead to manufacturing, commercialization, and service delivery delays.

### We have limited experience manufacturing our products, and we may be unable to consistently manufacture or supply our products to the necessary specifications or in quantities necessary to meet demand on a timely basis and at acceptable performance and cost levels.

Our products are complex and contain many different components that must work together to obtain the desired results. As such, a quality defect in a single component can compromise the performance of the entire product or the results of any service offering. In order to successfully generate sufficient revenue, we need to supply our customers with products and/or services that meet their expectations for quality and functionality in accordance with established specifications on a timely basis. Given the complexity of our products, individual units may require additional installation and service time prior to becoming available for customer use and we may be required to replace lots of reagents or consumables. Even after installation, additional warranty services may be required to continue to make the instrument available for customer use.

We manufacture our instruments at our existing facilities in San Diego, California. We procure certain components of our instruments from thirdparty suppliers, which include both commonly available raw materials and custom components. Many of these manufacturing processes are complex. For example, we had previously experienced delays in the scale-up of our manufacturing process when producing our first commercial units of the G4, and we have since improved this process. If we are not able to repeatedly produce our instruments at commercial scale and source required components from thirdparty suppliers, our business will be adversely impacted.

We have limited manufacturing experience and there is no assurance that we will be able to manufacture our products so that they repeatedly provide accurate results consistent with product specifications. Further, our consumables have a limited shelf life, after which their performance is not ensured. Shipment of consumables that effectively expire early or shipment of defective instruments or consumables to customers may result in recalls and warranty replacements, which would increase our costs, and depending upon our inventory levels and the availability and lead time for additional inventory, could lead to availability issues. As we develop additional products and services, we may need to bring new equipment on-line, implement new systems, technology, controls and procedures and hire personnel with different qualifications. Any future design issues, unforeseen manufacturing problems, equipment malfunctions, aging components, quality issues with components and materials sourced from third-party suppliers, or failures to strictly follow procedures or meet specifications, may have a material adverse effect on our brand, business, results of operations and financial condition.

### Our products could have defects or errors, which may give rise to claims against us, adversely affect market adoption and adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Our instruments utilize novel and complex technologies and may develop or contain undetected defects or errors. We cannot assure you that material performance problems, defects, or errors will not arise, and as we commercialize our products, these risks may increase. We provide and expect to continue to provide warranties that our products will meet performance expectations and will be free from defects. The costs incurred in correcting any defects or errors may be substantial and could adversely affect our operating margins.

In manufacturing our instruments, we depend on third parties for the supply of various components, many of which require a significant degree of technical expertise to produce. If our suppliers fail to produce our components to specification or provide defective products to us and our quality control tests and procedures fail to detect such errors or defects, or if we or our suppliers use defective materials or workmanship in the manufacturing process, the reliability and performance of our products and services will be compromised.

If our products contain defects, we may experience:

- a failure to achieve market acceptance for our products and services or increased sales;
- loss of customer orders or delays in order fulfillment;
- damage to our brand reputation;
- increased warranty and customer service and support costs due to product repair or replacement or the reperformance of services;
- product recalls or replacements;
- inability to attract new customers or gain market acceptance;
- · diversion of resources from our manufacturing and research and development departments into our service department; and
- legal claims against us, including product liability claims, which could be costly and time consuming to defend and result in substantial damages.



In addition, we expect that our instruments will be used with our customers' and potential customers' own lab equipment and third-party products, and the performance of such equipment and products is outside of our control. If our customers' equipment or the third-party products they utilize are not produced to specification, are produced in accordance with modified specifications, or are defective, they may not be compatible with or perform as intended with our instruments. In such case, the reliability, results and performance of our products may be compromised. The occurrence of any one or more of the foregoing could negatively affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations. Additionally, we expect that we will need to train our customers on properly using our products. If we are unable to adequately train our customers to use our products or they fail to follow our training and protocols we have established, the performance of our products may be compromised.

#### Our ability to achieve profitability will depend, in part, on our ability to reduce the per unit manufacturing costs of our products.

To achieve our operating and strategic goals, we will need to, among other things, reduce the per unit manufacturing cost of our instruments. Manufacturing our instruments involves complex processes, and depends on the skills and experience of our manufacturing personnel. For example, we had previously experienced delays in the scale-up of our manufacturing process when producing our first commercial units of the G4, and we have since improved this process. We may in the future experience delays or low manufacturing yields for our products. In addition, we will need to continually focus on reducing the per unit manufacturing cost of our products, which cannot be fully achieved without increasing the volume of components that we purchase in order to take advantage of volume-based pricing discounts, improving our manufacturing efficiency or increasing our volumes to leverage manufacturing overhead costs. For example, gross margin for the year ended December 31, 2023 was negative as a result of both additional incentives we provided to certain customers for their early adoption of the G4 sequencing platform, as well as higher direct costs for warranty and "white-glove" services to our initial customers, and we will need to improve our gross margins in the future, which we may be unable to achieve. If we are unable to improve our manufacturing efficiency and instrument reliability and reduce our manufacturing overhead costs per unit, our ability to achieve profitability will be severely constrained. Any increase in manufacturing volumes is dependent upon a corresponding increase in sales of our products and services. Our costs may also significantly increase as a result of inflation, and we may not be able to offset those higher costs by increasing our prices to our customers. The occurrence of one or more factors that negatively impact the manufacturing or sales of our products and services or reduce our manufacturing efficiency may prevent us from achieving our desired reduction in manufacturing costs, which woul

# If our facilities or our third-party suppliers' facilities become unavailable or inoperable, our research and development programs, including for the G4X and our spatial biology service offerings, and commercialization launch plan could be adversely impacted and manufacturing of our products and delivery of our services could be interrupted.

Our existing facilities in San Diego, California house our corporate, research and development, manufacturing, sales and marketing, customer support and quality assurance teams. Our facilities and those of our third-party suppliers are vulnerable to natural disasters, pandemics, public health crises, including the COVID-19 pandemic, civil unrest, wars and other catastrophic events. For example, our San Diego facilities are located near earthquake fault zones and are vulnerable to damage from earthquakes as well as other types of disasters, including fires, floods, power loss, communications failures and similar events. Also, for example, our San Diego headquarters is located next to a site currently undergoing significant construction of new office and laboratory space; accidents caused by such construction activities could cause significant or even catastrophic damage to our facilities. Further, for example, our facilities are located near U.S. military bases, out of which military flight training is regularly conducted and regularly cross the skies above our facilities; accidents during such training exercises, or military or other attacks directed to our region, could cause significant or even catastrophic damage to our facilities and company. If any disaster, any new or continuing public health crisis or catastrophic event were to occur, our ability to operate our business would be seriously, or potentially completely, impaired. If our facilities or our third-party suppliers' facilities become unavailable for any reason, we cannot provide assurances that we will be able to secure alternative facilities with the necessary capabilities and equipment or alternative suppliers on acceptable terms, if at all. We may encounter particular difficulties in replacing our San Diego facilities given the specialized equipment housed within it. The inability to manufacture our instruments and consumables, combined with our limited inventory of such manufactured products, may result in the loss of future customers or harm our reputation, and we may be unable to re-establish relationships with those customers in the future. Because our consumables are perishable and must be kept in temperature controlled storage, the loss of power to our facilities, mechanical or other issues with our storage facilities or other events that impact our temperature controlled storage could result in the loss of some or all of such products, and we may not be able to replace them without disruption to our customers or at all.

If our business operations are disrupted by a disaster, war or other catastrophe, the support of the G4 and the launch of any future products or services, such as the G4X and our anticipated spatial biology service offerings, and the timing of improvements to such products and services, could be significantly delayed and could adversely impact our ability to compete with other available products, services and other solutions. If our or our third-party suppliers' capabilities are impaired, we may not be able to manufacture and ship our products in a timely manner, which would adversely impact our business. Although we possess insurance for damage to our property and the disruption of our business, this insurance may not be sufficient to cover all of our potential losses and may not continue to be available to us on acceptable terms, or at all.

### The costs to maintain and provide customer support for the G4, and any future products, services or product enhancements that we commercialize, such as the G4X and our anticipated spatial biology service offerings, may exceed our expectations.

As we support our G4 customers and focus our efforts on developing and preparing to commercialize the G4X and our anticipated spatial biology service offerings, we are building a commercial organization and infrastructure to support the following activities:

- installing our instruments in customer locations;
- training customers on the use of our instruments;
- providing commercial laboratory services;
- providing customer support services; and
- providing maintenance, repair and warranty services.

We may not be successful in developing the organization or commercial or laboratory services infrastructure necessary to provide these customer support activities in a timely manner to meet commercial demand, and on a cost-effective basis. Any failure to provide our customers with a superior customer experience, deliver expected services, to timely respond to their requests and questions and to provide maintenance and warranty services, may adversely affect our brand and our results of operations. Further, the costs to providing these services may exceed our expectations and negatively impact our gross margin and results of operations.

#### **Risks Related to Our Planned Growth**

### If we do not successfully manage our current headcount and anticipated growth, our business and prospects will be harmed.

Our overall growth since inception has increased the strain on our management, financial systems and internal controls. We expect that continued support of our G4 instrument and the growth associated with the development and commercial launch of the G4X, our anticipated spatial biology service offerings, and any future products and services will strain our operational and manufacturing systems and processes, sales and marketing team, service and support infrastructure, financial systems, and internal controls and other aspects of our business. Continuing to support the G4 and the development and commercialization of the G4X, our anticipated spatial biology service offerings, and any future products and services will require us to retain and, in the longer term, hire scientific, sales and marketing, software, manufacturing, laboratory services, customer service and quality assurance personnel. As a public company, our management and other personnel devote a substantial amount of time toward maintaining compliance with these requirements and effectively managing these growth activities. We have faced challenges integrating, developing and motivating our rapidly growing employee base, especially during the COVID-19 pandemic, and may continue to face related challenges as we grow. To effectively manage our growth, we must continue to improve our operational and manufacturing systems and processes, our financial systems and other aspects of our business and continue to effectively expand, train and manage our personnel in an in-person and virtual environment. Our ability to successfully manage our expected growth is uncertain given the fact that we have been in operation only since 2016. As our development and commercialization activities grow, we will be required to implement more complex organizational management structures and may find it increasingly difficult to maintain the benefits of our corporate culture, including our ability to quickly develop and launch new and innovative products and technologies. If we

### We depend on our senior management team, and the loss of one or more of our key employees or an inability to attract and retain highly skilled employees, particularly in this highly competitive labor market, will negatively affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our future success depends upon our ability to recruit, train, retain and motivate our senior management team and our other highly qualified personnel. Our senior management team, including Andrew Spaventa, our founder, Chief Executive Officer and Chairperson of the Board, and Eli Glezer, our founder and Chief Scientific Officer, is critical to our vision, strategic direction, product development and commercialization efforts. The departure of one or more of these individuals or any of our other executive officers, senior management team members, or other key employees could be disruptive to our business until we are able to hire qualified successors. We do not have long-term employment contracts or maintain "key man" life insurance on our senior management team.

Our growth and ability to successfully transition from a company primarily focused on research and development to one that can support both research and development commercialization activities depends, in part, on attracting, retaining and motivating qualified personnel, including highly-trained sales and marketing and laboratory services personnel with the necessary scientific background and ability to understand our products and services at a technical level to effectively identify, market and sell to potential new customers and perform our services. New hires will require significant training and, in most cases, take significant time before they achieve full productivity. Our failure to successfully integrate these key personnel into our business could adversely affect our business. In addition, competition for qualified personnel in the life sciences space is intense and has recently become even more intense, particularly in the San Diego metropolitan area. Recently, the labor market to retain and replace highly skilled personnel has become even more competitive. We compete for qualified scientific and information technology personnel with other life science and information technology companies as well as academic institutions and research institutions. Some of our scientific personnel are qualified foreign nationals whose ability to live and work in the United States is contingent upon the continued availability of appropriate visas. Due to the competition for qualified personnel, particularly in the current labor market and in the San Diego metropolitan area, we expect to continue to utilize foreign nationals to fill part of our recruiting needs. As a result, changes to United States immigration policies could restrain the flow of technical and professional talent into the United States and may inhibit our ability to hire qualified personnel.

We do not maintain fixed term employment contracts with any of our employees, including the members of our senior management team. As a result, our executives and other key employees could leave our company with little or no prior notice and would be free to work for a competitor. Further, declines in our stock price could impact the retentive value of our equity awards, including for stock option grants that are out-of-the-money. The failure to properly manage succession plans, develop leadership talent or replace the loss of services of senior management or other key employees and qualified personnel, could significantly delay or prevent the achievement of our objectives.

### We may acquire or invest in other companies or technologies, which could divert our management's attention, result in additional dilution to our stockholders and otherwise disrupt our operations and harm our operating results.

We may in the future seek to acquire or invest in businesses, applications or technologies that we believe could complement or expand the G4, the G4X or any other future products, services and product enhancements we elect to pursue. We may also pursue acquisitions or investments to expand our technical capabilities or otherwise offer growth opportunities. We may also pursue partnering or other strategic investments in order to fund the development of the PX or other products. The pursuit of potential acquisitions or investments may divert the attention of management and cause us to incur various costs and expenses in identifying, investigating and pursuing suitable acquisitions or investments, whether or not they are consummated. We may not be able to identify desirable acquisition targets or be successful in entering into an agreement with any particular target or obtain the expected benefits of any acquisition or investment.

To date, the growth of our operations has been organic, and we have limited experience in acquiring or investing in other businesses or technologies. We may not be able to successfully integrate acquired personnel, operations and technologies, or effectively manage the combined business following an acquisition. Acquisitions could also result in dilutive issuances of equity securities, the use of our available cash, or the incurrence of debt, which could harm our operating results. In addition, if an acquired business fails to meet our expectations, our operating results, business and financial condition may suffer. Also, our SVB Loan may restrict our ability to pursue certain mergers, acquisitions, amalgamations or consolidations without obtaining the prior consent of SVB or repaying our outstanding loan amounts. Additionally, future acquisitions or investments could result in potentially dilutive issuances of our equity securities, the incurrence of debt, contingent liabilities or amortization expenses or write-offs of goodwill, any of which could harm our financial condition.

#### If we experience a disruption in our information technology systems or breaches of data security, our business could be adversely affected.

We rely on information technology systems to keep financial records, facilitate our research and development initiatives, manage our manufacturing operations, maintain quality control, fulfill customer orders, maintain corporate records, communicate with staff and external parties and operate other critical functions. Our information technology systems and those of our vendors and partners are potentially vulnerable to disruption due to breakdown, malicious intrusion and computer viruses or other disruptive events, including, but not limited to, natural disasters and catastrophes. Cyberattacks and other malicious internet-based activity continue to increase and cloud-based platform providers of services have been and are expected to continue to be targeted. Methods of attacks on information technology systems and data security breaches change frequently, are increasingly complex and sophisticated, including social engineering and phishing scams, and can originate from a wide variety of sources. In addition to traditional computer "hackers," malicious code, such as viruses and worms, stolen or fraudulently obtained log-in credentials, employee errors, actions, inaction, theft, or misuse, and denial-of-service attacks, there are sophisticated nation-state and nation-state supported actors that now engage in attacks, including advanced persistent threat intrusions. Our information technology and data security procedures continue to evolve and therefore, our information technology systems may be more susceptible to cybersecurity attacks. Despite any of our current or future efforts to protect against cybersecurity attacks and data security breaches, there is no guarantee that our efforts are adequate to safeguard against all such attacks and breaches. Moreover, it is possible that we may not be able to anticipate, detect, appropriately react and respond to, or implement effective preventative measures against, all cybersecurity incidents.

If our security measures, or those of our vendors and partners, are compromised due to any cybersecurity attacks or data security breaches, our business and reputation may be harmed, we could become subject to litigation and we could incur significant liability. If we were to experience a prolonged system disruption in our information technology systems or those of certain of our vendors and partners, it could negatively impact our ability to serve our customers, which could adversely impact our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects. If operations at our facilities were disrupted, it may cause a material disruption in our business if we are not capable of restoring functionality in an acceptable timeframe. In addition, our information technology systems, and those of our vendors and partners, are potentially vulnerable to data security breaches and supply chain attacks, whether by internal bad actors, such as employees or other third parties with legitimate access to our or our third-party providers' systems, or external bad actors, which could lead to the exposure of personal data, sensitive data and confidential information to unauthorized persons. Further, due to the political uncertainty involving Russia and Ukraine resulting from Russia's invasion of Ukraine and conflicts in the Middle East, there is also an increased likelihood that escalation of tensions could result in cyber-attacks or cybersecurity incidents that could either directly or indirectly impact our operations. Any such data security breaches or cyber-attacks could lead to the loss of trade secrets or other intellectual property, or could lead to the exposure of personal information, of our employees, customers and others, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, reputation, financial condition and results of operations.

In addition, any such access, disclosure or other loss or unauthorized use of information or data could result in legal claims or proceedings, regulatory investigations or actions, and other types of liability under laws that protect the privacy and security of personal information, including federal, state and foreign data protection and privacy regulations, violations of which could result in significant penalties and fines. Further, defending a suit, regardless of its merit, could be costly, divert management's attention and harm our reputation. In addition, although we seek to detect and investigate all data security incidents, security breaches and other incidents of unauthorized access to our information technology systems and data can be difficult to detect and any delay in identifying such breaches or incidents may lead to increased harm and legal exposure of the type described above. Moreover, there could be public announcements regarding any cybersecurity incidents and any steps we take to respond to or remediate such incidents, and if securities analysts or investors perceive these announcements to be negative, it could, among other things, have a material adverse effect on the price of our common stock.

The cost of protecting against, investigating, mitigating and responding to potential breaches of our information technology systems and data security breaches and complying with applicable breach notification obligations to individuals, regulators, partners and others can be significant. As cybersecurity incidents continue to evolve, we may be required to expend significant additional resources to continue to modify or enhance our protective measures or to investigate and remediate any information security vulnerabilities. The inability to implement, maintain and upgrade adequate safeguards could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects. Our insurance policies may not be available to us in the future on economically reasonable terms, or at all, or that any insurer will not deny coverage as to any future claim. The successful assertion of one or more large claims against us that exceed available insurance coverage, or the occurrence of changes in our insurance policies, including premium increases or the imposition of large deductible or co-insurance requirements, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

### **Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property**

### If we are sued for infringing, misappropriating or otherwise violating intellectual property rights of third parties, such litigation could be costly and time consuming and could prevent or delay us from developing or commercializing our products or services.

Our commercial success depends on our ability to develop, manufacture, market and sell our products and services and use our products and technologies without infringing, misappropriating or otherwise violating the intellectual property rights of third parties. We operate in a crowded technology area in which there are numerous issued patents and patent applications and in which there has been substantial litigation regarding patent and other intellectual property rights. There also is a substantial number of administrative proceedings for challenging patents, including interference, derivation, inter partes review ("IPR"), post grant review, and reexamination proceedings before the United States Patent and Trademark Office ("USPTO"), or oppositions and other comparable proceedings in foreign jurisdictions. We expect to be exposed to, or threatened with, future litigation by third parties, including our primary competitors, who have patent and other intellectual property rights and may allege that our research and development activities, products, manufacturing methods, software and/or technologies infringe, misappropriate or otherwise violate their intellectual property rights. Our competitors have numerous issued patents and pending patent applications in the fields covered by our products and in which we are developing our products and technologies. It is not always clear to industry participants, including us, the claim scope that may issue from pending patent applications owned by third parties or which patents cover various types of products, technologies or their methods of use or manufacture. In addition, many patent applications are unpublished for up to 18 months from their first filing date and are not accessible to us. We expect that our competitors may, either in connection with our launch of the G4, the G4X, or our spatial biology services, assert that we are infringing, or have in the past infringed as part of our research and development activities, their patent and other intellectual property r

If third parties, including our competitors, believe that our products, services or technologies infringe, misappropriate or otherwise violate their intellectual property, such third parties may seek to enforce their intellectual property, including patents, against us by filing an intellectual property-related lawsuit, including a patent infringement lawsuit, against us. There is no assurance that a court would find in our favor on questions of infringement, validity, enforceability, or priority. If any of our competitors, or any other third parties, were to assert their patents against us and we are unable to successfully defend against any such assertion, we may be required, including by court order, to cease the development and commercialization of the infringing products, services or technology and we may be required to redesign such products, services and technologies so they do not infringe such patents, which may not be possible or may require substantial monetary expenditures and time. We could also be required to pay damages, which could be significant, including treble damages and attorneys' fees if we are found to have willfully infringed such patents. We could also be required to obtain a license to such patents in order to continue the development and commercialization of the infringing product, service or technology, which may not be on commercially reasonable terms or may not be obtainable at all. Even if such license were available, it may require substantial payments or cross-licenses under our intellectual property rights, and it may only be available on a nonexclusive basis, in which case third parties, including our competitors, could use the same licensed intellectual property to compete with us. Any of the foregoing could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operation or prospects.

We may choose to challenge the patentability, validity or enforceability of any third-party patent that we believe may have applicability in our field, and any other third-party patent that may be asserted against us. Such challenges may be brought either in court or by requesting that the USPTO, or other foreign patent offices review the patent claims. However, there can be no assurance that any such challenge will be successful and if not successful, we may be estopped from asserting in a district court any grounds already raised or that could have been raised in certain proceedings, such as IPR at the USPTO. Even if such proceedings are successful, these proceedings are expensive and may consume our time or other resources, distract our management and technical personnel.

Third parties, including our existing and future competitors, may be infringing, misappropriating or otherwise violating our owned and in-licensed intellectual property rights. Monitoring unauthorized use of our intellectual property will be difficult and costly. We may not be able to detect unauthorized use of, or take appropriate steps to enforce, our intellectual property rights. From time to time, we seek to analyze our competitors' products and services, and may in the future seek to enforce our rights against potential infringement, misappropriation or violation of our intellectual property. However, the steps we have taken to protect our intellectual property rights may not be adequate to enforce our rights. Any inability to meaningfully enforce our intellectual property rights could harm our ability to compete and reduce demand for our products, service offerings and technologies.

Litigation proceedings may be necessary for us to enforce our patent and other intellectual property rights. We may not be successful in such proceedings. Further, in such proceedings, the defendant could counterclaim that our intellectual property is invalid or unenforceable and the court may agree, in which case we could lose valuable intellectual property rights. The outcome in any such proceedings is unpredictable. Third parties may also bring challenges to our patents in the USPTO or foreign patent offices seeking to invalidate them.

Regardless of whether we are defending against or asserting any intellectual property-related proceeding, any such intellectual property-related proceeding that may be necessary in the future, regardless of outcome, could result in substantial costs and diversion of resources and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects. Further, because of the substantial amount of discovery required in connection with intellectual property litigation, there is a risk that some of our confidential information could be compromised by disclosure during this type of litigation. In addition, there could be public announcements of the results of such ongoing litigation, and if securities analysts or investors perceive these results to be negative, it could have a substantial adverse effect on the price of our common stock. Some of our competitors and other third parties may be able to sustain the costs of such litigation or proceedings more effectively than we can because of their greater financial resources and more mature and developed intellectual property portfolios. We may not have sufficient financial or other resources to adequately conduct these types of litigation or proceedings. Any of the foregoing, or any uncertainties resulting from the initiation, continuation and results of any litigation, could have a material adverse effect on our ability to raise the funds necessary to continue our operations or could otherwise have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects. Claims that we have misappropriated the confidential information or trade secrets of third parties could have a similar adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

# If we are unable to obtain and maintain sufficient intellectual property protection for our products, services and technology, or if the scope of the intellectual property protection obtained is not sufficiently broad, our competitors could develop and commercialize products or services similar or identical to ours, and our ability to successfully commercialize our products and services may be impaired.

We rely on patent, trademark, copyright, trade secret and other intellectual property rights and contractual restrictions to protect our proprietary products, services and technologies, all of which provide limited protection and may not adequately protect our rights or permit us to gain or keep any competitive advantage. As of March 31, 2024, we have over 50 issued utility patents covering various aspects of our proprietary NGS and spatial multiomics technologies. If we fail to obtain additional patent protection for our products and technology and maintain and protect our intellectual property rights, third parties may be able to compete more effectively against us. In addition, we may incur substantial litigation costs in our attempts to recover or restrict use of our intellectual property. Further, if we are unable to obtain and maintain sufficient intellectual property protection for our products, services and technology, or if the scope of the intellectual property protection obtained is not sufficiently broad, our ability to successfully commercialize our products and services may be impaired.

We have and intend to continue to apply for patents covering our products, service offerings and technologies and uses thereof, as we deem appropriate. However, obtaining and enforcing patents is costly, time-consuming and complex, and we may fail to apply for patents on important products and technologies in a timely fashion or at all, or we may fail to apply for patents in potentially relevant jurisdictions. We may not be able to file and prosecute all necessary or desirable patent applications, or maintain, enforce and license any patents that may issue from such patent applications, at a reasonable cost or in a timely manner or in all jurisdictions. It is also possible that we will fail to identify patentable aspects of our research and development output before it is too late to obtain patent protection. Moreover, we may not develop additional proprietary products, methods, services and technologies that are patentable. We may not have the right to control the preparation, filing and prosecution of patent applications, or to maintain the rights to patents licensed from or to third parties. Therefore, these patents and applications may not be prosecuted and enforced by such third parties in a manner consistent with the best interests of our business.

In addition, the patent position of life sciences technology companies such as ours is generally highly uncertain, involves complex legal and factual questions, and our industry has experienced widespread and intense litigation in recent years. Changes in either the patent laws or in interpretations of patent laws in the United States or other countries or regions may diminish the value of our intellectual property. As a result, the issuance, scope, validity, enforceability, and commercial value of our patent rights are highly uncertain. It is possible that none of our pending patent applications will result in issued patents in a timely fashion or at all, and even if patents are granted, they may not provide a basis for intellectual property protection of commercially viable products, services or technologies, may not provide us with any competitive advantages, or may be challenged, narrowed and invalidated by third parties. We cannot predict the breadth of claims that may be allowed or enforced in our patents or in third-party patents. It is possible that third parties will design around our current or future patents such that we cannot prevent such third parties from using similar technologies and commercializing similar products or services to compete with us. Some of our owned or licensed patents or patent applications. Any successful third-party challenge to our patents could result in the narrowing, unenforceability or invalidity of such patents and increased competition to our business. The outcome of patent litigation or other proceeding can be uncertain, and any attempt by us to enforce our patent rights against others or to challenge the patent rights of others may not be successful, or, regardless of success, may take substantial time and result in substantial cost, and may divert our efforts and attention from other aspects of our business. Any of the foregoing events could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

# We cannot ensure that patent rights relating to inventions described and claimed in our pending patent applications will issue and will provide sufficient protection for our products, services and technologies. We also cannot ensure that our patents or patents based on our patent applications will not be challenged and rendered invalid and/or unenforceable.

Our success depends in large part on our ability to obtain and maintain intellectual property protection, particularly patents, for our products, service offerings and technologies in the both the United States and other foreign countries. Patents are of national or regional effect, and filing, prosecuting and defending patents on all of our products and technologies throughout the world would be prohibitively expensive, and the laws of foreign countries may not protect our rights to the same extent as the laws of the United States. As such, we may not be able to prevent third parties from practicing our inventions in all countries outside the United States, or from selling or importing products or performing services made using our inventions in and into the United States or other jurisdictions. Further, the legal systems of certain countries, particularly certain developing countries, do not favor the enforcement of patents, trade secrets and other intellectual property rights generally. As such, we may not be able to prevent third parties from practicing our inventions in all countries outside the United States, or from selling or importing products made or performing services using our inventions in and into the United States or other jurisdictions. Further, certain foreign and developing countries, including China and India, have compulsory licensing laws under which a patent owner may be compelled to grant a license to a third-party, which could materially diminish the value of those patents. This could limit our potential revenue opportunities. Accordingly, our efforts to enforce our intellectual property rights around the world may be inadequate to obtain a significant commercial advantage from the intellectual property that we develop or license. We have pending U.S. and foreign patent applications in our portfolio, however, we cannot predict:

- if and when patents may issue based on our patent applications;
- the scope of protection of any patent issuing based on our patent applications;
- whether the claims of any patent issuing based on our patent applications will provide protection against competitors;
- whether or not third parties will find ways to invalidate or circumvent our patent rights;
- whether or not others will obtain patents claiming aspects similar to those covered by our patents and patent applications;
- whether we will need to initiate litigation or administrative proceedings to enforce and/or defend our patent rights which will be costly whether we win or lose; and/or
- whether the patent applications that we own or in-license will result in issued patents with claims that cover our products, technologies or uses thereof in the United States or in other foreign countries.

We cannot be certain that the claims in our pending patent applications directed to our products and/or technologies or the uses thereof will be considered patentable by the USPTO or by patent offices in foreign countries. One aspect of the determination of patentability of our inventions depends on the scope and content of the "prior art," information that was or is deemed available to a person of skill in the relevant art prior to the priority date of the claimed invention. There may be prior art of which we are not aware that may affect the patentability of our patent claims or, if issued, affect the validity or enforceability of a patent claim. Even if the patents do issue based on our patent applications, third parties may challenge the validity, enforceability or scope thereof, which may result in such patents being narrowed, invalidated or held unenforceable. Further, even if they are unchallenged, patents in our portfolio may not adequately exclude third parties from practicing relevant technology or prevent others from designing around our claims. If the breadth or strength of our intellectual property position with respect to our products and/or technologies or the uses thereof is threatened, it could dissuade companies from collaborating with us to develop and threaten our ability to commercialize our products, services and technology. In the event of litigation or administrative proceedings, we cannot be certain that the claims in any of our issued patents will be considered valid by courts in the United States or foreign countries.

### We may be subject to claims that our employees, consultants or independent contractors have wrongfully used or disclosed confidential information of third parties.

We have employed and expect to employ individuals who were previously employed at universities, research institutions or other companies, including our competitors or potential competitors. Although we seek to protect our ownership of intellectual property rights by ensuring that our agreements with our employees, collaborators, and other third parties with whom we do business include provisions requiring such parties to not disclose the confidential information of their previous employers or other third parties, we may be subject to claims that we or our employees, consultants or independent contractors have inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed confidential information of our employees' former employers or other third parties. We or our licensors may also be subject to claims that former employers or other third parties have an ownership interest in our patents. Litigation may be necessary to defend against these claims. There is no guarantee of success in defending these claims, and if we or our licensors fail in defending any such claims, in addition to paying monetary damages, we may lose valuable intellectual property rights, such as exclusive ownership of, or right to use, valuable intellectual property. Even if we are successful, litigation could result in substantial cost and be a distraction to our management and other employees.

### If we are unable to protect the confidentiality of our trade secrets, the value of our technology could be materially adversely affected, and our business could be harmed.

We rely heavily on trade secrets and confidentiality agreements to protect our unpatented know-how, technology and other proprietary information, including the design and features of the G4, G4X, our anticipated spatial biology service offerings, and other products and services, and to maintain our competitive position. However, trade secrets and know-how can be difficult to protect. In particular, we anticipate that with respect to our technologies, these trade secrets and know how will over time be disseminated within the industry through independent development, the publication of journal articles describing the methodology, and the movement of personnel from academic to industry scientific positions.

In addition to pursuing patents on our technology, we take steps to protect our intellectual property and proprietary technology by entering into agreements, including confidentiality agreements, non-disclosure agreements and intellectual property assignment agreements, with our employees, consultants, academic institutions, corporate partners and, when needed, our advisers. However, we cannot be certain that such agreements have been entered into with all relevant parties, and we cannot be certain that our trade secrets and other confidential proprietary information will not be disclosed or that competitors or other third parties will not otherwise gain access to our trade secrets or independently develop substantially equivalent information and techniques. For example, any of these parties may breach the agreements may not be enforceable or may not provide meaningful protection for our trade secrets or other proprietary information in the event of unauthorized use or disclosure or other breaches of the agreements, and we may not be able to prevent such unauthorized disclosure, which could adversely impact our ability to establish or maintain a competitive advantage in the market, business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

Monitoring unauthorized disclosure is difficult, and we do not know whether the steps we have taken to prevent such disclosure are, or will be, adequate. If we were to enforce a claim that a third-party had wrongfully obtained and was using our trade secrets, it would be expensive and time-consuming, it could distract our personnel, and the outcome would be unpredictable. In addition, courts outside the United States may be less willing to protect trade secrets.

We also seek to preserve the integrity and confidentiality of our confidential proprietary information by maintaining physical security of our premises and physical and electronic security of our information technology systems, but it is possible that these security measures could be breached. If any of our confidential proprietary information were to be lawfully obtained or independently developed by a competitor or other third-party, absent patent protection, we would have no right to prevent such competitor from using that technology or information to compete with us, which could harm our competitive position. Competitors or third parties could purchase our products and attempt to replicate some or all of the competitive advantages we derive from our development efforts, design around our protected technology, develop their own competitive technologies that fall outside the scope of our intellectual property rights or independently develop our technologies without reference to our trade secrets. If any of our trade secrets were to be disclosed to or independently discovered by a competitor or other third-party, it could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

# We could have disputes with contractual counterparties regarding our or their performance under those contracts or we could be unable to fulfill such contractual commitments. For example, we in-licensed certain patents and other intellectual property rights from The Trustees of Columbia University in the City of New York ("Columbia"). If we fail to comply with the terms of our agreement with Columbia or have a disagreement with Columbia regarding our obligations thereunder, we may be subject to breach of contract claims or other actions by Columbia, which could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We could have disputes with contractual counterparties regarding our or their performance under those contracts or could be unable to fulfill such contractual commitments. For example, in August 2016, we entered into the License Agreement with Columbia, which was subsequently amended in September 2016, November 2016 and June 2017 (the "License Agreement"). Under the License Agreement, we received (i) an exclusive, sublicensable, worldwide license under certain patents owned by Columbia to discover, develop, make and sell products or services covered by the claims of such licensed patents (the "Patent Products"), and (ii) an exclusive, sublicensable, worldwide license under certain materials and technical information provided by Columbia to discover, develop, make and sell products or services that directly use or incorporate such materials or information (the "Other Products"). Under the License Agreement, we are required to use commercially reasonable efforts to research, discover, develop and market Patent Products and/or Other Products and to achieve certain fundraising and development milestone events. For any products within the scope of the License Agreement that we commercialize, we are required to pay royalties ranging from low to mid-single digits on net sales of Patent Products and low single-digit royalty rates on net sales of Other Products. We are also required to make milestone payments to Columbia upon our achievement of certain development and commercialization milestones, which could total up to \$3.9 million over the life of the License Agreement.



The License Agreement includes a number of diligence obligations that require us to use commercially reasonable efforts to research, discover, develop and market Patent Products and/or Other Products by certain dates. Columbia could take the position that the License Agreement should convert to a non-exclusive license or pursue actions to terminate the License Agreement alleging that we have not satisfied our diligence obligations. Columbia could also disagree with our interpretation of our milestone and royalty obligations under the License Agreement and contend that we are in breach of the License Agreement.

Columbia has a right to pursue a termination of the License Agreement in the event we become insolvent or otherwise cease operations, in the event we materially breach our obligations under the License Agreement, or in the event we assert any claim challenging the validity or enforceability of any patent licensed to us by Columbia under the License Agreement. For example, Columbia may assert that we have breached the License Agreement if it disagrees with our interpretation regarding the application of the License Agreement to the G4 and G4X instruments and the associated consumables and/or any spatial biology services we may perform. Columbia may take the position that we have not complied with our diligence obligations under the License Agreement. There is no assurance that we can satisfy our obligations under the License Agreement, or that we and Columbia will agree on whether or not we have satisfied our obligations under the License Agreement, including whether any royalty or milestones, or the amount thereof, are payable under the terms of the License Agreement or whether we have satisfied our diligence obligations. If we fail to comply with our obligations, or if we and Columbia do not agree on whether we have satisfied our obligations under the License Agreement, Columbia could exercise its right to assert a breach of contract, convert the License Agreement to a non-exclusive license and/or pursue actions to terminate the License Agreement. If we are required to defend against breach of contract or other claims and actions asserted by Columbia or if Columbia is successful in terminating the License Agreement or converting the License Agreement to a non-exclusive license, our business may be adversely affected. Further, if we are required to make additional milestone payments or pay Columbia royalties on the G4 and G4X instruments, any services we may offer, and the consumables we have developed to date, beyond what we believe would be due under the License Agreement, our resulting operations and financial condition may be adversely affected. If we are unable to fulfill our contractual commitments with Columbia or other parties, or if we have disputes with Columbia or other contractual counterparties regarding our or their performance under those contracts, our results of operations and financial condition may be adversely affected.

#### Patent terms may be inadequate to protect our competitive position on our products and services for an adequate amount of time.

Patents have a limited lifespan. In the United States, if all maintenance fees are timely paid, the natural expiration of a patent is generally 20 years from its earliest U.S. non-provisional filing date. While extensions may be available, the life of a patent, and the protection it affords, is limited. In the United States, a patent's term may, in certain cases, be lengthened by patent term adjustment, which compensates a patentee for administrative delays by the USPTO in examining and granting a patent, or may be shortened if a patent is terminally disclaimed over a commonly owned patent or a patent naming a common inventor and having an earlier expiration date. Even if patents covering our products and/or services are obtained, once the patent life has expired, we may be open to competition from competitive products or services. If one of our products or certain of our services require extended development, testing and/or regulatory review, patents protecting such products or services might expire before or shortly after such products or services are commercialized. As a result, our owned and licensed patent portfolio may not provide us with sufficient rights to exclude others from commercializing products or services similar or identical to ours, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

### We may not be able to protect and enforce our trademarks and trade names or build name recognition in our markets of interest, thereby harming our competitive position.

The registered or unregistered trademarks or trade names that we own may be challenged, infringed, circumvented, declared generic, lapsed or determined to be infringing on or dilutive of other marks. We may not be able to protect our rights in these trademarks and trade names, which we need in order to build name recognition. In addition, third parties have filed, and may in the future file, for registration of trademarks similar or identical to our trademarks, thereby impeding our ability to build brand identity and possibly leading to market confusion. In addition, there could be potential trade name or trademark infringement claims brought by owners of other registered trademarks or trademarks that incorporate variations of our registered or unregistered trademarks or trade names. Further, we may in the future enter into agreements with owners of such third-party trade names or trademarks to avoid potential trademark litigation which may limit our ability to use our trade names or trademarks in certain fields of business. Over the long term, if we are unable to establish name recognition based on our trademarks and trade names, then we may not be able to compete effectively, and our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may be adversely affected. Our efforts to enforce or protect our proprietary rights related to trademarks, trade secrets, domain names, copyrights or other intellectual property may be ineffective and could result in substantial costs and diversion of resources. Any of the foregoing events could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

### The U.S. law relating to the patentability of certain inventions in the life sciences technology industry is uncertain and rapidly changing, which may adversely impact our existing patents or our ability to obtain patents in the future.

Changes in either the patent laws or interpretation of the patent laws in the United States or in other jurisdictions could increase the uncertainties and costs surrounding the prosecution of patent applications and the enforcement or defense of issued patents. For instance, under the Leahy-Smith America Invents Act (the "America Invents Act"), enacted in September 2011, the United States transitioned to a first inventor to file system in which, assuming that other requirements for patentability are met, the first inventor to file a patent application is entitled to the patent on an invention regardless of whether a third-party was the first to invent the claimed invention. These changes include allowing third-party submission of prior art to the USPTO during patent prosecution and additional procedures to challenge the validity of a patent by USPTO administered post-grant proceedings, including post-grant review, *inter partes* review and derivation proceedings. The America Invents Act and its implementation could increase the uncertainties and costs surrounding the prosecution of our patent applications and the enforcement or defense of our issued patents, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

Various courts, including the U.S. Supreme Court, have rendered decisions that impact the scope of patentability of certain inventions or discoveries relating to the life sciences technology. Specifically, these decisions stand for the proposition that patent claims that recite laws of nature are not themselves patentable unless those patent claims have sufficient additional features that provide practical assurance that the processes are genuine inventive applications of those laws rather than patent drafting efforts designed to monopolize the law of nature itself. What constitutes a "sufficient" additional feature is uncertain. Further, in view of these decisions, since December 2014, the USPTO has published and continues to publish revised guidelines for patent examiners to apply when examining process claims for patent eligibility.

In addition, U.S. Supreme Court rulings have narrowed the scope of patent protection available in certain circumstances and weakened the rights of patent owners in certain situations. In addition to increasing uncertainty with regard to our ability to obtain patents in the future, this combination of events may create uncertainty with respect to the value of patents, once obtained. Depending on decisions by the U.S. Congress, the federal courts and the USPTO, the laws and regulations governing patents could change in unpredictable ways that may have a material adverse effect on our ability to obtain new patents and to defend and enforce our existing patents that we might obtain in the future.

We cannot be certain that our patent portfolio will not be negatively impacted by the current uncertain state of the law, new court rulings or changes in guidance or procedures issued by the USPTO or other similar patent offices around the world. From time to time, the U.S. Supreme Court, other federal courts, the U.S. Congress or the USPTO may change the standards of patentability, scope and validity of patents within the life sciences industry and any such changes, or any similar adverse changes in the patent laws of other jurisdictions, could have a negative impact on our business, financial condition, prospects and results of operations.

#### If we cannot license rights to use technologies on reasonable terms, we may not be able to commercialize new products in the future.

We may identify third-party technology that we may need to license or acquire in order to develop or commercialize our products, services or technologies. However, we may be unable to secure such licenses or acquisitions. The licensing or acquisition of third-party intellectual property rights is a competitive area, and several more established companies may pursue strategies to license or acquire third-party intellectual property rights that we may consider attractive or necessary. These established companies may have a competitive advantage over us due to their size, capital resources and greater clinical development and commercialization capabilities. In addition, companies that perceive us to be a competitor may be unwilling to assign or license rights to us.

We also may be unable to license or acquire third-party intellectual property rights on terms that would allow us to make an appropriate return on our investment or at all. In return for the use of a third-party's technology, we may agree to pay the licensor royalties based on sales of our products or services. Royalties are a component of cost of products, services or technologies and affect the margins on our products and services. We may also need to negotiate licenses to patents or patent applications before or after introducing a commercial product or offering a commercial service. We may not be able to obtain necessary licenses to patents or patent applications. The commercial release of our products and/or services could be delayed and our business may suffer if we are unable to enter into the necessary licenses on acceptable terms or at all, if any necessary licenses are subsequently terminated, if the licensor fails to abide by the terms of the license or fails to prevent infringement by third parties, or if the licensed intellectual property rights are found to be invalid or unenforceable.

### Certain of our future owned and in-licensed patents may be subject to a reservation of rights by one or more third parties, including government march-in rights, which may limit our ability to exclude third parties from commercializing products or services similar or identical to ours.

Our future in-licensed patents may be subject to a reservation of rights by one or more third parties. For example, when new technologies are developed with government funding, in order to secure ownership of such patent rights, the recipient of such funding is required to comply with certain government regulations, including timely disclosing the inventions claimed in such patent rights to the U.S. government and timely electing title to such inventions. Any failure to timely elect title to such inventions may provide the U.S. government the option to, at any time, take title such inventions. Additionally, the U.S. government generally obtains certain rights in any resulting patents, including a non-exclusive license authorizing the government to use the invention or to have others use the invention on its behalf. If the government decides to exercise these rights, it is not required to engage us as its contractor in connection with doing so. These rights may permit the U.S. government to disclose our confidential information to third parties and to exercise march-in rights to use or allow third parties to use our licensed technology. The U.S. government can exercise its march-in rights if it determines that action is necessary because we fail to achieve practical application of the government-funded technology, because action is necessary to alleviate health or safety needs, to meet requirements of federal regulations, or to give preference to U.S. industry. In addition, our rights in such inventions may be subject to certain requirements to manufacture products embodying or perform services practicing such inventions in the United States. Any exercise by the government of any of the foregoing rights could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

### Our use of open source software may pose particular risks to our proprietary software and systems.

We use open source software in our products and services and anticipate that we will continue to use open source software in the future. The licenses applicable to our use of open source software may require that source code that is developed using open source software be made available to the public and that any modifications or derivative works to certain open source software continue to be licensed under open source licenses. From time to time, we may face claims from third parties claiming infringement of their intellectual property rights, or demanding the release or license of the open source software or derivative works that we developed using such software (which could include our proprietary source code) or otherwise seeking to enforce the terms of the applicable open source code, be limited in or cease using the implicated software unless and until we can re-engineer such software to avoid infringement or change the use of, or remove, the implicated open source software. Our use of open source software may also present additional security risks because the source code for open source software is publicly available. Any of these risks could be difficult to eliminate or manage, and, if not addressed, could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition, and prospects.

#### **Risks Related to Regulatory and Legal Compliance Matters**

### If we elect to label and promote any of our products or services as clinical diagnostics tests, service offerings or medical devices, we would be required to obtain prior approval or clearance by the FDA or satisfy other regulatory requirements, which would take significant time and expense and could fail to result in appropriate regulatory clearance or approval for the intended uses we believe are commercially attractive.

We intend to market and sell the G4, the G4X, our spatial biology services, and future products and services to academic and research institutions and research companies, government laboratories, hospitals, and biotechnology, consumer genomics and proteomics, commercial molecular diagnostic laboratories, and agrigenomics companies for research use only ("RUO"). Our products and services are not currently designed, or intended to be used, for clinical diagnostic tests, services or as medical devices. If we elect to label and market our products for use as, or in the performance of, clinical diagnostics in the United States, thereby subjecting them to U.S. Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") regulation as medical devices, we would be required to obtain premarket 510(k) clearance or premarket approval from the FDA, unless an exception applies.

We may in the future register with the FDA as a medical device manufacturer and list some of our products with the FDA pursuant to an FDA Class I listing for general purpose laboratory equipment. While this regulatory classification is exempt from certain FDA requirements, such as the need to submit a premarket notification commonly known as a 510(k), and some of the requirements of the FDA's Quality System Regulations ("QSRs"), we would be subject to ongoing FDA "general controls," which include compliance with FDA regulations for labeling, inspections by the FDA, complaint evaluation, corrections and removals reporting, promotional restrictions, reporting adverse events or malfunctions for our products, and general prohibitions against misbranding and adulteration.

In addition, we may in the future submit 510(k) premarket notifications to the FDA to obtain FDA clearance of certain of our products on a selective basis. It is possible, in the event we elect to submit 510(k) applications for certain of our products, that the FDA would take the position that a more burdensome premarket application, such as a premarket approval application (PMA) or a de novo application is required for some of our products. If such applications were required, greater time and investment would be required to obtain FDA approval. Even if the FDA agreed that a 510(k) was appropriate, FDA clearance can be expensive and time consuming. It generally takes a significant amount of time to prepare a 510(k), including conducting appropriate testing on our products, and several months to years for the FDA to review a submission. Notwithstanding the effort and expense, FDA clearance or approval could be denied for some or all of our products for which we choose to market as a medical device or a clinical diagnostic device. Even if we were to seek and obtain regulatory approval or clearance, it may not be for the intended uses we request or that we believe are important or commercially attractive. There can be no assurance that future products for which we may seek premarket clearance or approval will be approved or cleared by FDA or a comparable foreign regulatory authority on a timely basis, if at all, nor can there be assurance that labeling claims will be consistent with our anticipated claims or adequate to support continued adoption of such products. Compliance with FDA or comparable foreign regulatory authority regulations will require substantial costs, and subject us to heightened scrutiny by regulators and substantial penalties for failure to comply with such requirements or the inability to market our products. The lengthy and unpredictable premarket clearance or approval process, as well as the unpredictability of the results of any required clinical studies, may result in our failing to obtain

If we sought and received regulatory clearance or approval for certain of our products, we would be subject to ongoing FDA obligations and continued regulatory oversight and review, including the general controls listed above and the FDA's QSRs for our development and manufacturing operations. In addition, we would be required to obtain a new 510(k) clearance before we could introduce subsequent modifications or improvements to such products. We could also be subject to additional FDA post-marketing obligations for such products, any or all of which would increase our costs and divert resources away from other projects. If we sought and received regulatory clearance or approval and are not able to maintain regulatory compliance with applicable laws, we could be prohibited from marketing our products for use as, or in the performance of, clinical diagnostics and/or could be subject to enforcement actions, including warning letters and adverse publicity, fines, injunctions and civil penalties, recall or seizure of products, operating restrictions and criminal prosecution.

In addition, we could decide to seek regulatory clearance or approval for certain of our products in countries outside of the United States. Sales of such products outside the United States will likely be subject to foreign regulatory requirements, which can vary greatly from country to country. As a result, the time required to obtain clearances or approvals outside the United States may differ from that required to obtain FDA clearance or approval and we may not be able to obtain foreign regulatory approvals on a timely basis or at all. For example, in Europe we would need to comply with the new Medical Device Regulation 2017/745 and In Vitro Diagnostic Regulation 2017/746, which became effective May 26, 2017, with application dates of May 26, 2021 (postponed from 2020) and May 26, 2022 respectively. This will increase the difficulty of regulatory approvals in Europe in the future. In addition, the FDA regulates exports of medical devices. Failure to comply with these regulatory requirements or obtain and maintain required approvals, clearances and certifications could impair our ability to commercialize our products for diagnostic use outside of the United States.

# The G4 is, and the G4X will be, sold as an RUO product; changes in the regulatory landscape could affect the market for such a product. Our products could become subject to government regulation as medical devices by the FDA and other regulatory agencies even if we do not elect to seek regulatory clearance or approval to market our products for diagnostic purposes, which would adversely impact our ability to market and sell our products and harm our business. If our products become subject to FDA regulation, the regulatory clearance or approval and the maintenance of continued and post-market regulatory compliance for such products will be expensive, time-consuming, and uncertain both in timing and in outcome.

The G4 is, and the G4X will be, sold as an RUO product, and we do not currently expect either the G4 or G4X to be subject to the clearance or approval of the FDA, as they are not intended to be used for the diagnosis, treatment or prevention of disease. However, as we expand our product line and the applications and uses of our products into new fields, certain of our future products could become subject to regulation by the FDA, or comparable international agencies, including requirements for regulatory clearance or approval of such products before they can be marketed. Also, even if our products are labeled, promoted, and intended as RUO, the FDA or comparable agencies of other countries could disagree with our conclusion that our products are intended for RUO or deem our sales, marketing and promotional efforts as being inconsistent with RUO products. For example, our customers may independently elect to use our RUO labeled products in their own laboratory developed tests ("LDTs") for clinical diagnostic use, which could subject our products to government regulation, and the regulatory clearance or approval and maintenance process for such products may be uncertain, expensive and time-consuming. Regulatory requirements related to marketing, selling and distribution of RUO products could change or be uncertain, even if clinical uses of our RUO products by our customers were done without our consent. Further, regulations may change causing RUO products to be subject to regulatory clearance or approval, our business, financial condition, or results of operations could be adversely affected.

The FDA has historically exercised enforcement discretion in not enforcing the medical device regulations against laboratories offering LDTs. However, on October 3, 2014, the FDA issued two draft guidance documents that set forth the FDA's proposed risk-based framework for regulating LDTs, which are designed, manufactured, and used within a single laboratory. The draft guidance documents provide the anticipated details through which the FDA would propose to establish an LDT oversight framework, including premarket review for higher-risk LDTs, such as those that have the same intended use as FDA-approved or cleared companion diagnostic tests currently on the market. In January 2017, the FDA announced that it would not issue final guidance on the oversight of LDTs and manufacturers of products used for LDTs, but would seek further public discussion on an appropriate oversight approach, and give Congress an opportunity to develop a legislative solution. More recently, the FDA has issued warning letters to certain genomics labs for illegally marketing genetic tests that claim to predict patients' responses to specific medications, noting that the FDA has not created a legal "carve-out" for LDTs and retains discretion to take action when appropriate, such as when certain genomic tests raise significant public health concerns. Further, in September 2023, the FDA published a proposed rule that would change decades of LDT regulation by expressly considering LDTs as in vitro diagnostics medical devices. The proposed rule would require companies performing LDTs to comply with medical device statutes and regulations, including submission requirements, quality system regulations, medical device reporting, registration and listing, and manufacturing standards. If and when the proposed rule takes effect, the FDA would gradually phase out its current general enforcement discretion approach of many LDTs.

As manufacturers develop more complex diagnostic tests and diagnostic software, the FDA may increase its regulation of LDTs. Any future legislative or administrative rule-making or oversight of LDTs, if and when finalized, may impact the sales of our products and how customers use our products, and may require us to change our business model in order to maintain compliance with these laws. We cannot predict how these various efforts will be resolved, how Congress or the FDA will regulate LDTs in the future, or how that regulatory system will impact our business. Changes to the current regulatory framework, including the imposition of additional or new regulations, including regulation of our products, could arise at any time during the development or marketing of our products, which may negatively affect our ability to obtain or maintain FDA or comparable regulatory approval of our products, if required. Further, sales of devices for diagnostic purposes may subject us to additional healthcare regulation and enforcement by the applicable government agencies. Such laws include, without limitation, state and federal anti-kickback or anti-referral laws, healthcare fraud and abuse laws, false claims laws, privacy and security laws, Physician Payments Sunshine Act and related transparency and manufacturer reporting laws, and other laws and regulations applicable to medical device manufacturers. Our operations may subject us to certain of these health care laws through our customers who use our platform for the development or sale of diagnostic tests. Failure to comply with such laws and regulations, as applicable, may result in substantial penalties.

Additionally, on November 25, 2013, the FDA issued Final Guidance "Distribution of In Vitro Diagnostic Products Labeled for Research Use Only." The guidance emphasizes that the FDA will review the totality of the circumstances when it comes to evaluating whether equipment and testing components are properly labeled as RUO. The final guidance states that merely including a labeling statement that the product is for RUO will not necessarily render the device exempt from the FDA's clearance, approval, and other regulatory requirements if the circumstances surrounding the distribution, marketing and promotional practices indicate that the manufacturer knows its products are, or intends for its products to be, used for clinical diagnostic purposes. These circumstances may include written or verbal sales and marketing claims or links to articles regarding a product's performance in clinical applications.

As part of the previous Administration's efforts to combat COVID-19 and consistent with former President Trump's direction in Executive Orders 13771 and 13924, the Department of Health and Human Services ("HHS") announced rescission of guidance and other informal issuances of the FDA regarding premarket review of LDTs absent notice-and-comment rulemaking, stating that, absent notice-and-comment rulemaking, those seeking approval or clearance of, or an emergency use authorization, for an LDT may nonetheless voluntarily submit a premarket approval application, premarket notification or an Emergency Use Authorization request, respectively, but are not required to do so. However, laboratories opting to use LDTs without FDA premarket review or authorization would not be eligible for liability protection under the Public Readiness and Emergency Preparedness Act. While this action by HHS is expected to reduce the regulatory burden on clinical laboratories certified under the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendments of 1988 that develop LDTs, it is unclear how this action as well as future legislation by federal and state governments and the FDA will impact the industry, including our business and that of our customers. Such HHS measure may compel the FDA to formalize earlier enforcement discretionary policies and informal guidance through notice-and-comment rulemaking and/or impose further restrictions on LDTs. HHS' rescission policy may change over time and we cannot be certain if the new administration will withdraw Executive Orders 13771 and 13924. Congress could also enact legislation restricting LDTs. Any restrictions on RUO products, whether by the FDA or Congress, could adversely affect demand for our specialized reagents and instruments. Further, we could be required to obtain premarket clearance or approval before we can sell our products to certain customers.

Additionally, in the United States and some foreign jurisdictions there have been, and continue to be, several legislative and regulatory changes and proposed reforms of the healthcare system in an effort to contain costs, improve quality, and expand access to care. Further, third-party payors have attempted to control costs by limiting coverage and the amount of reimbursement for medications and other health care products and services. Our ability to commercialize any of our products successfully, and our customers' ability to commercialize their products successfully, will depend in part on the extent to which coverage and adequate reimbursement for these products and will be available from third-party payors. As such, cost containment reform efforts may result in an adverse effect on our operations.

#### We are currently subject to, and may in the future become subject to, additional U.S. federal and state laws and regulations imposing obligations on how we collect, store and process personal information. Our actual or perceived failure to comply with such obligations could harm our business. Ensuring compliance with such laws could also impair our efforts to maintain and expand our future customer base, and thereby decrease our revenue.

In the ordinary course of our business, we currently, and in the future will, collect, store, transfer, use or process sensitive data, including personally identifiable information of employees, and intellectual property and proprietary business information owned or controlled by ourselves and other parties. The secure processing, storage, maintenance, and transmission of this critical information is vital to our operations and business strategy. We are, and may increasingly become, subject to various laws and regulations, as well as contractual obligations, relating to data privacy and security in the jurisdictions in which we operate. The regulatory environment related to data privacy and security is increasingly rigorous, with new and constantly changing requirements applicable to our business, and enforcement practices are likely to remain uncertain for the foreseeable future. These laws and regulations may be interpreted and applied differently and inconsistently over time and from jurisdiction to jurisdiction, and it is possible that they will be interpreted and applied in ways that may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

In the United States, various federal and state regulators, including governmental agencies like the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and the Federal Trade Commission, have adopted, or are considering adopting, laws and regulations concerning personal information and data security. Certain state laws may be more stringent or broader in scope, or offer greater individual rights, with respect to personal information than federal, international or other state laws, and such laws may differ from each other, all of which may complicate compliance efforts. For example, the California Consumer Privacy Act ("CCPA"), which increases privacy rights for California residents and imposes obligations on companies that process their personal information, came into effect on January 1, 2020. Among other things, the CCPA requires covered companies to provide new disclosures to California consumers and provide such consumers new data protection and privacy rights, including the ability to opt-out of certain sales of personal information. The CCPA provides for civil penalties for violations, as well as a private right of action for certain data breaches that result in the loss of personal information. This private right of action may increase the likelihood of, and risks associated with, data breach litigation. In addition, laws in all 50 U.S. states require businesses to provide notice to consumers whose personal information has been disclosed as a result of a data breach. State laws are changing rapidly and there is discussion in the U.S. Congress of a new comprehensive federal data privacy law to which we would become subject if it is enacted. Additionally, California voters approved a new privacy law, the California Privacy Rights Act ("CPRA"), in the November 3, 2020 election. Effective on January 1, 2023, the CPRA will significantly modify the CCPA, including by expanding consumers' rights with respect to certain sensitive personal information. The CPRA also creates a new state agency that will be vested with authority to implement and enforce the CCPA and the CPRA. New legislation proposed or enacted in various other states will continue to shape the data privacy environment nationally. Certain state laws may be more stringent or broader in scope, or offer greater individual rights, with respect to confidential, sensitive and personal information than federal, international or other state laws, and such laws may differ from each other, which may complicate compliance efforts.

Further, regulations promulgated pursuant to the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 ("HIPAA"), establish privacy and security standards that limit the use and disclosure of individually identifiable health information (known as "protected health information" or "PHI") and require the implementation of administrative, physical and technological safeguards to protect the privacy of PHI and ensure the confidentiality, integrity and availability of electronic PHI. Determining whether protected health information has been handled in compliance with applicable privacy standards and our contractual obligations can require complex factual and statistical analyses and may be subject to changing interpretation. Although we take measures to protect sensitive data from unauthorized access, use or disclosure, our information technology and infrastructure may be vulnerable to attacks by hackers or viruses or breached due to employee error, malfeasance or other malicious or inadvertent disruptions. Any such breach or interruption could compromise our networks and the information could result in legal claims or proceedings, liability under federal or state laws that protect the privacy of personal information (such as the HIPAA and the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act ("HITECH"), and regulatory penalties. Notice of breaches must be made to affected individuals, the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services, and for extensive breaches, notice may need to be made to the media or State Attorneys General. Such a notice could harm our reputation and our ability to compete.

In Europe, the collection, use, storage, disclosure, transfer, or other processing of personal data regarding individuals in the European Economic Area ("EEA"), including personal health data, is subject to the GDPR, which became effective on May 25, 2018. The GDPR is wide-ranging in scope and imposes numerous requirements on companies that process personal data, including requirements relating to processing health and other sensitive data, obtaining consent of the individuals to whom the personal data relates, providing information to individuals regarding data processing activities, implementing safeguards to protect the security and confidentiality of personal data, providing notification of data breaches and taking certain measures when engaging third-party processors. The GDPR also imposes strict rules on the transfer of personal data to countries outside the EEA, including the United States, and permits data protection authorities to impose large penalties for violations of the GDPR, including potential fines of up to €20 million or 4% of annual global revenues, whichever is greater. The GDPR also confers a private right of action on data subjects and consumer associations to lodge complaints with supervisory authorities, seek judicial remedies and obtain compensation for damages resulting from violations of the GDPR. In addition, the GDPR includes restrictions on cross-border data transfers. The GDPR may increase our responsibility and liability in relation to personal data that we process where such processing is subject to the GDPR, and we may be required to put in place additional mechanisms to ensure compliance with the GDPR, including as implemented by individual countries. Compliance with the GDPR will be a rigorous and time- intensive process that may increase our cost of doing business or require us to change our business practices, and despite those efforts, there is a risk that we may be subject to fines and penalties, litigation and reputational harm in connection with our European activities

The exit of the United Kingdom ("UK") from the EU, often referred to as Brexit, also has created uncertainty with regard to data protection regulation in the UK. Specifically, the UK exited the EU on January 1, 2020, subject to a transition period that ended December 31, 2020. Under the post-Brexit Trade and Cooperation Agreement between the EU and the UK, the UK and EU have agreed that transfers of personal data to the UK from EEA member states will not be treated as 'restricted transfers' to a non-EEA country for a period of up to four months from January 1, 2021, plus a potential further two months extension (the "Extended Adequacy Assessment Period"). Although the current maximum duration of the Extended Adequacy Assessment Period"). Although the current maximum duration of the Extended Adequacy decision in respect of the UK, or the UK amends the UK GDPR and/or makes certain changes regarding data transfers under the UK GDPR/Data Protection Act 2018 without the consent of the EU (unless those amendments or decisions are made simply to keep relevant UK laws aligned with the EU's data protection regime). If the European Commission does not adopt an 'adequacy decision' in respect of the UK prior to the expiry of the Extended Adequacy Assessment Period, from that point onwards the UK will be an 'inadequate third country' under the GDPR and transfers of personal data from the EEA to the UK will require a 'transfer mechanism' such as the Standard Contractual Clauses.

Further, the European Court of Justice ("ECJ") invalidated the EU-U.S. Privacy Shield, which had enabled the transfer of personal data from the EU to the U.S. for companies that had self-certified to the Privacy Shield in July 2020. The ECJ decision also raised questions about the continued validity of one of the primary alternatives to the EU-U.S. Privacy Shield, namely the European Commission's Standard Contractual Clauses, and EU regulators have issued additional guidance regarding considerations and requirements that we and other companies must consider and undertake when using the Standard Contractual Clauses. Although the EU has presented a new draft set of contractual clauses, at present, there are few, if any, viable alternatives to the EU-U.S. Privacy Shield and the Standard Contractual Clauses. To the extent that we were to rely on the EU-U.S. or Swiss-U.S. Privacy Shield programs, we will not be able to do so in the future, and the ECJ's decision and other regulatory guidance or developments otherwise may impose additional obligations with respect to the transfer of personal data from the EU and Switzerland to the U.S., each of which could restrict our activities in those jurisdictions, limit our ability to provide our products and services in those jurisdictions, or increase our costs and obligations and impose limitations upon our ability to efficiently transfer personal data from the EU and Switzerland to the U.S.

We are in the process of evaluating compliance needs and are still finalizing formal policies and procedures related to the storage, collection and processing of information, and we still need to conduct internal or external data privacy audits, to ensure our compliance with all applicable data protection laws and regulations. Additionally, we still need to assess our third-party vendors' compliance with applicable data protection laws and regulations. All of these evolving compliance and operational requirements impose significant costs, such as costs related to organizational changes, implementing additional protection technologies, training employees and engaging consultants, which are likely to increase over time. In addition, such requirements may require us to modify our data processing practices and policies, distract management or divert resources from other initiatives and projects, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects. Any failure or perceived failure by us or our third-party vendors, collaborators, contractors and consultants to comply with any applicable federal, state or similar foreign laws and regulations relating to data privacy and security could result in damage to our reputation, as well as proceedings or litigation by governmental agencies or other third parties, including class action privacy litigation in certain jurisdictions, which could subject us to significant fines, sanctions, awards, penalties or judgments, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects.

### If we fail to comply with environmental, health and safety laws and regulations, we could become subject to fines or penalties or incur costs that could have a material adverse effect on the success of our business.

We are subject to numerous environmental, health and safety laws and regulations, including those governing laboratory procedures and the handling, use, storage, treatment and disposal of hazardous materials and wastes. Our operations involve the use of hazardous and flammable materials, including chemicals and biological and radioactive materials. Our research and development and manufacturing operations also produce hazardous waste products. We generally contract with third parties for the disposal of these materials and wastes. We cannot eliminate the risks of contamination or injury from these materials. We could be held liable for any resulting damages in the event of contamination or injury resulting from the use of hazardous materials by us, and any liability could exceed our resources. We also could incur significant costs associated with civil or criminal fines and penalties.

Although we maintain general liability insurance as well as workers' compensation insurance to cover us for costs and expenses we may incur due to injuries to our employees resulting from the use of hazardous materials, this insurance may not provide adequate coverage against potential liabilities. We do not maintain insurance for environmental liability or toxic tort claims that may be asserted against us in connection with our storage or disposal of biological, hazardous or radioactive materials.

In addition, we may incur substantial costs in order to comply with current or future environmental, health and safety laws and regulations. These current or future laws and regulations may impair our research and development. Failure to comply with these laws and regulations also may result in substantial fines, penalties or other sanctions.

Further, with respect to the operations of our any future third-party contract manufacturers, it is possible that if they fail to operate in compliance with applicable environmental, health and safety laws and regulations or properly dispose of wastes associated with our products, we could be held liable for any resulting damages, suffer reputational harm or experience a disruption in the manufacture and supply of our product candidates or products. In addition, our supply chain may be adversely impacted if any of our third-party contract manufacturers become subject to injunctions or other sanctions as a result of their non-compliance with environmental, health and safety laws and regulations.

# We are subject to U.S. and certain foreign export and import controls, sanctions, embargoes, anti-corruption laws, and anti-money laundering laws and regulations. Compliance with these legal standards could impair our ability to compete in domestic and international markets. We can face criminal liability and other serious consequences for violations, which can harm our business.

We are subject to export control and import laws and regulations, including the U.S. Export Administration Regulations, U.S. Customs regulations, various economic and trade sanctions regulations administered by the U.S. Treasury Department's Office of Foreign Assets Controls, the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, ("FCPA"), the U.S. domestic bribery statute contained in 18 U.S.C. § 201, the U.S. Travel Act, the USA PATRIOT Act, and other state and national anti-bribery and anti-money laundering laws in the countries in which we conduct activities. Anti- corruption laws are interpreted broadly and prohibit companies and their employees, agents, contractors, and other collaborators from authorizing, promising, offering, or providing, directly or indirectly, improper payments or anything else of value to recipients in the public or private sector. We may engage third parties to sell our products outside the United States, to conduct clinical trials, and/or to obtain necessary permits, licenses, patent registrations, and other regulatory approvals. We have direct or indirect interactions with officials and employees of government agencies or government-affiliated hospitals, universities, and other organizations. We can be held liable for the corrupt or other illegal activities of our employees, agents, contractors, and other collaborators, even if we do not explicitly authorize or have actual knowledge of such activities. Any violations of the laws and regulations described above may result in substantial civil and criminal fines and penalties, imprisonment, the loss of export or import privileges, debarment, tax reassessments, breach of contract and fraud litigation, reputational harm and other consequences.

#### **Risks Related to Ownership of Our Common Stock**

#### We are not currently in compliance with the minimum bid price rule of the Nasdaq Capital Market, and if we cannot regain and maintain compliance, our securities may be delisted, which could negatively impact the price of our securities, the liquidity of our common stock, and hinder our ability to raise capital.

On July 17, 2023, we received a letter from The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC ("Nasdaq") indicating that we were not in compliance with Nasdaq Listing Rule 5450(a)(1) because the closing bid price per share for our common stock had closed below \$1.00 for the previous 30 consecutive business days (the "Minimum Bid Price Requirement"). In response, we filed an application to transfer the listing of our common stock from the Nasdaq Global Select Market to the Nasdaq Capital Market, which Nasdaq approved on January 16, 2024 (the "Approval"). Our common stock was transferred to the Nasdaq Capital Market effective as of the open of business on January 18, 2024, and will continue to trade under the symbol "OMIC." The Nasdaq Capital Market operates in substantially the same manner as the Nasdaq Global Select Market, and listed companies must meet certain financial requirements and comply with Nasdaq's corporate governance requirements.

As a result of the Approval, we were granted an additional 180-day compliance period, or until July 15, 2024, to regain compliance with the Minimum Bid Price Requirement. To regain compliance with the Minimum Bid Price Requirement and qualify for continued listing on the Nasdaq Capital Market, the minimum bid price per share of our common stock must be at least \$1.00 for at least ten consecutive business days during the additional 180-day compliance period. If we fail to regain compliance during the additional compliance period, then Nasdaq will notify us of its determination to delist our common stock, at which point we would have an opportunity to appeal the delisting determination to a Nasdaq Hearings Panel.

In connection with obtaining the Approval, we notified Nasdaq of our intention to cure the deficiency in satisfying the Minimum Bid Price Requirement by effecting a reverse stock split prior to July 15, 2024, if necessary. If we effect a reverse stock split in order to satisfy the Minimum Bid Price Requirement before the applicable deadline, our common stock may experience increased volatility, and there is no guarantee that implementing a reverse stock split will allow us to maintain compliance with applicable Nasdaq requirements. If we are unable to comply with applicable Nasdaq listing standards, shares of our common stock would be subject to delisting, which could have a material adverse effect on the market for, and liquidity and price of, our common stock and impair our ability to raise capital. Delisting from Nasdaq could also have other negative results, including, without limitation, the reduction or elimination of our coverage by securities analysts and other market participants, the potential loss of confidence by customers and employees, the loss of institutional investor interest, and fewer business development opportunities. If our common stock is delisted from Nasdaq and is ineligible for quotation or listing on another market or exchange, it could become significantly more difficult to dispose of our common stock, which could cause the price of our common stock to decline further.

### We have a limited market for our common stock. The stock price of our common stock has been and may continue to be volatile or may decline regardless of our operating performance.

While our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq Capital Market, we currently have a limited trading history and an active trading market may not be sustained. The market price of our common stock has fluctuated and declined substantially and may continue to do so significantly in response to numerous factors, many of which are beyond our control, including:

- the timing of our launch and commercialization of our products and services and degree to which such launch and commercialization meets the expectations of securities analysts and investors;
- actual or anticipated fluctuations in our operating results, including fluctuations in our quarterly and annual results;
- operating and research and development expenses exceed our plans and expectations;
- the failure or discontinuation of any of our product development and research programs;
- changes in the structure or funding of research at academic and research laboratories and institutions, including changes that would affect their ability to purchase our instruments or consumables;
- our ability to reduce the per unit cost of our commercialized products;
- financing or other corporate transactions, or inability to obtain additional funding;
- sales by us of a substantial number of shares of our capital stock or other securities to raise capital;
- variations in the financial results of competitive companies;
- the introduction and success of existing or new competitive businesses or technologies;
- announcements about new research programs or products by us or our competitors;
- announcements of new pricing or product bundling terms offered by our competitors;
- intellectual property litigation or developments in disputes concerning infringement of patents or other proprietary rights;
- the recruitment or departure of key personnel;
- litigation and governmental investigations involving us, our industry or both;
- regulatory or legal developments in the United States and other countries;
- volatility and variations in market conditions in the life sciences technology sector generally, or the genomics and proteomics sectors specifically;
- investor perceptions of us or our industry;
- the level of expenses related to any of our research and development programs or future products or product enhancements;
- actual or anticipated changes in our estimates as to our financial results or development timelines;
- changes in estimates or recommendations by securities analysts, if any, that cover our common stock or companies that are perceived to be similar to us;
- whether our financial results meet the expectations of securities analysts or investors;
- the effect of inflation on our business;

- the announcement or expectation of additional financing efforts;
- sales of our common stock by us or sales of our common stock or common stock by our insiders or other stockholders;
- the expiration of market standoff or lock-up agreements;
- pandemics similar to the COVID-19 pandemic, natural disasters or major catastrophic events; and
- general economic, industry and market conditions.

### The concentration of our stock ownership will likely limit your ability to influence corporate matters, including the ability to influence the outcome of director elections and other matters requiring stockholder approval.

As of April 1, 2024, the record date of our 2024 annual meeting of stockholders, our officers, directors and the holders of more than 5% of our outstanding common stock collectively beneficially owned approximately 41% of our common stock. As a result, these stockholders, acting together, will have significant influence over all matters that require approval by our stockholders, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions. Corporate actions might be taken even if many other stockholders oppose them. This concentration of ownership might also have the effect of delaying or preventing a change of control of our company that many other stockholders may view as beneficial.

## If our estimates or judgments relating to our critical accounting policies are based on assumptions that change or prove to be incorrect, our results of operation could fall below our publicly announced guidance or the expectations of securities analysts and investors, resulting in a decline in the market price of our common stock.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in our financial statements and accompanying notes. We base our estimates on historical experience and estimates and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets, liabilities, equity, revenue and expenses that are not readily apparent from other sources. For example, in connection with the implementation of revenue accounting standards, management makes judgments and assumptions based on our interpretations of these standards. The revenue standards are principle-based and interpretation of those principles may vary from company to company based on their unique circumstances. It is possible that interpretation, industry practice and guidance may evolve as we apply revenue accounting standards. If our assumptions underlying our estimates and judgments relating to our critical accounting policies change or if actual circumstances differ from our assumptions, estimates or judgments, our operating results may be adversely affected and could fall below our publicly announced guidance or the expectations of securities analysts and investors, resulting in a decline in the market price of our common stock.

### We are an "emerging growth company" and "smaller reporting company" and we cannot be certain if the reduced reporting requirements applicable to emerging growth companies will make our common stock less attractive to investors.

We are an "emerging growth company" as defined in the JOBS Act and we intend to take advantage of some of the exemptions from reporting requirements that are applicable to other public companies that are not emerging growth companies, including:

- the option to present only two years of audited financial statements, in addition to any required unaudited interim financial statements, with correspondingly reduced "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" disclosure;
- not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes Oxley Act;
- not being required to comply with any requirement that may be adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding mandatory audit firm rotation or a supplement to the auditor's report providing additional information about the audit and the financial statements;
- not being required to disclose certain executive compensation-related items such as the correlation between executive compensation and performance and comparisons of the chief executive officer's compensation to median employee compensation; and
- not being required to submit certain executive compensation matters to stockholder advisory votes, such as "say-on-pay," "say-on-frequency," and "say-on-golden parachutes."

The JOBS Act permits an "emerging growth company" such as us to take advantage of an extended transition period to comply with new or revised accounting standards applicable to public companies. We have elected to avail ourselves of this exemption and, as a result, we will adopt new or revised accounting standards on the relevant dates on which adoption of such standards is required for private companies.



We cannot predict if investors will find our common stock less attractive because we will rely on these exemptions. If some investors find our common stock less attractive as a result, there may be a less active trading market for our common stock and our stock price may be more volatile. We may take advantage of these reporting exemptions until we are no longer an emerging growth company. We will remain an emerging growth company until the earlier of (1) the last day of the fiscal year (a) following the fifth anniversary of the completion of our IPO, (b) in which we have total annual gross revenue of at least \$1.235 billion or (c) in which we are deemed to be a large accelerated filer, which means the market value of our common stock that is held by non-affiliates exceeds \$700 million as of the prior September 30th and (2) the date on which we have issued more than \$1.0 billion in non-convertible debt during the prior three-year period. We are also a smaller reporting company as defined in the Exchange Act. We may continue to be a smaller reporting company even after we no longer qualify as an emerging growth company. We may take advantage of certain of the scaled disclosures available to smaller reporting companies and will be able to take advantage of these scaled disclosures for so long as our voting and non-voting common stock held by non-affiliates is less than \$250 million measured on the last business day of our second fiscal quarter, or (ii) our annual revenue is less than \$100 million during the most recently completed fiscal year and the market value of our voting and non-voting common stock held by non-affiliates is less than \$100 million as measured on the last business day of our second fiscal quarter.

#### We do not intend to pay dividends for the foreseeable future.

We have never declared nor paid cash dividends on our capital stock. We currently intend to retain any future earnings to finance the operation and expansion of our business, and we do not expect to declare or pay any dividends in the foreseeable future. The SVB Loan also contains a negative covenant that prohibits us from paying dividends subject to limited exceptions. Consequently, stockholders must rely on sales of their common stock after price appreciation, which may never occur, as the only way to realize any future gains on their investment.

### Delaware law and provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws could make a merger, tender offer or proxy contest difficult, thereby depressing the trading price of our common stock.

Our status as a Delaware corporation and the anti-takeover provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law may discourage, delay or prevent a change in control by prohibiting us from engaging in a business combination with an interested stockholder for a period of three years after the person becomes an interested stockholder, even if a change of control would be beneficial to our existing stockholders. In addition, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws contain provisions that may make the acquisition of our company more difficult, including the following:

- a classified board of directors with three-year staggered terms, which could delay the ability of stockholders to change the membership of a majority of our board of directors;
- the ability of our board of directors to issue shares of preferred stock and to determine the price and other terms of those shares, including preferences and voting rights, without stockholder approval, which could be used to significantly dilute the ownership of a hostile acquirer;
- the exclusive right of our board of directors to elect a director to fill a vacancy created by the expansion of our board of directors or the resignation, death or removal of a director, which prevents stockholders from being able to fill vacancies on our board of directors;
- a prohibition on stockholder action by written consent, which forces stockholder action to be taken at an annual or special meeting of our stockholders;
- the requirement that a special meeting of stockholders may be called only by a majority vote of our entire board of directors, the chair of our board of directors or our chief executive officer, which could delay the ability of our stockholders to force consideration of a proposal or to take action, including the removal of directors;
- the requirement for the affirmative vote of holders of at least 66 2/3% of the voting power of all of the then-outstanding shares of the voting stock, voting together as a single class, to amend the provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation or our amended and restated bylaws, which may inhibit the ability of an acquirer to effect such amendments to facilitate an unsolicited takeover attempt; and
- advance notice procedures with which stockholders must comply to nominate candidates to our board of directors or to propose matters to be acted upon at a stockholders' meeting, which may discourage or deter a potential acquirer from conducting a solicitation of proxies to elect the acquirer's own slate of directors or otherwise attempting to obtain control of us.

In addition, as a Delaware corporation, we are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law. These provisions may prohibit large stockholders, in particular those owning 15% or more of our outstanding voting stock, from merging or combining with us for a certain period of time. A Delaware corporation may opt out of this provision by express provision in its original certificate of incorporation or by amendment to its certificate of incorporation or bylaws approved by its stockholders. However, we have not opted out of this provision.



These and other provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, amended and restated bylaws and Delaware law could make it more difficult for stockholders or potential acquirers to obtain control of our board of directors or initiate actions that are opposed by our then-current board of directors, including delay or impede a merger, tender offer or proxy contest involving our company. The existence of these provisions could negatively affect the price of our common stock and limit opportunities for you to realize value in a corporate transaction.

# Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware and the U.S. federal district courts are the exclusive forums for substantially all disputes between us and our stockholders, which could limit our stockholders' ability to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us or our directors, officers or employees.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware is the exclusive forum for any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf, any action asserting a breach of fiduciary duty, any action asserting a claim against us arising pursuant to the Delaware General Corporation Law, our certificate of incorporation or our bylaws or any action asserting a claim against us that is governed by the internal affairs doctrine.

This provision would not apply to suits brought to enforce a duty or liability created by the Exchange Act. Further, Section 22 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), creates concurrent jurisdiction for federal and state courts over all such Securities Act actions. Accordingly, both state and federal courts have jurisdiction to entertain such claims. To prevent having to litigate claims in multiple jurisdictions and the threat of inconsistent or contrary rulings by different courts, among other considerations, our certificate of incorporation further provides that the U.S. federal district courts will be the exclusive forum for resolving any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act, including all causes of action asserted against any defendant named in such complaint. For the avoidance of doubt, this provision is intended to benefit and may be enforced by us, our officers and directors, the underwriters to any offering giving rise to such complaint, and any other professional entity whose profession gives authority to a statement made by that person or entity and who has prepared or certified any part of the documents underlying the offering. While the Delaware courts have determined that such choice of forum provisions are facially valid, a stockholder may nevertheless seek to bring a claim in a venue other than those designated in the exclusive forum provisions. In such instance, we would expect to vigorously assert the validity and enforceability of the exclusive forum provisions and there can be no assurance that the provisions will be enforced by a court in those other jurisdictions.

This choice of forum provision may limit a stockholder's ability to bring a claim in a judicial forum that it finds favorable for disputes with us or our directors, officers or other employees and may discourage these types of lawsuits. Alternatively, if a court were to find the choice of forum provision contained in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation to be inapplicable or unenforceable in an action, we may incur additional costs associated with resolving such action in other jurisdictions.

#### Sales of a substantial number of shares of our common stock in the public market could cause the price of our common stock to fall.

Sales of a substantial number of shares of our common stock in the public market could cause our stock price to decline. Sales of a substantial number of shares of our common stock could occur at any time. These sales, or the perception in the market that the holders of a large number of shares intend to sell shares, could reduce the market price of our common stock.

On July 19, 2022 we filed a shelf registration statement (the "Shelf Registration Statement") on Form S-3 with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") (that was declared effective on July 27, 2022), which permits us to offer up to an aggregate of \$250.0 million of our common stock, preferred stock, debt securities and warrants in one or more offerings and in any combination, including units from time to time, subject to certain limitations. Our Shelf Registration Statement is intended to provide us with additional flexibility to raise capital in the future for general corporate purposes. As part of this Shelf Registration Statement, we also entered into a sales agreement with Cowen and Company, LLC ("Cowen and Company"), pursuant to which we may offer and sell common stock through Cowen and Company from time to time up to an aggregate of \$100.0 million (the "Sales Agreement"). However, so long as our public float remains below \$75 million, we are subject to limitations with respect to the use of our Shelf Registration Statement pursuant to General Instruction I.B.6 of Form S-3 (the "Baby Shelf Limitations"), which limits the amount we can offer to up to one-third of our public float during any trailing 12-month period. We would be no longer subject to Baby Shelf Limitations if our public float exceeds \$75 million. Through the date of this filing, we have not sold any shares of our common stock in "at the market" transactions pursuant to the Sales Agreement. Depending upon market liquidity at the time, sales of shares of our common stock under the Shelf Registration Statement or the Sales Agreement may cause the trading price of our common stock to decline and may result in substantial dilution to the interests of other holders of our common stock.

Further, we have registered and intend to continue to register all shares of common stock that we may issue under our equity plans. Once we register these shares, they can be freely sold in the public market upon issuance, subject to volume limitations applicable to affiliates. We cannot predict what effect, if any, sales of our shares in the public market or the availability of shares for sale will have on the market price of our common stock. However, future sales of substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market, including shares issued upon exercise of our outstanding options, or the perception that such sales may occur, could adversely affect the market price of our common stock.

We expect that significant additional capital may be needed in the future to continue our planned operations. To raise capital, we may sell common stock, convertible securities or other equity securities in one or more transactions at prices and in a manner we determine from time to time, including through our existing Shelf Registration Statement and Sales Agreement with Cowen and Company. To the extent that additional capital is raised through the sale and issuance of shares or other securities convertible into shares, our stockholders will be diluted. These sales, or the perception in the market that the holders of a large number of shares intend to sell shares, could reduce the market price of our common stock. Sales of a substantial number of shares of our common stock in the public market could cause our stock price to decline. Sales of a substantial number of shares of our common stock in the public market could reduce the market that the holders of a large number of shares, could reduce the market that the holders of a large number of shares, could reduce the market that the holders of a large number of shares, could reduce the market that the holders of a large number of shares, could reduce the market price of our common stock. We cannot predict what effect, if any, sales of our shares in the public market or the availability of shares for sale will have on the market price of our common stock. However, future sales of substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market, or the perception that such sales may occur, could adversely affect the market price of our common stock.

#### **General Risk Factors**

### If securities or industry analysts cease publishing research or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, our stock price and trading volume could decline.

The trading market for our common stock will depend in part on the research and reports published by securities or industry analysts about us or our business. Securities and industry analysts currently publish research on our company. If analysts cease coverage of us, the trading price for our common stock could be negatively affected. If one or more of the analysts who cover us downgrade our common stock or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, our common stock price would likely decline. If one or more of these analysts cease coverage of us or fail to publish reports on us regularly, demand for our common stock could decrease, which might cause our common stock price and trading volume to decline.

#### We could be subject to securities class action litigation.

In the past, securities class action litigation has often been brought against a company following a decline in the market price of its securities. This risk is especially relevant for us because our stock price has declined since our IPO, and life science technology companies have experienced significant stock price volatility in recent years. If we face such litigation, it could result in substantial costs and a diversion of management's attention and resources, which could harm our business.

### Requirements associated with being a public company have increased and will increase our costs significantly, as well as divert significant company resources and management attention.

We are subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, or the other rules and regulations of the SEC, or any securities exchange relating to public companies. Compliance with the various reporting and other requirements applicable to public companies requires considerable time and attention of management and we will incur significant legal, accounting and other expenses that we did not incur as a private company. We cannot assure you that we will satisfy our obligations as a public company on a timely basis.

In addition, as a public company, it may be more difficult or more costly for us to obtain certain types of insurance, including directors' and officers' liability insurance, and we may be forced to accept reduced policy limits and coverage or incur substantially higher costs to obtain the same or similar coverage. The impact of these events could also make it more difficult for us to attract and retain qualified personnel to serve on our board of directors, our board committees or as executive officers.

### If we fail to maintain proper and effective internal controls, our ability to produce accurate and timely financial statements could be impaired, which could result in sanctions or other penalties that would harm our business.

We are subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and the rules and regulations of the Nasdaq Capital Market. The Sarbanes Oxley Act requires, among other things, that we maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting. We are subject to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, which generally requires that we perform system and process design evaluation and testing of the effectiveness of our internal controls over financial reporting. To achieve compliance with Section 404, we engage in a process to document and evaluate our internal control over financial reporting, which is both costly and challenging. In this regard, we need to continue to dedicate internal resources, may require us to hire additional financial and accounting personnel, potentially engage outside consultants and adopt a detailed work plan to assess and document the adequacy of internal control over financial reporting, continue steps to improve control processes as appropriate, validate through testing that controls are functioning as documented and implement a continuous reporting and improvement process for internal control over financial reporting. This requires us to incur substantial additional professional fees and internal costs to expand our accounting and finance functions and that we expend significant management efforts.

While we believe our internal control over financial reporting is currently effective, the effectiveness of our internal controls in future periods is subject to the risk that our controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions. We may discover weaknesses in our system of internal financial and accounting controls and procedures that could result in a material misstatement of our financial statements. Our internal control over financial reporting will not prevent or detect all errors and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the control system's objectives will be met. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that misstatements due to error or fraud will not occur or that all control issues and instances of fraud will be detected.

If we are not able to comply with the requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act in a timely manner, or if we are unable to maintain proper and effective internal controls over financial reporting, we may not be able to produce timely and accurate financial statements. If that were to happen, our investors could lose confidence in our reported financial information, the market price of our stock could decline and we could be subject to sanctions or investigations by the SEC or other regulatory authorities including equivalent foreign authorities.

#### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

#### Use of Proceeds from Public Offering of Common Stock

On May 26, 2021, our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-255912) ("Registration Statement") relating to the initial public offering of our common stock ("IPO") was declared effective by the SEC. Pursuant to such Registration Statement, we sold an aggregate of 11,730,000 shares of our common stock, which includes 1,530,000 shares sold pursuant to the underwriters' full exercise of their option to purchase additional shares, at a price to the public of \$22.00 per share. The aggregate offering price for shares sold in the offering was \$258.1 million. On June 1, 2021, we closed the sale of such shares, resulting in aggregate cash proceeds to us of approximately \$237.2 million, net of underwriting discounts, commissions and offering expenses paid or payable by us. No offering expenses were paid or are payable, directly or indirectly, to our directors or officers, to persons owning 10% or more of any class of our equity securities or to any of our affiliates. There has been no material change in the planned use of proceeds from our IPO as described in the final prospectus, dated May 26, 2021, filed with the SEC on May 28, 2021, pursuant to Rule 424(b) of the Securities Act.

#### Item 3. Defaults upon Senior Securities

None.

### Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

None.

#### **Item 5. Other Information**

None.

### Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit Number	Description	Form	File No.	Incorporated by Reference Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Registrant.	8-K	001-40443	3.1	June 1, 2021	
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Registrant.	8-K	001-40443	3.2	June 1, 2021	
3.3	Certificate of Designation of Preferences, Rights and Limitations of the Series A Preferred Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, of the Registrant.	8-K	001-40443	3.1	January 26, 2022	
31.1*	Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.					Х
31.2*	Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.					Х
32.1*	Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.					Х
32.2*	Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section <u>1350</u> , as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of <u>2002</u> .					Х
101.INS	Inline XBRL Instance Document - The instance document does not appear in the interactive data file because its XBRL tags are embedded within the inline XBRL document.					Х
101.SCH	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.					Х
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101).					Х

### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

	Singular Genomics Systems, Inc.			
Date: May 14, 2024	/s/ Andrew Spaventa			
	Andrew Spaventa			
	Chief Executive Officer			
	(Principal Executive Officer)			
Date: May 14, 2024	/s/ Dalen Meeter			
	Dalen Meeter			
	Chief Financial Officer			
	(Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)			

### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Andrew Spaventa, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Singular Genomics Systems, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

(a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

(b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

(c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

(d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 14, 2024

By:

/s/ Andrew Spaventa

Andrew Spaventa Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Dalen Meeter, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Singular Genomics Systems, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

(a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

(b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

(c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

(d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

(a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

(b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 14, 2024

By:

/s/ Dalen Meeter

**Dalen Meeter Chief Financial Officer** (Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)

#### CERTIFICATIONS OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2024 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Andrew Spaventa, hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company.

Date: May 14, 2024

By:

/s/ Andrew Spaventa Andrew Spaventa Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

#### CERTIFICATIONS OF PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Singular Genomics Systems, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2024 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Dalen Meeter, hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company.

Date: May 14, 2024

By: \_\_\_\_\_/s/ Dalen Meeter

Dalen Meeter Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)